MRC REVIEW OF AUTISM RESEARCH Epidemiology and Causes

December 2001



CONTENTS

I EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	2	
2 INTRODUCTION	7	
What is Autism	7	
Advances in Autism Research	7	
Rationale for the Review	8	
Organisation of the Review	8	
Perspectives and balance	8	
Coverage	9	
3 WHAT ARE AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDERS?	10	
Defining Autism Spectrum Disorders	10	
Assessment and Diagnosis in the Clinic	14	
Identifying individuals with ASDs in the general population	16	
4 HOW COMMON ARE AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDERS?	18	
Has there been an increase in ASDs over time?	20	
5 WHAT ARE THE CAUSES OF AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDERS?	21	
Genetic Component to Autism Spectrum Disorders	22	
Possible Environmental Risk Factors	25	
Suggested Physiological Abnormalities in ASDs	32	
Suggested Physical Abnormalities	38	
Suggested Psychological Abnormalities	43	
Factors that influence the severity and course	45	
Intervention	47	
6 TAKING FORWARD RESEARCH INTO AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDERS	48	
Introduction	48	
Researching and Refining Case Definition	48	
Developing the Epidemiological Framework	49	
Enhancing Integrated Research Strategies	51	
Developing Hypotheses about Abnormal Physiology	52	
Strengthening Research Capacity and the Interface with Services	53	
Nurturing the Research – Service Interface	54	
Adding Value Through Lay Participation	54	
Next Steps	55	
REFERENCES		
APPENDICES	65	

FOREWORD

One of MRC's roles is to review scientific fields to identify research opportunities and define the strategic approach to meeting important health needs. We have been pleased to undertake this review on the epidemiology and causes of autism for the Department of Health.

This report of the review is an important contribution to our understanding of what current research reveals about the occurrence and causes of autism spectrum disorders. It identifies gaps in knowledge about autism and we hope that our findings will stimulate the research community to develop proposals that address the key issues.

We recognised from the outset that there was expertise and opinion beyond the scientific community which needed to be incorporated to give the full picture. The way the review has been carried out has enabled this to happen. It is clear that the questions from the lay community played a crucial role in shaping the discussions during the review process and the balance of the report itself. We are grateful to the lay group for their energy and commitment to the process and for using their wider networks to bring the issues important to the wider autism community to the attention of the review. We intend to build on the experience we have gained through this partnership.

I want to also thank Professor Eve Johnstone, Chairman of the Review and all the members of the review groups. I especially acknowledge the contributions of the chairmen of the groups in steering their work. Dr Francesca Happé helped immeasurably in drawing together the individual scientific contributions to the report.

I hope this report will be useful not only to the Department of Health but also wider communities such as scientists, consumers and the general public. MRC's aim for the future in autism research is to encourage scientific proposals for multi-disciplinary research around shared research strategies. We believe collaborations will lay the basis for more effective approaches to ameliorating the more disabling effects of autism spectrum disorders.

Saorge Raila

Professor Sir George Radda Chief Executive

I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Introduction

I. In March 2001 the Medical Research Council was commissioned by the Department of Health to provide it with a clear picture of what scientific research has revealed about the epidemiology and the causes of autism.

2. Public debate about autism research has focused on relatively few questions - almost exclusively on the suggested links between the combined measles, mumps and rubella (MMR) vaccination, bowel disorders and autism. This review considers broader questions relating to the causes of autism as well as the question of whether there has been a real increase in the more widely defined autism spectrum disorders (ASDs). The aim of the review is to consider the research evidence and to inform and clarify issues that would merit further research. Social care, education and organisation and delivery of services are outside the scope of the review.

Organisation of the Review

3. Three groups of scientists examined the research evidence and assessed the strength of the research-based knowledge in epidemiology and case definition, physiology and infection, psychology and behaviour.

4. Importantly, for the first time in an MRC research review, questions and other extensive input from lay people were incorporated from the outset. A Lay Group was set up comprising individuals from the autism lay community, including relevant charities, and the MRC Consumer Liaison Group. Members of the group put together a number of questions reflecting concerns put forward by parents and through the charities' networks as well as some issues arising from letters sent directly to the MRC by members of the public. Two Lay Group members attended each of the scientific groups. All the questions have been addressed in this report (see Appendix 5).

5. Several meetings were organised between July and November 2001 to bring the four groups together. The final meeting included external expert opinion on the draft report to help ensure that it would attain a high standard of accuracy and balance.

Review Findings

What are Autism Spectrum Disorders?

Definition

6. Autism is defined by early signs of impairments in socialisation and communication and the presence of repetitive behaviours. The spectrum includes children and adults across the range of severity and intellectual ability, from severely impaired to high-functioning (termed 'Asperger syndrome'). Approximately a third of children with autism appear to lose skills in their second year, but the significance, in terms of cause and life-course, is unclear.

7. Attempts have been made to define subtypes within the spectrum, but the significance of those that have been proposed is not yet clear.

Assessment and diagnosis

8. Recently, systematic assessment tools for history taking and observation have been developed, lessening the reliance on clinical judgement. These should allow clearer comparison across studies in the future. Diagnosis can be made at 2 or 3 years, by experienced practitioners, but may occur far later in children with very low or very high general ability.

Identifying individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorders in the general population

9. Identifying ASDs in the general population, rather than in individuals who have come to the clinic owing to specific concerns, raises its own set of particular challenges. To date, there is no screening instrument that would identify all and only those children with ASDs. Missing genuine difficulties, or raising unnecessary worries, are both serious problems. In addition, there are ethical concerns about diagnosing a child or adult about whom there has been no previous concerns.

How Common are Autism Spectrum Disorders and has there been an Increase?

10. Autism spectrum disorders affect many more people than has generally been recognised – approximately 60 per 10,000 children under 8. Methodological differences between studies, changes in diagnostic practice and public and professional awareness are likely causes of apparent increases in prevalence. Whether these factors are sufficient to account for increased numbers of identified individuals, or whether there has been a rise in actual numbers affected, is as yet unclear, although it is evident that significant numbers of people have ASDs as currently defined. The prevalence of autism in the adult population is not known.

What are the Main Causes of Autism Spectrum Disorders?

II. Most researchers believe that ASDs have a variety of causes. They could perhaps all affect the same brain systems, or they could impede development through disruption of the different abilities necessary for social and communicative development.

12. It is well established that there is a genetic component to ASDs, although it remains unclear how many genes may be involved. It is thought that several genes may be operating together to confer susceptibility. In a small proportion of cases, various single gene disorders and chromosomal abnormalities have been reported in individuals with ASDs. It is entirely plausible that the autism phenotype might be derived from a number of different genetic components. How environmental factors interact with genetic susceptibility is as yet unclear.

13. A variety of possible risk factors for ASDs have been suggested. The Lay Group questions focused on many of these including exposures, before or after birth to drugs, infections and heavy metals. In general, there is insufficient evidence to date to allow firm conclusions. Perinatal complications are thought more likely to be consequences rather than causes of a child's ASD, and no specific prenatal exposures have been established as contributory. A small number of cases have been reported in which viral infection may have played a role. In relation to the combined MMR vaccine we conclude from our review that the current epidemiological evidence does not support the proposed link of MMR to ASDs. Our conclusions are consistent with the previous MRC Reviews and with the findings of other expert groups that have reviewed this question.

Physiological Abnormalities Proposed as Causes

14. There has been considerable recent interest in a number of suggested physiological abnormalities, affecting the gastro-intestinal tract, sulphation processes and the immune system. Casein and gluten free diets have been tried, with some reports of improvements, but there are to date no properly controlled studies described in peer-reviewed journals. Data are presently limited, and further research, including appropriate control groups, would be of value.

15. Since 1999, a small number of articles have reported there to be a specific gastrointestinal pathology for ASDs. Caution is needed in extrapolating these findings to ASDs more generally.

Suggested Physical Abnormalities

16. ASDs can co-occur with other conditions, but there is some debate as to the frequency of associated medical problems. Current evidence suggests many people with ASDs may have larger, heavier brains, with cellular abnormalities in a number of regions – but no large lesion has been found to be specific or universal in ASDs. Advances in functional brain imaging may improve understanding of the brain basis of ASDs. Studies to date have found under-activation in areas associated with planning and control of complex action, and in areas associated with processing socio-emotional information. Reports of neurotransmitter abnormalities have mostly either not been replicated or are inconsistent. The underlying basis of the observed association between ASDs and epilepsy needs clarification.

Suggested Psychological Abnormalities

17. It is important to know not only what is different in the brains and behaviour of people with ASDs, but also what is special about how they perceive and understand the world. There are three main psychological theories of ASDs at present, focusing on social understanding, control of behaviour, and detail-focus. The full significance of the proposed psychological differences has yet to be established. The implications for biological investigation and practical intervention have begun to be explored, particularly for social deficit theories. Further work to build bridges from theory to practice in this area is likely to be fruitful.

Factors that Influence the Severity and Course

18. Because 'autism' was first described in the 1940's, little is currently known about later life course and old age in these individuals. People with autism spectrum disorders are at risk for psychiatric problems including depression and anxiety. To date, drug treatments act on symptoms of ASDs and not the core difficulties of social, communication and imagination functions.

Interventions

19. The terms of reference of our review did not include an assessment of interventions. This important topic is the subject of other recent reports or projects underway.

Taking Forward Research into Autism Spectrum Disorders

20. In considering the way forward for research on the autism spectrum disorders (ASDs), we have focused on the following strategic themes:

Researching and Refining Case Definition

21. Improved definition of the outward characteristics (phenotypes) of the subgroups within the spectrum, and overlaps with other conditions, will underpin research on causes and mechanisms. Accuracy and consistency of case definition and diagnosis is a crucial issue both for services and for research. Improvements will help researchers compare different studies with each other and across time. Further research is needed to develop and evaluate the tools for case definition.

Developing the Epidemiological Framework

22. Epidemiology has an obvious central role in addressing questions about prevalence, incidence and their relation to time, place and person within populations. In addition, an epidemiological framework is also essential to research on case definition, co-morbidity and natural history and as a basis for elucidating the contribution of environment and genetic influences.

23. A strength of recent epidemiological studies within the UK is their use of similar definitions and methods of ascertainment.

24. Considerable advances are being made internationally towards identifying candidate genes for autism spectrum disorders. New, large epidemiological studies that included genetic data would allow these advances to be taken forward fairly rapidly, in the context of a general population sample, to address questions about 'environment'.

Enhancing Integrated Research Strategies

25. The UK has a 40 year history of internationally cutting edge research on autism spectrum disorders, particularly in developmental psychopathology, behavioural and molecular genetics, neuropathology and assessment. These basic science programmes provide a very strong platform on which to build an even more integrated, broad approach to defining risk factors and mechanisms, thus laying the basis for new and more effective approaches to diagnosis, treatment and perhaps prevention.

Developing Hypotheses about Abnormal Physiology

26. There are a wide range and variety of observations and theories on the suggested role of vaccines, drugs, toxins, infections and diet as risk factors for autism. Many of the studies of diet, intestinal permeability and inflammatory responses in the gastrointestinal mucosa have come from the UK and the field is relatively young and fragmented. Greater methodological rigour and independent replication are crucial in much of this work.

27. Many of the observations are interesting and in principle worth investigating. Moreover, potentially modifiable risk factors are attractive targets for interventions. A start might be made by

testing such hypotheses in robust but relatively simple research designs, so that the less likely ideas can be put to one side and further effort and investment can focus on the areas that strong preliminary evidence identifies as more likely to be productive.

Strengthening Research Capacity and the Interface with Services

28. Researchers, funders and service providers need to consider how best to achieve strategic, integrated research alliances both to sustain excellence and to develop new areas of enquiry; and to ensure the availability of sufficient and appropriately skilled manpower at the research - service interface.

Adding Value Through Lay Participation

29. The participation in this review of people with autism, carers and people with experience of patient support and advocacy groups has enriched both the process and outputs and represents an important milestone in autism research in the UK. Further partnerships are likely to be of benefit by providing researchers and funders with access to user perspectives, and lay organisations with access to scientific expertise.

Taking the Next Steps

30. There are several achievable steps that could be taken in near future to enhance services and research for autism spectrum disorders.

- Bring to the attention of policy makers in the UK health, social care and education departments, and to practitioners, researchers and lay audiences the results of the various national reviews relevant to autism spectrum disorders in a co-ordinated way to maximise the sharing of agendas and concerted actions.
- Consider whether specific initiatives are required to stimulate collaboration to further exploit UK strengths in the field and to address important questions where research is currently weak and could be strengthened.
- Encourage the research community to develop high quality research proposals for funding that address the key issues for research identified in this report.
- Build on the researcher-lay-funder partnership that was indispensable to this review. Extend it to ensure that the best evidence is easily available to all. Facilitate the growth of consumer involvement in the design, conduct and dissemination of research as a means to enhancing its quality and relevance.

2. INTRODUCTION

What is Autism?

31. Autism is the name is given to a set of neurodevelopmental disorders in which the way that a person communicates and interacts with other people is impaired. Kanner and Asperger first introduced the term "autism" for childhood disorders of social interaction over 60 years ago. Since then, our understanding of autism has changed profoundly. Wing and Gould' introduced the notion of an autism *spectrum*, covering a range of ability levels and severities, but characterised by qualitative impairments in social, communicative and imaginative development. Today, autism is recognised as one of a number of related 'pervasive developmental disorders', which also includes 'Asperger disorder', pervasive developmental disorders-not otherwise specified (PDD-NOS), childhood disintegrative disorder, and Rett's disorder. This Review considers the full scope of the autism spectrum disorders (ASDs).

Advances in Autism Research

32. United Kingdom scientists have contributed significantly to the considerable research effort world-wide on increasing the understanding of the causes and epidemiology of ASDs. Significant advances over the last four decades include the following:

- The recognition that autism has a neurobiological basis, which manifests itself through behavioural abnormalities. The harmful notion of autism being "caused" by poor parenting has been completely refuted.
- Diagnosis of autism, or one of the other pervasive developmental disorders, can be made with greater certainty owing to the development of more accurate and sensitive diagnostic tools.
- The evidence that as yet unidentified genetic and environmental factors and their interplay play a key role in the triggering, development and outcomes of the ASDs and that there is unlikely to be one sole cause.
- A much better understanding of the cognitive processes of individuals with ASDs and how they perceive the world, and application of that knowledge to developing rational intervention strategies.
- The application of brain imaging technologies to understanding structural and functional development in ASDs.

33. Notwithstanding these successes, many uncertainties and challenges for research remain. For instance:

- The causes of the various disorders remain, to a large extent, unidentified.
- There is no "cure" for autism, although there are some management strategies that seem to be effective for some individuals.
- People with autism also suffer from a number of physiological problems the significance of which in terms of cause and development of ASDs is unclear and sometimes controversial.

Rationale for the Review

34. Although autism research has made much progress, recent public debate has focused on relatively few questions - almost exclusively on the hypothesised links between the combined measles, mumps and rubella (MMR) vaccination of bowel disorders and autism. Because of the important public health implications of any such link, several expert groups and reports have considered these particular issues in detail²⁻⁸. While they acknowledge that there are interesting findings, they have found no persuasive evidence for such links. The broader question "What are the causes of autism?" therefore remains, as does the question of whether there has been a real increase - or are ASDs just being recognised and counted differently? It was in the light of these uncertainties that the Department of Health asked the Medical Research Council (MRC) to review research on the causes and epidemiology of autism.

Organisation of the Review

35. Expert scientific assessment was made of research strengths, gaps and opportunities. Lay participation was incorporated from the outset. The review subgroups were organised as follows:

- · Epidemiology and Case Definition
- · Psychology and Behaviour
- Physiology and Infections
- · Lay Group

36. The Lay Group comprised individuals drawn from the autism lay community and the MRC Consumer Liaison Group (Appendix 1). The three topic oriented groups comprised scientists selected to ensure the range of required disciplines was included, and that there was a balance between those who had already worked on ASDs and those who brought an independent expertise; all also included observers from the Lay Group.

37. The Lay Group was responsible for identifying a number of questions for the Review to consider (full list at Appendix 5). These questions reflected concerns already put forward by parents to charities with members on the Group as well as some issues arising from letters sent directly to the MRC by members of the public. The questions were addressed either within the body of this report or were answered in Appendix 5.

38. Several meetings were organised that brought the four Groups together. The final meeting included external expert opinion on the draft report to help ensure that it would attain a high standard of accuracy and balance.

Perspectives and Balance

39. Lay and scientific perspectives converged on key issues of diagnosis and case definition, the need for research of the highest quality – relevant, published and available for independent scrutiny and replication.

40. The Review also facilitated the sharing of different perspectives. For instance, lay members emphasised that:

- many practical, everyday issues, such as the extent and management of bowel problems, have not been addressed by the established ASD research community
- parents, practitioners and the "grey literature" (non-peer reviewed reports) have a largely untapped wealth of knowledge to contribute
- research needs to play a greater role in informing parents about interventions, given that they are faced with a bewildering array of advice on interventions and claims for commercial treatments.

Scientists emphasised:

- the value of building on existing strengths in epidemiology, genetics, clinical and basic neurosciences and physiology, and on relatively large, methodologically rigorous, multidisciplinary programmes
- the lack in many areas of published, independently-replicated, systematic observations on which to build testable hypotheses.

Coverage

41. The assessment of the evidence and our comments on strengths, gaps and opportunities are based on a comprehensive and impartial reading of the available literature, including authoritative reviews where they existed. Inevitably, not all the evidence has been identified or evaluated and such omissions should not be taken to mean that the research questions or findings have no merit. We have given relatively more attention to a number of issues raised by the lay members and where the evidence is limited than to the very large body of literature in the established areas of research on the autism spectrum disorders.

42. The scientific members did examine some of the grey literature – conference reports, commercial information and observations from parents and practitioners – some of it as material on the internet. However, assessing these kinds of report was problematic. The reports were often inaccessible and most contained too little information to enable critical appraisal. By contrast, reports in the peer reviewed literature had generally been produced to standards that required conclusions to be supported by adequate data and enabled an assessment to be made of the methodological rigour.

43. Finally, and inevitably, new evidence will emerge even as this report is published, and new interpretations of existing research will be made. Our account of the research and the final section on "the way forward" should be viewed with that caveat in mind.

3. WHAT ARE AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDERS?

44. Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASDs) are diagnosed on the basis of qualitative abnormalities in social, communicative and imaginative behaviours, and the presence of repetitive and stereotyped patterns of interests and activities. Diagnosis is complicated by the varied manifestation of these core deficits, by wide variation in ability level, and by developmental changes. There is considerable heterogeneity, and subgroups might be usefully distinguished. There are now systematic tools for diagnosis, through parental interview and direct observation – and these should allow greater comparability of research samples across studies in the future. Population-based screening for ASDs is complicated by the need to check negative findings, and ethical issues in identifying undiagnosed individuals at the high-ability end of the autism spectrum.

Defining Autism Spectrum Disorders

Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASDs) are defined by early emerging impairments in socialisation and communication, with repetitive and restricted interests and activities 45. In the absence of a specific biological marker (e.g. blood test) for ASDs, 'autistic disorder' is defined by behavioural criteria. These criteria have evolved over the almost 60 years since Kanner and Asperger first introduced the term autism for childhood disorders of social interaction. In response to research findings, there has been a progressive widening of diagnostic criteria⁹: Kanner and Eisenberg¹⁰ identified as the two key features of autism, social aloofness and insistence on sameness, and to these Rutter¹¹ added impairment in language development. Wing and Gould¹ introduced the notion of an autism spectrum, covering a range of ability levels and severities, but characterised by qualitative impairments in social, communicative and imaginative development. It is this 'triad' of impairments that is captured in current international classification systems (the World Health Organisation's "International Classification of Diseases", 10th edition (ICD-10)¹², and the American Psychiatric Association's "Diagnostic and Statistical Manual," 4th edition (DSM-IV)¹³. These reflect agreement in the field that ASDs are characterised by early emerging (before 3 years old), qualitative (i.e. abnormal and not merely delayed development) impairments in social interaction, communication (and imagination), with restricted and repetitive interests and activities (see discussion of diagnostic systems in Gillberg and Coleman¹⁴).

DIAGNOSTIC CRITERIA FOR CHILDHOOD AUTISM

International Classification of Diseases (ICD-10) issued by WHO 1993

- A Abnormal or impaired development is evident before the age of 3 years in at least one of the following areas:
- (1) receptive or expressive language as used in social communication;
- (2) the development of selective social attachments or of reciprocal social interaction;
- (3) functional or symbolic play.
- **B** A total of at least six symptoms from (1), (2) and (3) must be present, with at least two from (1) and at least one from each of (2) and (3):
- (1) Qualitative abnormalities in reciprocal social interaction are manifest in at least two of the following areas:
- (a) failure adequately to use eye-to-eye gaze, facial expression, body posture, and gesture to regulate social interaction;
- (b) failure to develop (in a manner appropriate to mental age, and despite ample opportunities) peer relationships that involve a mutual sharing of interests, activities, and emotions;
- (c) lack of socio-emotional reciprocity as shown by an impaired or deviant response to other people's emotions; or lack of modulation of behaviour according to social context; or a weak integration of social, emotional, and communicative behaviours;
- (d) lack of spontaneous seeking to share enjoyment, interests, or achievements with other people (e.g. a lack of showing, bringing, or pointing out to other people objects of interest to the individual).

(2) Qualitative abnormalities in communication are manifest in at least one of the following areas:

- (a) a delay in, or total lack of, development of spoken language that is not accompanied by an attempt to compensate through the use of gesture or mime as an alternative mode of communication (often preceded by a lack of communicative babbling);
- (b) relative failure to initiate or sustain conversational interchange (at whatever level of language skills is present), in which there is reciprocal responsiveness to the communications of the other person;
- (c) stereotyped and repetitive use of language or idiosyncratic use of words or phrases;
- (d) lack of varied spontaneous make-believe or (when young) social imitative play.
- (3) Restricted, repetitive, and stereotyped patterns of behaviour, interests, and activities are manifest in at least one of the following areas:
- (a) an encompassing preoccupation with one or more stereotyped and restricted patterns of interest that are abnormal in content or focus; or one or more interests that are abnormal in their intensity and circumscribed nature though not in their content or focus;
- (b) apparently compulsive adherence to specific, non-functional routines or rituals;
- (c) stereotyped and repetitive motor mannerisms that involve either hand or finger flapping or twisting, or complex whole body movements;
- (d) preoccupations with part-objects or non-functional elements of play materials (such as their odour, the feel of their surface, or the noise or vibration that they generate).
- **C.** The clinical picture is not attributable to the other varieties of pervasive developmental disorder

46. Throughout this review, the term Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASDs) is used. The notion of a spectrum of autistic disorders is reflected in the inclusion of ASDs among 'pervasive developmental disorders' in DSM-IV and ICD-10, which also includes 'Asperger disorder' (currently distinguished from autistic disorder by absence of significant language delay, and general intellectual skills in the normal range), pervasive developmental disorders-not otherwise specified (PDD-NOS), disintegrative disorder, and Rett's disorder. This last disorder, although showing similarities with ASDs in its early stages, shows characteristic progressive physical regression, and is not currently conceptualised as part of the autism spectrum (and as such is not reviewed here). Although the diagnostic criteria for autistic disorders are well agreed, those for other subgroups are more controversial – and those for Asperger disorder, in particular, have been debated in the literature¹⁵

47. Diagnosis is complicated by the range of manifestations of each of the triad of impairments. Thus an individual may show qualitative impairment of social interaction in the form of aloof and indifferent response to others, passivity, or over-friendly 'active-but-odd' behaviour. Communication impairments, too, may vary from complete muteness to over-literal and pedantic, but verbally fluent and erudite, language. People with ASDs, in a similar way to people without, show individual differences as a function of personality, family and social environment, educational and vocational opportunities, and so forth. Also contributing to the challenge of diagnosis is the change in manifestation with age – autism, even in the same individual, may look very different at 5 and at 15 years of age. For example, lack of pretend play is a striking manifestation of the imagination impairment in childhood, but in adulthood the same impairment is often seen instead in lack of interest in fiction, and fascination with facts (e.g. memorising dates or timetables). It is clear that ASDs persist and that children with ASD become adults with ASD, with their own complex needs. The course of development into old age is as yet unknown, and further research is needed. The core difficulties in ASDs are manifest in different ways, according to age and developmental level

LAY GROUP QUESTION

Is autism one end of the normal spectrum of behaviour or is it an abnormal condition?

In terms of behaviour, ASDs may lie on a continuum with typical development, but they may prove to be distinct in biology, psychology, or in terms of clinical need 48. The answer to this question may depend on the level of explanation considered: behavioural, psychological or biological. For example, at the biological level, we do not know whether the genetic or other causes of ASDs represent extremes of factors found throughout the rest of the population. Regardless of whether the biological cause is qualitatively or merely quantitatively distinct in ASDs, it may still be considered a clinical condition on the basis of the adverse consequences at the behavioural level. A parallel may apply with, for example, high blood pressure, where normal variation and clinical condition lie on one continuum. Although some individuals have extremely high blood pressure ('malignant hypertension'), for the majority of the population the issue is where the cut-off lies that defines normality/abnormality, in relation to adverse future outcome. Lastly, even if the biological causes and behavioural features lie on a continuum fading smoothly into 'normality', it would still be possible that ASDs are distinct at the psychological level: people on the autism spectrum may be qualitatively different in how they perceive and understand the world – as some high-functioning individuals with an ASD have suggested in their autobiographical accounts.

49. At a practical level, the distinction between an ASD and 'normal eccentricity' is determined by clinical need; while one person with Asperger syndrome may find a niche and manage well without ever receiving a diagnosis, many others will come to clinical attention (sometimes in adulthood) because of social difficulties and associated mental health problems (e.g. depression). Diagnosis in these cases aids understanding of strengths and weakness and ends mistaken blame, for both the individual him or herself and family members.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

Can we define subgroups within ASDs?

50. The notion of a unified spectrum, across severity and ability levels, is supported strongly by genetic evidence (co-occurrence in the same families) and, to a lesser extent, by clinical reports of developmental change (e.g. a child with 'classic autism' may develop into a teenager with characteristics resembling the Asperger picture). However, the clear heterogeneity within the spectrum has also led researchers to look for subgroups. In principle, subgroups could be formed at several different levels of explanation (biological, cognitive, behavioural levels). Groups defined by, say, genetic characteristics, may not, however, map onto groups defined by behavioural characteristics or educational difficulties. Clearly, the relevance of any subgroups will depend on the purposes for which (biological, psychological, or behavioural) similarities and differences between people with ASDs are being noted.

51. To date most attempts to define subgroups have been at the behavioural level. The diagnostic manuals (DSM-IV, ICD-10) identify various subtypes, three of which are currently considered part of the autism spectrum (autistic disorder, Asperger syndrome, and atypical autism or 'Pervasive Developmental Disorder - not otherwise specified' (PDD-NOS; see Gillberg & Coleman¹⁴ for discussion). Other attempts to define subtypes include 1) Wing's passive, aloof, active but odd'; 2) low, medium and high-functioning¹⁶, 3) non-regressive and regressive subtypes differentiated by age of onset. At present, none of the proposed subdivisions of ASDs have been validated at the cognitive, neurobiological, or aetiological level. The distinction between high-functioning autism and Asperger syndrome, currently made on the basis of language delay in the former only, is contentious; groups so defined seem far more alike than different when examined in adolescence¹⁷. It is important to note, also, that because ASDs are pre-eminently developmental disorders, an individual may fit one subgrouping at one stage of development and another at a later developmental stage. Behaviourally defined subgroups therefore do not, at least as yet, appear to relate to aetiology or prognosis. However, behaviourally defined subtypes have practical usefulness (at least as short-hand descriptions of abilities and needs) and may be helpful for individuals with ASDs, parents and service providers.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

Can regressive autism be considered a separate subtype of autism?

52. In between 15-40% of children with ASDs, seemingly normal development for 15-19 months is followed by loss of vocabulary, a reduction in social interaction and responsiveness, and sometimes an increase in repetitive play behaviour^{18,19}. The level of vocabulary knowledge reached before the loss is often small (usually less than ten words). The reason for apparent regression of this type is unknown, and it is as yet unclear whether regression marks out a subgroup with a different aetiology or prognosis²⁰. To date few differences have been found between those children who showed loss of spoken words and those who did not, when considering the clinical picture in later childhood²¹. However, data on this question are limited. In particular, we do not know whether loss of some early words is a more widely experienced phenomenon among the general population, and whether this has any prognostic relevance.

53. In a few rare cases, development is normal for at least two years, followed by a devastating regression in several areas of functioning before the age of ten. In such cases the diagnosis of Childhood Disintegrative Disorder may be made. Loss of social and communicative skills may also occur later in life (adolescence/early adulthood), in very rare cases, following an illness such as viral encephalitis^{22,23}. Rett's syndrome is marked by severe physical and mental regression, with some autism-like features, and is considered a separate diagnostic entity, not considered further in this review.

54. More recently, there has been great interest in an acquired aphasia (language impairment) with epilepsy (Landau-Kleffner syndrome²⁴) and electrical status epilepticus during slow wave sleep (ESES). These disorders are poorly understood. The children are described as having normal early development followed by a subsequent loss of speech accompanied by sub-clinical epilepsy and a characteristic underlying EEG abnormality. This characteristic abnormal EEG pattern is only seen when a sleep EEG is undertaken.

Approximately a third of children with autism appear to lose skills in their second year, but the significance, in terms of cause and life-course, is unclear

Assessment and Diagnosis in the Clinic

55. Systematic assessment tools have been developed in recent years, lessening the reliance on clinical judgement, which was up until now the only gold standard. History taking and direct observation have different strengths and weaknesses, and are best used in combination – although it is unclear how to balance these sources of information if they conflict. The new assessment tools allow clinicians to measure degree of impairment, as well as deciding whether an individual passes a threshold for diagnosis. Use of these instruments in the future should ensure that different research studies are including comparable groups of people with ASDs.

Recently, systematic assessment tools for history taking and observation have been developed, lessening the reliance on clinical judgement alone. These should allow clearer comparison across studies in the future 56. Even in the presence of agreed broad diagnostic criteria for ASDs, the methods by which information has been obtained when a child or adult comes to the clinic have varied. In the past, parental interview and direct observation have been unstandardised, with clinical judgement (of what constitutes, for example, qualitative impairment in social interaction, given a child's age and intellectual level) remaining crucial. More recently, complex diagnostic instruments have been developed, to allow systematic collection of developmental data relevant to diagnosis. Examples of such instruments are the Autism Diagnostic Interview – Revised (ADI-R²⁵), the Autism Diagnostic Observational Schedule (ADOS-G²⁶), and the Diagnostic Interview for Social and Communication disorders (DISCO^{27,28}). These instruments are to be administered by interviewers who have good knowledge and understanding of the features of autism spectrum disorders (in part, based on direct observation of the clinical manifestations) and additional specific training in the use of these instruments.

57. Interview and observational approaches have distinct advantages and disadvantages; retrospective reporting may be hard for parents of older offspring, while brief observations in clinical settings may miss key features. The most satisfactory approach would appear to be to combine interview and observational measures. The diagnostic instruments provide data for use in diagnostic algorithms that generate ICD-10 & DSM-IV diagnoses. Even so, following assessment using these instruments there may still be diagnostic uncertainty that can only be resolved by expert clinical opinion following review of clinical information. The uncertainty stems partly from the fact that the algorithms are not well developed for diagnosing the full autism spectrum, partly from the lack of well established procedures for combining information from different sources (e.g. interview and observational assessment) when inconsistent, and partly because the diagnostic significance of different behaviours varies according to overall level of functioning.

58. Further difficulties arise because by their very nature developmental disorders change with age and in relation to the use of these instruments in very young children, older adolescents and individuals with severe intellectual impairment. That is because in the very young or developmentally delayed individuals the limited range and repertoire of social communicative behaviours makes it difficult to determine whether the qualitative abnormalities that characterise ASDs are present. In older individuals, changes in the person's behaviour coupled with the problems parents have in recalling early developmental details may result in doubts about diagnosis. 59. Notwithstanding the challenges and complexities, discussed above, significant improvements in the assessment of ASDs have been made over the last 10 to 15 years. The detailed assessment tools now available show high levels of reliability and validity. In addition, the tendency has been in recent years for expert groups to share the same assessment paradigms across studies, which allows for more direct comparison of groups of people with ASDs than was previously possible. Finally, these diagnostic assessment tools have incorporated the conceptual changes that have occurred in the last 20 years, and reflect the current view of ASDs as a spectrum. They therefore provide data that can be treated both as continuous scores (reflecting degree of impairment in one or more areas) and as categorical information (meeting or not meeting clinical criteria for ASDs). The systematic use of these comprehensive standardised tools to collect detailed developmental data should allow investigators to remain free of the premature assumptions and frequent changes that may be made in various diagnostic systems. Rather, collecting systematic, reliable data at the symptom level should allow investigators to subsequently apply to their data changing or competing diagnostic algorithms, thus allowing more systematic test of their properties and more meaningful comparison of subjects across samples. This trend is, however, fairly recent and the implication is that most of the existing literature, and especially that dating back more than 10 years or so, is plagued by the lack of comparability in assessment procedures used by different investigators.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

How early can you diagnose ASDs?

60. There are a number of studies reporting that the majority of parents are aware that something is not quite right in the months leading up to the second birthday ^{21,25,29,30}. In a study of individuals aged 2 to over 40 years, the average age at diagnosis was 5 years for autism and 11 years for Asperger disorder³¹. Age at diagnosis is likely, however, to vary greatly by region (according to services available), by year (with age at diagnosis falling in many places), and by the nature of the ASD (with high-functioning, and perhaps severely intellectually impaired, people being diagnosed later).

61. The American Academy of Neurology and the Child Neurology Society published practice parameters for the screening and diagnosis of ASDs^{32,33}. The published guidelines not only recommend early screening and access to diagnosis, but also make it mandatory for clinicians to make referrals to appropriate early intervention programmes. Such recommendations emphasise the importance of minimising the time delay between recognition of symptoms/difficulties, referral for diagnosis and in turn access to early intervention resources. In the UK, it is hoped that the effect of a current working group will be to facilitate the development of working guidelines and protocols for timely diagnosis, and the early intervention for pre-school and school-aged children. The National Initiative on Autism: Screening and Assessment (NIASA) has been set up by the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health and the Faculty of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Royal College of Psychiatrists with the support of the National Autistic Society (NAS) and the All-Party Parliamentary Group on Autism (APPGA). It is hoped that the working group will, over the next 12 months or so, facilitate the development of working guidelines and protocols for timely diagnosis and early intervention of ASDs in pre-school and school aged children. Although parents often notice difficulties in the second year, diagnosis is rarely made before age 3, and often much later. Diagnosis at the extremes of the spectrum (very high-functioning, severely intellectually impaired) is particularly challenging

Identifying individuals with autism spectrum disorders in the general population

62. Identifying autism spectrum disorders among the general population, rather than in individuals who have come to the clinic due to specific concerns, raises particular challenges. To date, there is no screening instrument that would identify all and only those children with autism spectrum disorders. Missing genuine difficulties, or raising unnecessary worries, are both serious problems. In addition, there are ethical questions about diagnosing a child or adult about whom there has been no previous concerns.

Given current awareness that ASDs may have subtle manifestations, it cannot be assumed that everyone with an ASD will be known to educational or clinical authorities. Finding everyone affected would require an active and systematic search

63. When ASDs were considered rare and severe disorders, finding individuals with ASDs through clinical or educational records (so-called 'passive' case ascertainment) was considered sufficient, on the assumption that they were likely to have come to clinical attention. With the realisation that ASDs include a spectrum of manifestations, including subtle signs in people of normal or high intelligence, the need for more active and systematic methods of case ascertainment for research has become clear (so-called 'active' case ascertainment). As a result, epidemiological studies have attempted to adopt more thorough procedures for case identification. In such population-based studies, completeness as well as method of ascertainment is important. Studies that rely on records of health service use, special educational needs and so on, are likely to produce biased estimates of frequency and associated factors. Population-based studies which use a two-stage process, comprising an initial test to actively ascertain potential cases and a subsequent diagnostic interview of those potential cases to confirm diagnosis and collect detailed information, are likely to be more valid. However the completeness of ascertainment (i.e. detection rate or sensitivity) is in general uncertain as there is usually no follow up of those considered not to have ASDs at initial testing³⁴. Furthermore, methods to assess completeness of ascertainment in epidemiological studies have not been applied and may not be feasible (because of the expense of gathering the necessary data).

64. Attempts at identification of ASDs in the general population have varied in the degree to which they involve health professionals and collect and combine information from different sources, as well as the degree to which they employ detailed semi-standardised diagnostic procedures. For example, one recent study utilised the UK health services community paediatric surveillance procedures and a network of well-developed child development centres as a means of staged ascertainment for ASDs³⁵. Health visitors were trained to identify children with signs and symptoms suggestive of a possible ASD at the 18-month and 3½ year developmental check. Possible cases were then assessed in depth over a two week period prior to having diagnoses confirmed³⁵.

65. There are currently no thoroughly effective test instruments for the initial phase in active case ascertainment. One of the most recent and notable is the CHecklist for Autism in Toddlers (CHAT³⁶⁻³⁹). This instrument, which comprises parental interview and child observation, picks up children on the basis of impairments in social communication and pretend play at 18 months and 3½ years. However, research to date suggests that the CHAT will detect only approximately a third of the children with ASDs in a population assessed. In addition, it will mistakenly identify as possibly having an ASD 2% of the unaffected population – a small percentage but a very large number of children.

66. Other instruments based on parent questionnaires have also been developed (e.g., the Autism Screening Questionnaire⁴⁰, the Children's Social Behaviour Questionnaire⁴¹ and the Screening Tool for Autism in Two year olds⁴²) and tested to varying extents, although they have not been employed in large scale epidemiological surveys of the prevalence of ASDs. No detailed comparison or evaluation of the properties of these tools in epidemiological research has been undertaken to date. Full diagnostic evaluations (e.g. with ADI-R or DISCO) are labour and resource intensive and, consequently, expensive. The implications of these issues for epidemiological research are significant; high quality investigations may only be possible in a few centres, simply because the training opportunities and relevant expertise in the UK are limited. Increased training resources would also aid standardised diagnosis for clinical services and research.

aid standardised diagnosis for clinical services and research. 67. In addition, there are ethical issues to be considered. A population survey for ASDs would necessarily identify some individuals who had not previously been considered affected. This will be true, in particular, for those at the high-ability end of the spectrum, who might not otherwise come to clinical attention, and for whom there may be no services or treatment available subsequent to diagnosis. The ethical implications of this, and the handling of such information, require serious consideration.

To date there are no screening tools that are accurate enough to avoid raising false worries and missing real problems. It is also ethically problematic to diagnose ASDs in individuals who have not come to a clinician for help

17

4. HOW COMMON ARE AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDERS?

68. Prevalence estimates will depend on exact assessment tools and ascertainment methods, and variations across studies will likely reflect such methodological differences. However, according to recent reviews, there appears fairly good agreement that the autism spectrum disorders affect approximately 60, and narrowly-defined autism 10-30, per 10,000 children under 8. The prevalence of autism among adult populations is not known. These estimates make autism spectrum disorders far more common than was previously generally recognised.

Prevalence and Incidence

Prevalence measures the number of individuals with a condition at a point in time or over a defined period. Prevalence can be established through cross-sectional surveys at specific ages. It is related to incidence and duration of disease, and may increase as a result of increasing numbers of new cases or longer survival with a diagnosis (i.e. not lost through death or reversion to 'normality'). In turn there may be a rise in new cases because diagnostic criteria and thresholds have changed, or methods of ascertainment have improved, or because there has been a change in some causally related factor, or there has been selective migration of those more at risk of developing the disorder in question or some combination of these factors.

In contrast, **Incidence** measures the development of 'new' cases. Incidence is usually studied for disorders with clear onset. It is therefore potentially problematic in developmental disorders, in which age of recognition may be quite distinct from age of onset.

ASDs are considerably more common than has previously been recognised, with as many as 60 in ten thousand people affected 69. Issues of case definition (diagnosis, assessment and ascertainment) will directly affect the estimates of numbers of people affected by ASDs. Epidemiological studies of prevalence and incidence need to be distinguished (see box). For the most part, epidemiological studies of ASDs have been cross-sectional, reporting prevalence. In reviewing this area, we have drawn on two recent systematic reviews of published studies^{9,43}. Fombonne has collated evidence from 32 studies conducted over the last 35 years, and Wing has subsequently reported on 40 studies. Not all this earlier work will be directly referenced here and the reader is referred to the reviews for further references. Of the 40 epidemiological studies reporting prevalence as identified by Wing, 10 were conducted in the UK, emphasising the contribution made to this field by UK researchers.

10. The average prevalence from all studies published by the year 2000 is 10 per 10,000 for autistic disorder, and 2.5 per 10,000 for Asperger syndrome. Estimates from more recent studies have been higher, reflecting better ascertainment. For example, prevalence estimates based on the two most recent studies in the UK using active case ascertainment and a two stage 'screen' with similar criteria for caseness are consistent^{35,38}. Baird reported a combined prevalence of 57.9 per 10,000 in children by the age of 7³⁸ which accords with the figure of 62.6 per 10,000 for all pervasive developmental disorders reported by Chakrabarti and Fombonne in their survey of 4 to 7-year-olds in Staffordshire. Baird estimated a prevalence of 27.1 per 10,000 for Asperger syndrome which is higher than 8.4 per 10,000 reported by Chakrabarti – this may reflect some differences in age groups studied.

71. Childhood Disintegrative Disorder is very rare, with prevalence ranging between 0.1 to 0.6 per 10,000. However the five studies reporting prevalence combined included only 10 affected individuals so these estimates are very uncertain.

72. There have been two UK studies reporting incident diagnoses, and both have relied on records of diagnosed individuals. Powell *et al.*⁴⁴ carried out a study of the incidence of childhood autism and other ASDs in pre-school children in two areas of the West Midlands between 1991 and 1996. Children diagnosed before the age of 5 years and residing within the study areas at diagnosis were detected from the records of four child development centres. The incidence rate per 10,000 children per year for the combined areas was 8.3 for all children with ASDs, 3.5 for classical childhood autism, and 4.8 for other ASDs. Kaye *et al.* reported an incidence of 2.1 per 10,000 person years among children aged 12 and under using data recorded in the UK General Practice Research database⁴⁵.

73. ASDs used to be thought to be very rare conditions. However, the above estimates suggest that, as some investigators have always asserted, the full range of ASDs in fact affect a very significant number of children and adults.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

Do autism spectrum disorders vary by sex, race or socio-economic status?

74. A male excess is generally observed and this is especially pronounced at the high-ability end of the spectrum. Wing has speculated that this pattern reflects both greater male susceptibility to developing ASDs as well as a requirement for more severe brain involvement in girls before they express the ASD phenotype⁴⁶. This theory remains to be tested. It is also possible that ASDs may be harder to recognise in women, at least using current diagnostic criteria which may identify abnormal behaviours for men more successfully than for women.

75. There is currently no evidence of a social class gradient in the prevalence of ASDs^{47,48}.

76. In the study in Camberwell^{49,50} the rate for "Kanner's autism" was higher for children whose fathers were first generation immigrants from third world countries, mainly the Caribbean. In two later studies from Göteborg^{51,52} children with autism were significantly more likely to have parents from 'exotic' countries (Asia, South America, or south-east European countries). Tanoue *et al.*⁵³ found a lower rate for children born in Southern Ibaraki (11.3 per 10,000) compared with that for children born in other parts of Japan whose parents had migrated into the Southern Ibaraki area (17.6 per 10,000). Ritvo *et al.*⁵⁴ examined prevalence by ethnic origin in Utah. They found no excess of autism in children of parents of any ethnic minority, including Hispanic and Asian, but they did not report whether the parents were first or subsequent generation immigrants. Migration was not discussed in the other studies but it is unlikely that it can account for all the variation observed. There is therefore little evidence to help evaluate ethnic differences in ASDs.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

Are there geographic differences in prevalence of ASDs within and /or between countries?

77. Although very different prevalence rates have been reported from different countries it seems likely that this reflects differences in case ascertainment and case definition rather than a true between country variation in rates^{9,40}. Three recent studies, two from different regions of England and one from the USA, that used active case ascertainment and similar case definitions, have reported remarkably similar rates^{35,38,55}.

ASDs affect many more males than females. They affect people of all social classes, countries and races. It is as yet unclear whether people of particular racial origins are more at risk for ASDs. 78. Studies of Romanian adoptees who were exposed to extreme forms of early deprivation (both nutritionally and socially) suggested that environmental factors may lead to quasi autism-like syndromes⁵⁶ that are, however, distinguished from ASDs by their course and remission.

79. The issue of seasonality is a controversial area, not only for ASDs. Many psychiatric disorders have been studied with respect to seasonality, but in general the evidence remains equivocal. Whilst a few studies have reported a connection between ASDs and month of birth⁵⁷⁻⁵⁹most have failed to show any connection between ASDs and month of birth⁶⁰⁻⁶². A number of reasons have been proposed to explain apparent positive associations between season of birth and psychiatric disorder⁶³. At present, there does not seem to be a significant body of evidence that supports a seasonal effect on the incidence of ASDs.

Has there been an increase in ASDs over time?

80. Methodological differences between studies and changes in diagnostic practice and public and professional awareness are likely causes of apparent increases in prevalence. Whether these factors are sufficient to account for increased numbers of identified individuals, or whether there has been a rise in actual numbers affected, is as yet unclear, although it is evident that significant numbers of people have ASDs as currently defined.

81. In recent years there has been a widespread perception that the number of people coming to clinical attention with ASDs has greatly increased. Several factors, real and artefactual, may give rise to an increase in prevalence over time (see Wing⁹ for full discussion). These include: changing diagnostic thresholds, better case ascertainment, survival, population flows, and finally changes in the prevalence of causal factors. Methodological features associated with higher prevalence include, for example, active rather than passive ascertainment of cases, later year of publication, and studies based on smaller sample sizes^{48,64}. Smaller studies are more likely to use more intensive and thorough methods of case ascertainment. Changes in diagnostic threshold may affect prevalence estimates as illustrated by Heussler et al.⁶⁵ and discussed in Wing⁹ who revised the prevalence of ASDs at age 5 years in the 1970 Birth Cohort Study from 4.5 to 37.6 per 10,000 following contemporary expert diagnostic review.

82. Fombonne has recently reviewed time trends in ASDs^{34,48}. A birth cohort analysis based on the findings of two surveys carried out in the same population suggested that within each survey the prevalence of ASD did not change according to year of birth⁶⁶. However, between surveys there is some suggestion of higher rates for birth cohorts which overlap – this may reflect methodological differences as well as change over time in the concept of ASDs⁴⁸.

83. The prevalence of autism among adult populations is not known. In one study⁶⁷ 134 adults with ASD were identified among the 893 residents of an institution for mentally retarded adults, at its closure in 1980. Only a few of the youngest residents had been previously diagnosed as having ASDs.

There are many factors that could explain the higher numbers of people with ASDs now being identified

It is hard to compare studies across time, because of changes in diagnosis, and differences in methodology. Whether there is a real rise in numbers apart from these factors is unclear

5. WHAT ARE THE CAUSES OF AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDERS?

84. The causes and underlying deficits of ASDs can be defined at distinct levels. Studies of putative risk factors and markers at the biological level are distinct from and complementary to studies of the underlying psychological characteristics. The aim for research must be to uncover causal pathways from one or more possibly interacting causes, through their effects on the brain, and sequelae in the mind, to the effects in observed behavioural deficits and abilities. Such a causal pathway is as yet a distant goal, but is necessary for full understanding and development of possible preventative treatments and appropriate interventions.

85. Research over the last half century has established autism as a neurodevelopmental disorder. Early suggestions that ASDs might result from abnormal parenting have been abandoned in the face of overwhelming evidence for a biological basis and a strong genetic component. Most researchers believe that ASDs have a variety of causes, perhaps all affecting the same brain systems, or impeding development through disruption of different abilities necessary for social and communicative development. Whether environmental factors interact with genetic susceptibility is as yet unclear.

86. In assessing whether one or several factors increase the risk of developing ASDs, studies that specifically test aspects of a putative causal relationship, informed by criteria for causality, are scientifically the most rigorous. These criteria are summarised in the box (p.22). An important aspect of any assessment relates to the strength of evidence in favour of an association. Scientifically, greater weight would be given to consistency in the findings about a putative 'cause' for autism from several different studies that have used different methods to test a specific causal hypothesis. Studies reporting correlation, for example, that ASDs are *correlated* with a putative risk factor, do not of themselves provide evidence for a causal association for that risk factor, as these correlations may be unrelated causally.

87. In epidemiological terms, a cause is an "act or event or state of nature" - for simplicity, it may be referred to as an exposure - "which initiates or permits, alone or in conjunction with other causes, a sequence of events, resulting in an effect."⁶⁸. In most instances, the exposure is neither necessary nor sufficient by itself to cause the disease. Usually diseases do not have a single cause; rather, they have a constellation of component causes that, taken together, become sufficient to cause disease. For example, exposure to the chickenpox virus will not always cause chickenpox, because one must have a certain susceptibility to develop the disease or the clinical manifestations of the disease. Thus, most causes of interest are components of sufficient causes, but are not sufficient in themselves.

88. Although the box below lists criteria for causality, it should be emphasised that there are no quick and easy tests for determining causality in science. Rather a body of evidence from well-conducted studies that explicitly test causal hypotheses is required. In general, causes can be distinguished from non-causes only through studies that systematically make observations that refute one or more competing theories.

Some factors may be associated with ASDs without being causes of ASDs. Typically, causes of disorders are complex, with several factors interacting

Criteria to assess Causality

Strength Consistency	 strong associations are more likely to be causal than weak associations the repeated observation of an association by different studies using different methodologies and samples
Specificity	 a cause leads to a single effect, rather than multiple effects
Temporality	 the cause must precede the effect in time, with a decline in likelihood of the effect being seen with time after exposure
Biologic Gradient	 the likelihood of an effect being seen being directly related to the degree of exposure
Plausibility	 the cause has biological plausibility to produce its postulated effect
Coherence	 the interpretation of cause-and-effect fits within the known natural history and biology of the effect
Experimental Evidence Analogy	 supportive experimental testing of the underlying hypothesis the weakest of the criteria, due to its subjective nature

Adapted from Rothman K.J. and Greenland S. Causation and causal interference.

In: Rothman K.J., Greenland S. (Eds) Modern Epidemiology. 2nd Ed. Philadelphia, PA. Lippcott- Raven Publishers 1998 7 -28

Genetic Component to Autism Spectrum Disorders

Possible Genetic causes

89. Twin and family studies show that ASDs are highly heritable, although the mechanisms are likely to be complex and involve the interaction of many genes. At present, these complex genetic influences are thought to operate in most cases of ASD, while single gene disorders and chromosomal abnormalities may affect a small (5-10%) proportion of those with ASDs.

Complex Genetic Influences

90. In approximately 90% of individuals with ASDs, there is good evidence to indicate that complex genetic influences are contributing to pathogenesis^{69-72,72,73}. However, these estimates are based on studies of relatively small samples of twins that were ascertained using relatively narrowly defined and stringent diagnostic criteria. Moreover, to varying extents the samples are likely to have been subject to ascertainment bias.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

Families with an autistic child are given an approximate 6% chance of having another born with the disorder. Is this a true figure and what is its significance?

91. A number of epidemiological twin studies have demonstrated the heritability of ASDs. For example, Bailey *et al.*⁶⁹ found that probability of both twins having an ASD is high (60%) if they are identical (monozygotic), whereas if they are non-identical (dizygotic) the probability is very small. The rate of ASDs in singleton siblings is 2-6%⁷⁴, which is still at least ten times the general population prevalence.

92. The current consensus is that several genes may interact to create the susceptibility to ASDs. International consortia, including the British-led International Molecular Genetics Study of Autism Consortium, are searching for relevant genes⁷⁵⁻⁷⁹. To date, the overlap in findings from the various genome screens suggest that genes will be found on at least chromosomes 2, 7, 16 and 17. There is considerable excitement about the possibility of identifying genetic susceptibility loci. Identification of genes associated with ASDs is likely to transform much of the research agenda. However, it is important to note that genes associated with ASDs may not in every case be genes responsible for ASDs - that is, they may not be part of the causal pathway. In addition, since genetic effects are often probabilistic rather than deterministic, it may be that a genetic loading for ASDs is found in some individuals without the psychological and behavioural features of ASDs, and hence any kind of genetic test for ASDs may be a very distant prospect. In recent years there has been a great deal of research into the so-called 'broader phenotype' for autism - subtle patterns of assets and difficulties that may be found in relatives of individuals with ASD. It is possible that carrying some of the susceptibility genes for ASDs may even confer an advantage on certain tasks⁸⁰. In the broader phenotype it appears that different aspects of ASDs (e.g. social difficulties, repetitive interests) may dissociate, perhaps giving clues to distinct causal pathways for these different facets of ASDs.

ASDs run in families and are heritable. Many genes probably interact to make a child vulnerable to ASDs. These genes have not been identified, although progress is being made by international collaborative groups

Summary of Most Significant Regions of Linkage for Autism from Whole Genome Screens

The table below illustrates the chromosomes that have been independently identified as containing regions carrying potential genetic susceptibility for ASDs. There is greatest agreement for chromosome 7q, but it should be noted that the regions identified by each group are not precisely the same.

	IMGSAC, 1999	Phillippe et al., 1998	Risch et al., 1998	CLSA, 1999
Chromosome				
Ip			2.15	
2q	0.52	0.64		
6q		2.23		
7q	2.53	0.83	0.93	2.20
13q			0.68	3.00
l6p	1.51	0.74		
18q		0.62	1.00	
19p	0.99	1.37		

The values given in the table are variations on the LoD score, a measure of the probability that an identified region of association has not arisen by chance. In general, a score above 3 is considered significant, but independent replication strengthens the probability of a true association.

International Molecular Genetic Study of Autism Consortium (IMGSAC): IMGSAC, *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **7** 571-578 (1999); data expressed as multipoint maximum LOD score as determined by ASPEX Paris Autism Research International Sibpair Study (PARISS): Phillippe *et al.*, *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **8** 805-812 (1998); data expressed

as multipoint maximum LOD score as determined by MAPMAKER/SIBS

Risch et al., Am. J. Hum. Genet. **65** 493-507 (1998); data expressed as multipoint maximum LOD score as determined by ASPEX Collaborative Linkage Study of Autism (CLSA): Barrett et al., Am. J. Med. Gen. **88** 609-615 (1999); data expressed as maximum multipoint heterogeneity LOD (MMLS/het) score

Table adapted from Lamb et al.81

It is possible that genetic susceptibility may interact with environmental factors to produce ASDs 93. The genetic findings do not preclude the possibility that some form of gene-environment interaction may be involved in pathogenesis. That is the presence of genetic differences may only give rise to phenotypic abnormality/differences in the presence of certain environmental factors. For example, developmental abnormalities associated with phenylketonuria (a genetic disorder) primarily arise if phenylalanine is part of the diet: simply excluding phenylalanine from the diet results in a substantially improved developmental outcome. Similar principles may apply in ASDs: a genetic susceptibility may be required, but the emergence of ASDs may depend on the presence of some as yet unidentified environmental factor. It should be noted that the environmental contribution to phenylketonuria would have been very difficult to detect without knowledge of the biological abnormalities – children with phenylketonuria are not exposed to any special environmental risk, but are genetically vulnerable to an ordinary environment.

Single Gene Disorders or Chromosomal Abnormalities

94. In a minority (perhaps 10%) of individuals with ASDs, there is an identifiable probable causal medical condition, usually comprising various single gene disorders or chromosomal abnormalities. These include untreated phenylketonuria, tuberous sclerosis, fragile X syndrome (FRAXA), Turner's syndrome, duplication and inverted duplication of chromosome 15q11-q15, FRAXE and possibly several other forms of chromosomal abnormality^{35,82-96}. Not included in this list is the gene mutation in MECP2 associated with Retts syndrome^{97,99}, as the developmental manifestations are quite distinctive, even though it is classified as a form of pervasive developmental disorder. Similarly, children with Childhood Disintegrative Disorder are occasionally found to have inherited metabolic disorders, but these constitute extremely rare occurrences.

95. The strength of evidence supporting claims of a specific association between genetic / chromosomal disorder and ASDs is very variable. The strongest evidence of a causal association is found for tuberous sclerosis, fragile X and inverted duplications of chromosome 15. Tuberous sclerosis may provide an important clue to brain pathology, since lesions in the temporal lobe have been shown to be a key risk factor for co-morbid ASDs¹⁰⁰. While fragile X Syndrome used to be thought to affect as many as 25% of males with ASDs¹⁰¹, Fombonne⁴³ in his review estimated a far lower figure (0.75%). The symptoms shown by those with this disorder may be more properly described as 'autism like' or fitting only within the broader spectrum¹⁰². An association between duplications and triplications of part of the long arm of chromosome 15 of maternal origin has been found with ASDs, often accompanied by severe mental retardation 103-106. This is of some interest as genetic studies of ASD have identified loci on the long arm of Chromosome 15107. The role of mental retardation in the association needs to be investigated. In addition, sex chromosome abnormalities (Turner syndrome) have been linked to ASDs. Some 5% of females with Turner syndrome have either ASDs or features that may fall within the broader ASD phenotype. In all confirmed cases the normal X chromosome was maternal in origin. It is possible that there is increased vulnerability to ASDs in females who lack a normal paternally derived X-chromosome¹⁰⁸⁻¹¹⁰. Untreated phenylketonuria is nowadays so rare that the evidence for an association stems from very early studies that were undertaken before the use of well-developed and validated diagnostic criteria, although the evidence from the early reports is quite persuasive⁸⁸.

96. All told, the frequency of single gene disorders or chromosomal abnormalities in population based and clinic samples of individuals with ASDs is low and amounts to at most 5-10% of individuals^{35,43,54,83,87,95}. It appears that these disorders are more commonly found in individuals with atypical ASDs and moderate to profound learning disabilities^{87,95}. Moreover, as the concept of the autism spectrum has been broadened to include subtler forms of impairments in children of normal ability, it is likely that the overall frequency of identifiable genetic disorders will reduce.

97. In conclusion, it is well established that there is a genetic component to ASDs, although it remains unclear how many genes may be involved. In a small proportion of cases, various single gene disorders and chromosomal abnormalities have been reported in individuals with ASDs. It is entirely plausible that the autism phenotype might be derived from a number of different genetic components. One goal of current multinational genetic studies (e.g. IMGSAC, PARISS, CLSA) is to identify possible subtypes of the autism spectrum, based upon genetic evidence. Advances in genetic research are likely to play an important part in identification of any putative environmental risk factors. Genetically sensitive research designs that control for genetic effects will be necessary to investigate environmental risk factors that may be associated with ASDs.

Possible Environmental Risk Factors

98. A variety of possible risk factors for ASDs have been suggested, and were of concern to the lay members of the Review. In general, there is insufficient evidence to date to allow firm conclusions. Perinatal complications are thought more likely to be consequences rather than causes of a child's ASD, and no specific prenatal exposures have been established as contributory. A small number of cases have been reported in which viral infection may have played a role. We conclude from our review that the current epidemiological evidence does not support the proposed link of MMR to ASDs. Our conclusions are consistent with the previous MRC Reviews and with the findings of other expert groups that have reviewed this question.

99. The following section discusses potential environmental risk factors that might be relevant. It must be stressed that the term "environmental" implies all factors other than genetic susceptibility. At present there is little, if any, direct evidence in support of these potential factors. Many of these factors are ones that have been suggested by the Lay Group, or are the subject of speculation in the community.

Suggested Prenatal Risk Factors

LAY GROUP QUESTION

'Are there factors in pregnancy, for example intrauterine infections, or in the perinatal period, which might be associated with an increased risk of autism spectrum disorders?'

100. In determining the causal role of putative infections or exposures operating in pregnancy or shortly after birth, the direction of any observed associations cannot always be assumed to be causal. For example, there may be a shared genetic predisposition to obstetric complications as well as ASDs. Case control studies are the most efficient study design to examine this but need to be interpreted with care in relation to assessment of factors that depend on retrospective recall.

101. The available evidence suggests that while there may be some suggestion that pre and peri-natal problems may be more common in children with ASDs, the associations reported appear to be non-specific, inconsistent and do not help to identify a sub-group who are at meaningfully increased risk of later ASDs^{69,83,111-113}. This inconsistency reflects in part the variation in the factors reported in different studies as well as their small sample size and variable definition of ASD. There is some evidence to suggest that there is an increase in mild obstetric complications, but this is considered unlikely to be causally relevant¹¹⁴. No association of obstetric complications with severity of ASDs has been found in one study based on children with tuberous sclerosis and ASDs¹¹⁵.

It appears that obstetric complications may be a consequence, rather than cause, of the child's ASD

Drugs

102. There are reports in the literature that ASDs may be associated with *in utero* (prenatal) exposure to thalidomide^{116,117}; valproic acid¹¹⁸, supported by animal experiments¹¹⁹, and other anticonvulsants¹²⁰; cocaine¹²¹; and possibly alcohol^{122,123}. Of these, the association with thalidomide is the strongest, and was the rationale for a genetic study in autism¹²⁴. It should be noted that thalidomide has been contra-indicated in pregnancy for many decades.

Endocrine factors

103. The fact that ASDs occur more frequently in males than in females raises the possibility of a role for sex hormones in the development or expression of autistic traits. Oestrogens and progesterone have been reported to have neurological functions (such as to reduce the consequences of brain injury, appearing to function as neuroprotective and neuroregenerative agents on stroke and traumatic brain injuries^{125,126}. The implications of this research are that if environmental or genetic factors (or their interaction) cause damage to the developing brain, this damage might be ameliorated by the presence of oestrogen and progesterone. Thus females would be expected to show fewer sequelae of neural damage than males. Similarly, if sex hormone levels in males at critical times of development were abnormal, there could conceivably be adverse consequences for neural repair, regeneration and/or development, which may include ASDs. However this theory remains highly speculative, and is not supported by any direct evidence.

Carbon monoxide

104. Anatomical malformations as well as functional and psychomotor disturbances have been seen in the offspring of mothers who have experienced carbon monoxide (CO) poisoning. Low-level chronic exposure to CO is probably much more common than currently suspected. It is known that pregnant women and their foetuses are particularly susceptible to the hypoxic impacts of carbon monoxide because of the mother's increased rate of endogenous CO production, the contribution of the foetus' endogenous production, and a 20-30% reduction in the mother's oxygen carrying capacity. The foetus is highly sensitive to any decrease in oxygen carrying capacity and often dies even when the mother survives CO intoxication with no adverse effects herself. Whilst it is biologically plausible that such neurological insult may affect brain systems associated with ASDs, there is no evidence in support, and this theory must remain extremely speculative.

Risk Factors in Childhood

Infections

105. No cases have been reported of direct bacterial, parasitic or other non-viral infection in the CNS that were associated with patients displaying ASD symptoms. Effects of alteration in the gut flora are discussed below.

106. In contrast, a role for viral infection in triggering ASDs has been proposed in a number of studies. ASDs has occasionally been associated with cases of perinatal cytomegalovirus infection^{127,128} in children as well as with cases of congenital rubella infection^{129,130}. A small number of cases have been described associated with herpes simplex virus encephalitis^{131,132}. All these viral infections have many other detrimental effects on the brain of infected patients and hence it is probably not

surprising that some of the affected children displayed symptoms associated with autism spectrum disorders. With the disappearance of congenital rubella the number of reports of associated ASD has decreased substantially. The cases were sporadic and rare and hence it is unlikely that these viruses act as triggers for the majority of individuals with ASDs.

107. A potential link between ASDs and infection was suggested by a paper by Wakefield et al. in 1998¹³³. On the basis of an "early report" of twelve individuals, the authors implied that exposure to the combined measles mumps rubella vaccine was a risk factor in ASDs and they described in these children a disease which they called ileal lymphoid-nodular hyperplasia. The issue of gastrointestinal inflammation in autism spectrum disorders is considered elsewhere in this report. A report appeared in 2000¹³⁴ that provided reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) evidence for the presence of measles virus RNA in peripheral blood mononuclear cells of ileal lymphoid-nodular hyperplasia, or "autistic enterocolitis", patients in samples provided by Dr Wakefield's group. However, the authors also found RNA of measles virus in the same tissue from patients with ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. These papers also rekindled interest in studies by Singh and collaborators^{135,136} that showed that measles and human herpes virus 6 antibody levels in sera of children with ASDs were elevated, though not out of the normal range. Singh and his colleagues had also showed a correlation between anti measles titres and levels of anti-myelin basic protein antibodies. However, at present there is no evidence for inflammation or histological responses to infection or for demyelination in the CNS of patients with ASDs⁶. Reports of immunological abnormalities in children with ASDs have been many and variable and no conclusive picture emerges, especially as many confounding factors have been inadequately controlled in the majority of studies⁶.

Borna disease

108. This virus is an agent responsible for a disease in horses limited to Central Europe, which has been characterised only during the last decade, leading to the possibility of tracking any infection by antibody tests and detecting the viral genome by RT-PCR. The evidence for human infection with Borna Disease virus is extremely controversial. A recent review by Staeheli and colleagues¹³⁸ suggests that that many researchers have probably fallen foul of the contamination problems that occur when RT-PCR technology is driven to the limits of sensitivity. Furthermore, the serological evidence is questionable because non-standardised testing protocols gave rise to differing percentages of positive sera in various groups of patients. The evidence for human infection with this agent is thus weak. Epidemiological studies of the virus have relied on these difficult methods and have led to the conclusion that the virus is more wide spread than originally thought. Infection in animals other than horses appears to give rise to very little clinical disease. Borna disease virus infection in neonatal rats has been suggested as an animal model for ASDs¹³⁹⁻¹⁴¹. The intracerebral injection model in neonatal Lewis rats has several features that are similar to, and others that differ from ASDs, e.g. the presence of inflammation. Whether the behavioural traits and motor disturbances in the rats are similar to those of human patients is debatable. More stringent studies, involving RT-PCR to detect genomic or anti-genomic RNA, are required to establish whether the virus is an infectious agent associated with any of the neuro-psychiatric illnesses such as schizophrenia, bipolar disease, Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder and ASDs in which it has been proposed to play a role so far.

In a few cases, ASDs have been associated with various viral infections, in utero or later in life

Borna disease has been suggested as an animal model of an infectious process that might lead to ASD. However, it remains unclear whether Borna virus affects humans

Persistent infection

109. It has been hypothesised that ASDs may be causally related to the existence of persistent infection. Many viruses, such as herpes simplex, varicella zoster, and Epstein-Barr virus, persist in the human body throughout life. These viruses are all large DNA viruses, with a very stable genome that is able to be maintained or be latent in the cells that harbour them, which allows their presence not to be detected by the host immune system. At present there is no evidence that such persistent infections are causally related to autism.

110. Measles, mumps and rubella viruses are all RNA viruses, with much less stable genomes that may need to replicate to maintain infection. The sites at which persistent replication of these viruses would take place are likely to be immuno-privileged. Only for measles virus is there good evidence that it can persist¹⁴², and cause subacute sclerosing panencephalitis (SSPE), a very rare disease which gives rise to a fatal brain infection with mutated forms of measles virus about eight years after the initial infection. However no site for the persistence of measles virus has yet been convincingly identified. Measles virus has been a prime candidate as a causative agent in many diseases of unknown aetiology. However, apart from SSPE, there is no definitive evidence that it is associated with diseases such as autism, Paget's disease; Crohn's disease, autoimmune chronically active hepatitis; multiple sclerosis, diabetes, lupus erythematosus, or otosclerosis.

Immunisations

LAY GROUP QUESTION

'Does further evidence published since the last MRC review and specifically examining possible associations between MMR and ASDs alter the conclusions of that review?'

111. A number of expert review groups have considered the specific question of the potential link between MMR vaccination and ASDs (the Medical Research Council², the American Medical Association³, the Institute of Medicine, USA⁴, the World Health Organisation⁵, the American Academy of Pediatrics⁶, the Population and Public Health Branch of Health Canada⁷, and the Irish Department of Health and Children⁸). All of these groups have analysed the published work, including that outlined in the previous section. Several or all of these reviews have included material from oral presentations by Dr Wakefield and his collaborators in which they outlined new information relating to their proposal for a link between MMR and ASDs. It is not the function of the present MRC Autism Review to revisit and reconsider previous expert opinion.

112. The aforementioned reviews were unanimous in their conclusions that a causal link between the MMR vaccine and "autistic colitis" and ASDs was not proven and that current epidemiological evidence did not support this proposed link. The Institute of Medicine report noted that "this conclusion does not exclude the possibility that MMR vaccine could contribute to ASD in a small number of children, because the epidemiological evidence lacks the precision to assess rare occurrences of a response to MMR vaccine leading to ASD"⁴. We recognise that, as with most epidemiological studies of causation, this remains a theoretical possibility. More extensive research would be necessary to provide evidence for the biological plausibility of a suggested causal link between viral infections and ASDs (as this is currently not robust), as it would be for other proposed causal factors.

113. In this section we review epidemiological studies addressing the putative association between MMR and ASDs that have been published since the last MRC review of this topic. These studies have been grouped by country of origin. It is important to recognise that epidemiological studies

Some viruses can remain dormant in the body over long periods, but there is no evidence as yet for a link to ASDs or other disorders cannot prove that vaccines are safe but can only exclude specified adverse effects with a certain degree of confidence. As has been discussed earlier in this section, studies that have specifically tested aspects of a putative causal relationship that are informed by criteria for causality are scientifically the most rigorous [See text box on causation p.22]. Currently there are no epidemiological studies that provide reliable evidence to support the hypothesis that there might be an association between MMR and ASDs.

UK studies

114. Taylor et al. and Farrington et al. reported findings from their study in North London which examined the potential association of MMR and ASDs^{143,144}. Case and time series methods were used to investigate clustering of cases of ASDs within defined post immunisation periods as well as to investigate potential effects of second dose of MMR. 498 cases of ASDs were identified (261 of core autism, 166 of atypical autism, and 71 of Asperger's syndrome). In 293 cases the diagnosis was confirmed by ICD-10 criteria: 214 (82%) core autism, 52 (31%) atypical autism, 27 (38%) Asperger's syndrome. There was a steady increase in cases by year of birth with no sudden "step-up" or change in the trend line after the introduction of MMR vaccination. There was no difference in age at diagnosis between the individuals vaccinated before or after 18 months of age and those never vaccinated. There was no temporal association between onset of ASDs within 1 or 2 years after vaccination with MMR (relative incidence compared with control period 0.94 [95% CI 0.60-I.47] and 1.09 [0.79-1.52]). Developmental regression was not clustered in the months after vaccination (relative incidence within 2 months and 4 months after MMR vaccination 0.92 [0.38-2.21] and 1.00 [0.52-1.95]). No significant temporal clustering for age at onset of parental concern was seen for cases of core autism or atypical autism with the exception of a single interval within 6 months of MMR vaccination. This appeared to be an artefact related to the difficulty of defining precisely the onset of symptoms in this disorder. In a subsequent publication¹⁴⁴ further analyses were published testing different (longer) induction intervals as well as the effect of a second dose of MMR. Again no association was found, providing further evidence against a causal association between MMR vaccination and ASDs. This study was large, well designed and employed a novel but appropriate statistical methodology. Although it relied on diagnoses made in routine health care, this is only likely to have biased assessments of association if these diagnoses were in some way more or less likely to have been made in those who had received MMR. At the time this study was carried out, this was unlikely.

115. There have been two publications reporting studies which have examined or will be examining associations between MMR and ASDs using the same General Practice Research database^{45,145}. The first publication reported an analysis of the incidence of ASDs in relation to the timing of MMR and concluded that there was no association. It is likely that in this study there was substantial under-ascertainment of ASDs as the estimated frequency of ASDs seemed very low. Furthermore there was no validation of the diagnoses recorded¹⁴⁶.

116. Before this report was published, the MRC had funded a case control study based on the same database and the protocol for this has been published¹⁴⁵. This study will use control participants as well as cases, and will also examine time sequences of events using time series analyses. As a method of validating diagnoses is planned, it is potentially of higher quality than the other study, but results are not yet available.

117. A further study using yet another routine GP database has been published recently¹⁴⁷. The authors proposed that if there were a close temporal association between MMR vaccination and

loss of skills/onset of ASD then this would be reflected in increased consultations with the child's general practitioner. The Doctor's Independent Network database was used to examine whether children subsequently diagnosed as autistic consulted more frequently than controls after MMR vaccination. No difference in consulting behaviour was seen in the six months post MMR and the authors concluded that any dramatic effect of MMR on behaviour seems unlikely.

118. A recently published study has examined the hypothesis that MMR is associated with a new phenotype of ASD combining developmental regression and gastrointestinal symptoms¹⁴⁸. Findings from a recent study carried out in Staffordshire were compared to those reported from two previous studies, one performed before the combined MMR vaccine was introduced. These comparisons were made in order to investigate, in those exposed and not exposed to MMR, the age of first parental concern, the temporal relation of onset of regressive autism to MMR, the relation of regressive autism to gastrointestinal symptoms, and the symptom and severity profiles of those with regressive autism. Mean age at first parental concern was virtually identical in the MMR and non-MMR groups, as was the proportion with regressive autism. No phenotypically distinct features were found in those reported as having regressive autism. Mean interval between MMR and parental recognition of autistic symptoms did not differ in children with or without regression. No case of inflammatory bowel disorder was identified and there was no association between developmental regression and gastrointestinal symptoms. This study overcomes some of the problems of potential selection bias, which might occur in other studies relying on routine data. It provides additional evidence that an association is unlikely.

119. An observational study was reported very recently based on a case note review, by Canadian and UK researchers, of the notes of 900 UK children whose families are taking legal action on the basis that MMR was associated with their child's ASD^{150} . The published report provides only very limited information about study methodology and design. Following detailed case note review for 493 of these 900 children, 124 subjects were excluded as ineligible, either because the diagnosis of ASD was in doubt, because ill health preceded MMR, or in the case of two children, because onset of symptoms occurred within 30 days of MMR. Of the remaining 369, 325 were considered to have a definite or probable diagnosis of ASD, although the method of assigning diagnosis from review case notes was not specified. Based on retrospective assessment of medical records, 112 of these children (39%) were deemed to have regressed from normal function, prior to MMR, to major developmental delay. Median time to symptoms from MMR was 1.1 years, but from MMR to diagnoses was 2.5 years (interquartile range 1.8 to 4.2 years). There were no control participants. The authors acknowledge the self-selected and unrepresentative nature of this group but, somewhat surprisingly, consider this unlikely to introduce bias when estimating distribution of time intervals between MMR and 'onset' of ASDs. The only conclusions that may be drawn from this study are that MMR is given at 15-18 months and the average age at diagnosis of autism in the UK is about 4 years.

North American study

120. A study from California has been published looking at health service registrations¹⁴⁹. This involved a retrospective analysis of MMR immunisation coverage rates among children born in 1980-1994 who were enrolled in California kindergartens (survey samples of 600-1900 children each year). School immunisation records were reviewed to determine retrospectively the age at which they first received MMR immunisation. ASD caseloads were also analysed among children born in these years who were diagnosed with ASDs and were enrolled in the California Department of Developmental Services regional service center system. No correlation was found

between the secular trend of early childhood MMR immunisation rates in California and the secular trend in numbers of children with ASDs enrolled in California's regional service center system. For the 1980-1994 birth cohorts, a marked, sustained increase in ASD case numbers was noted, from 44 cases per 100,000 live births in the 1980 cohort to 208 cases per 100,000 live births in the 1994 cohort (a 373% relative increase), but changes in early childhood MMR immunisation coverage over the same time period were much smaller and of shorter duration. Immunisation coverage by the age of 24 months increased from 72% to 82%, a relative increase of only 14%, over the same time period. These data do not suggest an association between MMR immunisation among young children and an increase in ASD occurrence.

Finnish study

121. This study examined gastrointestinal symptoms reported prospectively as adverse events in temporal relation to MMR vaccine¹⁵¹. The authors subsequently traced those vaccinated children who developed gastrointestinal symptoms or signs lasting 24 hours or more at any time, apart from the first hour, following vaccination. The health records of these subjects were examined in order to determine whether any of those children with gastrointestinal symptoms later developed ASDs or other neurological signs or symptoms. The authors identified 31 cases of gastrointestinal symptoms, which were reported as adverse events, out of ~3 million vaccination episodes. No child had developed an ASD when followed at an interval of about 9-10 years after immunisation. Two children developed meningitis within 1-2 weeks after vaccination, while a third was diagnosed as having a rare inherited neurological disease some 8 years later. This study did not find any evidence to support an association between MMR and either gastrointestinal symptoms or later onset of ASDs in those with earlier gastrointestinal symptoms. However, this particular report did not examine the relation of MMR and ASDs irrespective of gastrointestinal symptoms and does not therefore provide useful evidence on this point.

122. The same group of investigators subsequently published¹⁵² further data from their investigation of prospectively reported adverse events following MMR vaccine in 1.8 million individuals. Over a 14 year period, 173 potentially serious reactions claimed to have been caused by MMR were identified; in 77 these involved the nervous system, and in about half subsequent investigation revealed another probable cause. The authors concluded that serious adverse events following MMR are rare. While this latter publication is based on very large numbers, the findings need to be interpreted with some caution as cases of ASD or bowel disorders not considered at the time attributable to MMR would not necessarily have been reported.

123. On the basis of these studies, the MRC Autism Review concludes that the current epidemiological evidence does not support the proposed link of MMR to ASDs. Our conclusions are consistent with the previous MRC Reviews and with the findings of other expert groups that have reviewed this question.

Other Suggested Environmental Risk Factors

Mercury

124. Exposure to mercury during the critical periods of early development can lead to a variety of developmental problems affecting motor skills such as walking and speech¹⁵³. It has been suggested that some of the sensory, neurological, motor, behavioural and other dysfunctions associated with mercury intoxication are similar to traits associated with ASDs. Methyl mercury is the form most commonly associated with risk of developmental effects. In serious cases of methylmercury exposure of the developing foetuses, the effects can be delayed, including retardation of

Mercury can have serious affects on the developing brain but there is no conclusive evidence for a role in ASDs developmental milestones such as walking and talking and more severe effects such as brain damage with mental retardation, incoordination and inability to move can occur in extreme cases¹⁵⁴.

125. There have been suggestions that early exposure to thiomersal (called 'thimerosal' in the US), a preservative containing approximately 49% ethylmercury that has been used successfully as a preservative in vaccines, may be implicated as a risk factor for ASDs¹⁵⁵. It is worth noting that there is no thiomersal (or other mercury) in the MMR vaccine as currently administered. Ethylmercury is a less common form of organic mercury than methylmercury, which is known to accumulate in the environment. It is less easily bound to tissues than methylmercury, but does similarly biotransform to inorganic mercury.

126. Although there are apparent similarities between symptoms characteristic of ASDs and mercury poisoning, there is no evidence for elevated levels of mercury in children with ASDs. A study of 14 trace elements (including mercury) in hair samples from normal and children with ASDs showed significantly lower calcium, magnesium, copper, manganese and chromium, and higher lithium levels in children with ASDs than controls; there was no difference in measured mercury levels¹⁵⁶.

127. The Institute of Medicine of the National Academies has recently reported on thiomersal usage (**www4.nationalacademies.org/news.nst/isbn/0309076366**). The committee's comprehensive assessment of the scientific literature on thiomersal included analyses of published and unpublished studies proposing an association with disorders such as ASDs, and found them to be inconclusive. No evidence currently exists that proves a link between thiomersal-containing vaccines and ASDs, attention deficit-hyperactivity disorder, speech or language delays, or other neurodevelopmental disorders.

Lead

128. A recently reported study in the UK by Lewendon et *al.*¹⁵⁷ found that children with behavioural and/or developmental problems have higher blood lead levels than controls. There was a statistically significantly higher proportion of children with lead concentrations above the commonly accepted 'safe' level in 'cases' compared to controls. These differences were not explained by differences in age, sex or socio-economic status. It is not known whether this is a causal or non-causal relationship, and its relevance to ASDs is, at present, unclear.

Suggested Physiological Abnormalities in ASDs

129. There has been considerable recent interest in a number of suggested physiological abnormalities, affecting the gastro-intestinal tract, sulphation and immune system. Casein and gluten-free diets have been tried, with some reports of improvements. Data are presently limited, and further research, including appropriate control groups, would be of value. Neurochemical studies suggest possible abnormalities in the serotonin system, but further research is needed. The association between ASDs and epilepsy (which affects approximately 30%) should give clues to possible causes, but requires further study.

The Gastro-Intestinal Tract

130. There has been considerable interest in the possibility that there are significant gastrointestinal problems in individuals with ASDs. It has been postulated that altered intestinal permeability can result in adverse events occurring in the central nervous system, which might result in

developmental regression. However, it remains unclear whether such compromised gastrointestinal function is a cause of ASDs, or whether it reflects one facet of the disorder in a subpopulation of affected individuals. At present there are no epidemiological data at the population level to indicate the incidence or prevalence of gastrointestinal problems within the population of individuals with ASDs.

Inflammatory changes and the intestine

131. The question of "autistic enterocolitis" was first suggested in the series of 12 children reported in the Lancet in 1998¹³³, which was the subject of considerable debate, both within the Lancet itself and elsewhere. Since that time further reports by the Royal Free group have studied changes in the intestine in relation to ASDs, as a separate issue from MMR vaccination. Rather, changes in the small bowel in children with ASDs are now being studied in the context of a general phenomenon where certain neurological syndromes are associated with intestinal pathology. A typical example of such a condition is Batten's disease, which is diagnosed by the presence of lipofuscinosis on rectal biopsy.

132. The original Lancet paper was not considered in detail for the purposes of this Review, having been the subject of previous MRC working groups². However, in two subsequent reports, the investigators examined the intestine of children with autism spectrum disorders, both macroscopically and microscopically. In the first, Wakefield et al.¹⁵⁸ examined 60 children with neuronal developmental disorders: fifty had autism, five had Asperger's syndrome, two had a disintegrative disorder and one an attention deficit disorder. Cases had been referred to a gastroenterology unit with an interest in ASDs. 22 children studied for gastrointestinal symptoms sufficient to warrant endoscopy, but who displayed no recognisable intestinal abnormality, served as controls. In addition, 20 children with ulcerative colitis were studied. The article reported a significant increase in lymphoid nodular hyperplasia (LNH) in both ileum and colon in the affected children compared to controls. Microscopically, there was increased reactive follicular hyperplasia in ileal biopsies. 8% of the affected individuals had active ileitis, but none of the controls. An effort was made to avoid observer bias of the histology and 10 biopsy series were independently assessed in an observer-blinded fashion at a separate institution. Caution, however, must be exercised in extending these observations to all children with ASDs because of the selection bias of the sample (referral to a paediatric gastroenterologist). Furthermore, the study did not examine the changes in children with many years of chronic constipation, but without neurological impairment. These problems will not be easy to address because of the ethical considerations of performing ileocolonoscopy in either neurologically normal children with long-term constipation, or in children with ASDs without bowel symptoms.

133. The second study by Furlano et *al.*¹⁵⁹ examined the histology of 21 children with autism spectrum disorders and compared them to 8 children whose ileum and colon were histologically normal, 10 developmentally normal children with ileal lymphoid nodular hyperplasia, 15 with Crohn's disease and 14 children with ulcerative colitis. The report examined the hypothesis that the lymphoid nodular hyperplasia in autism spectrum disorders was part of a general intestinal pathology, unlike lymphoid nodular hyperplasia observed in children with non-specific abdominal symptoms or with constipation, atopy, and low immunologlobulin concentrations. The authors reported specific histological changes in the children with ASDs. These included an increase in basement membrane thickening. There was also an increase in lamina propria T cells, particularly those expressing $\gamma\delta$ or CD8. There was an increase in intraepithelial lymphocytes in the children with ASDs. Epithelial cells expressed increased HLA-DR and increased proliferation suggesting It has been suggested that intestinal problems may lead to ASDs, but it is not known how common such problems are among people with ASDs stimulation by immune derived factors. The inflammatory changes were subtle compared to Crohn's disease. This was reflected in a lack of increase in serum inflammatory markers in the children with ASDs. It also pointed to a process that does not involve interleukin 6 stimulation. These findings suggested the possibility of lesions of the intestine in children with ASDs. However, questions of the effect of long-term constipation on the gut and changes in the intestine in children without bowel symptoms were not considered in this study. Again, the ethics of examining the histology of such controls may be problematic. Furthermore, the differences between the groups were small and the statistical methods used may not have been entirely appropriate.

A number of studies have found intestinal abnormalities in people with ASDs. Whether these are more common than among non-ASD people who have comparable eating and bowel habits is unclear 134. Horvath *et al.*¹⁶⁰ studied the upper gastrointestinal tract in children with autism spectrum disorders. The results of this group did not overlap with those of the Royal Free group because none of the 37 children studied underwent colonoscopy. However, the authors did report a greater than expected incidence of oesophagitis, gastritis and duodenitis. An interesting new observation was an increase in the number of Paneth cells in the small intestine compared to controls or to HIV infected children. Another feature was increased production of pancreatico-biliary fluid following secretin stimulation in children who had ASDs and diarrhoea when compared to children with ASDs and no abdominal symptoms. These studies again suggest a possible change in the gastrointestinal tract for individuals with ASDs.

135. In summary, since 1999, a small number of articles have reported there to be a specific gastrointestinal pathology for ASDs. However, caution must be exercised in extrapolating from results seen in children referred to a paediatric gastroenterology unit to ASDs generally, for the reasons given above. Furthermore, the most informative control groups, children matched for abnormal eating behaviour and/or degree of constipation, should have been investigated.

Intestinal permeability

136. There is little published data on intestinal permeability in ASDs. Only one study of sugar permeability has been published¹⁶¹. D'Eufemia and colleagues reported increased lactulose/mannitol ratios after sugar challenge in 9 of 21 patients with ASDs. This was significant, as none of the control group had raised sugar permeability ratios. The changes in ratios were due to an increase in lactulose permeability, rather than reduction in mannitol absorption. The histological basis for these changes was not studied. However children with other pathology that could result in increased permeability were excluded from the study. For example, children with atopy, coeliac disease, giardiasis and Helicobacter infections did not enter the study. It could be argued that the changes in lactulose permeability may be due to changes in the small bowel. Because lactulose is metabolised in the large bowel by colonic flora, it is not available for colonic permeation.

There is little published evidence on gut permeability in people with ASDs 137. Further data on permeability are required because a proposed mechanism of neuronal damage in children with ASDs depends on the assertion that casomorphin is taken up in increased amounts by the intestine of individuals with an ASD. Not only is the evidence for permeability defects poorly established, but also sugar permeability is a poor predictor of peptide and protein permeability.

Nutrition and Diet

138. The nutrient intake of children with ASDs as a group has been found to be adequate and typical of well-fed American children; these children showed no evidence to toxicity or deficiencies in the minerals or nutrients studied¹⁶².
139. There are a number of single case reports of clinical improvement in children with ASDs placed on gluten and/or casein free diets¹⁶³. However, McCarthy and Coleman¹⁶⁴ had reported a study of 8 children with autism on a gluten-free diet, who all had steatorrhea and hypocalciuria. They were challenged with 20g of gluten/day for 4 weeks. No gross changes in behaviour, appetite, body weight or bowel habits were seen; further, no abnormal pathologies were seen in jejunal biopsies. A recently published abstract reported on Medline¹⁶⁵ would indicate that further studies are in progress, but to date they report that 46-50 children with ASDs showed an improvement in behaviour and gastrointestinal symptoms when placed on gluten & casein free diet. These investigations are based upon studies reporting that during proteolysis of casein in the gastrointestinal tract β -casomorphines were created, and that they were biologically active with both endorphin effects and immunoregulatory properties¹⁶⁶⁻¹⁶⁹. Similar gluteomorphins were also produced from wheat proteins¹⁷⁰.

140. Although it is possible to provide a plausible biological hypothesis to explain the possible beneficial effects of gluten and casein free diets in ASDs there are to date no properly controlled studies described in peer-reviewed journals. Given the publicity surrounding these reports and, if substantiated, the potential widespread benefits, it is important that properly controlled studies should be undertaken to clarify the situation.

Gut Flora Dysbiosis

141. Abnormalities in the composition of the enteric flora have been suggested to occur in ASDs, and antibiotic and antifungal therapies have been used – although usually in commercial, non-academic, centres. Such suggestions of enteric dysbiosis were initially based on reports of the onset of ASDs after antibiotic treatment for otitis media¹⁷¹. There remains a dearth of hard data in the peer-reviewed literature. In particular there are so far no published studies examining the flora in children with ASDs.

142. A leading proponent of the theory that bacterial and fungal overgrowth contributes to autism spectrum disorder has been Dr William Shaw, who runs a commercial laboratory offering private stool analysis at the Great Plains Laboratory in the USA¹⁷². However, the peer-reviewed literature on this topic is currently limited and based on indirect evidence. In two siblings with a variant of ASD associated with skeletal muscle weakness, high urinary tartaric acid and arabinose secretion was detected by gas chromatography and mass spectrometry, potentially due to overgrowth of *Candida albicans*¹⁷³. Both the muscle weakness and cognitive abnormalities were reported to respond to anti-candidal therapy, and tartaric acid concentrations decreased significantly. However, the potential neurotoxicity of candidal metabolites remains speculative and largely under researched. There have been reports of production of various gliotoxins by *Candida albicans*¹⁷⁴. It is not clear that it is valid to extrapolate this limited data to the wider autism spectrum and thus, at present, anti-candidal therapy cannot be considered to be evidence-based.

143. One bacterial species which has been suggested as pathogenic in ASDs is *Clostridium tetani*, with cognitive abnormalities proposed to be induced by the action of clostridial neurotoxins absorbed from the intestine¹⁷⁵. Shaw's laboratory has also reported increase in urinary tyrosine metabolites, which have been interpreted as suggestive of Clostridial overgrowth¹⁷². Sandler, Finegold and colleagues have recently reported¹⁷⁶ on a pilot study of oral vancomycin therapy in children with regressive ASDs. Evidence of significant cognitive improvement was reported with vancomycin therapy, assessed by formal psychological assessment and study of video recordings, with regression

Many children with ASDs are being placed on gluten and/or casein free diets, with anecdotal reports of improvement, but the research findings to date are inconclusive. about a week after the course of antibiotics finished. This preliminary report provides probably the most significant support for the concept that dysbiosis may occur in children with ASDs, but is, of course, indirect.

144. Similar cognitive improvement in 5 children has been reported, although not in peer-reviewed publication, by Borody, using the Rask-Madsen technique of colonic bacteriotherapy – the instillation of donor faecal flora (apparently, usually the father's) containing non-toxigenic clostridial species after a period of gut-sterilising antibiotics^{177,178}. These reports cannot be critically evaluated until formal publication.

Abnormal gut flora have been hypothesised to play a causal role in ASDs. To date, research findings have been limited, but a large and thorough study is underway

145. The MRC Autism Review has been made aware of a follow-up to the Chicago study¹⁷⁶ by Finegold, in collaboration with Professor Glenn Gibson and colleagues (Food Microbial Sciences Unit, University of Reading, UK) investigating the flora in 200 American children with ASDs. This study has apparently employed the appropriate molecular technology (selective media, gut model fermentation, 16s RNA analysis, FISH), and does suggest unusual patterns of overgrowth of *Clostridia* species and *Candida albicans* (G. Gibson, personal communication). Publication of this study should provide much needed data for focused intervention studies.

146. In conclusion, this is an area where speculation currently outweighs published literature. The number of peer-reviewed papers on this topic is small, although tending to suggest that abnormal colonisation may occur. One major study is largely complete and, when published, may have a significant impact on the field.

Sulphur Metabolism

147. Interest in this area has been prompted by reports of impaired sulphate processing in children with ASDs, mainly from the group of Waring et *al*. The process of sulphation within mammalian tissues requires the presence of a suitable sulphate donor, a sulphotransferase enzyme and an appropriate acceptor. The sulphate donor, as far as is known, is always 3'-phosphoadenosine-5'-phosphosulphate (PAPS). There are a range of sulphotransferase enzymes which have specificity for different acceptors, such as phenol sulphotransferases and carbohydrate sulphotransferases.

Generation of the sulphate donor

148. Relatively little sulphate is absorbed from the diet, although sulphites added as preservatives may contribute substantially. It is thought that sulphate is predominantly generated in the human from sulphur-containing amino acids such as cysteine by the process of sulphoxidation (reviewed by McFadden¹⁷⁹). A study by Waring et *al.* reported the development of an assay for this process using S-carboxymethyl-L-cysteine (SCMC) as the substrate¹⁸⁰. They described genetic variants or polymorphisms in this process¹⁸¹. They report that in their subject population 65% were good metabolisers, 32.5% poor metabolisers and 2.5% non-metabolisers. However, there have been a number of criticisms of the assay¹⁸², also reviewed by McFadden¹⁷⁹. A study by Brockmoller *et al.*¹⁸³ reported that urinary elimination of SCMC as carboxymethyl-L-cysteine sulphoxide did not amount to more than 1% of the test dose in any of 33 normal volunteers tested, nor was there any evidence of polymorphism. Similar concerns were raised by Meese and Fischer¹⁸⁴ and Kupfer and Idle¹⁸⁵.

149. Using an assay which they developed for assessment of cysteine oxidation, Waring and collaborators have reported reduced sulphoxidation in patients for a variety of conditions (food sensitivity¹⁸⁶; systemic lupus erythematosus¹⁸⁷; Alzheimer's disease¹⁸⁸; arthritis patients with D-penicillamine toxicity¹⁸⁹; and individuals with jaundice after chlorpromazine¹⁹⁰). They have also reported low ratio of sulphate to cysteine in motor neurone disease and Parkinson's disease¹⁹¹. These findings remain to be replicated. Furthermore there appears to be some inconsistency in these findings, as an early report of impaired sulphoxidation in 84% of patients with primary biliary cirrhosis¹⁹² contrasted with a later report from Waring and colleagues which reported impaired sulphoxidation in only 26% of patients with primary biliary cirrhosis, similar to the rate (25%) in healthy controls¹⁹³. Waring and colleagues have reported reduced urinary excretion of sulphate in children with ASDs¹⁹⁴, and are cited by McFadden¹⁷⁹ as finding reduced metabolism of SCMC in children with ASDs^{195,196}. These findings remain to be independently replicated.

Phenol sulphation

150. One key role of sulphation pathways is the detoxification of phenolic compounds (e.g. catecholamine neurotransmitters, steroids including oestrogens and progesterone, bile acids and many phenolic drugs) which occurs both in the liver and in the intestine. Impaired phenol sulphation has been reported by Waring and colleagues in ASDs^{197,198}, but also in rheumatoid arthritis¹⁹⁹, Alzheimer's disease¹⁸⁸, Parkinson's disease and motor neurone disease²⁰⁰. The assay used by Waring et al. entails administration of an oral dose of paracetamol followed by urine collection and measurement of paracetamol sulphate and paracetamol glucuronide. However, there are a number of issues over this specific assay as data are published as a ratio of paracetamol sulphation to glucuronidation so it is not possible to determine whether the abnormality is reduced sulphation or, in fact, increased glucuronidation. Further, sulphation and glucuronidation were deduced indirectly from assay of paracetamol before and after treatment with sulphatase or glucuronidase enzymes. However the sulphatase enzyme used (Sigma S-9626) itself has considerable glucuronidase activity, which has to be inhibited by addition of D-saccharic acid 1,4 lactone. The reproducibility of this assay was not stated and nor the completeness of the enzymatic desulphation or deglucuronidation processes. In the absence of direct evidence, other explanations, including reduced phenol sulphotransferase activity, need to be considered as well as the proposed defective generation of sulphate from cysteine.

151. There are two types of phenol transferase, thermostable enzymes which act on simple phenols, and thermolabile enzymes, which act on catecholic or phenolic monoamines (such as dopamine and tyramine). The genes for 3 of these enzymes are known and have been sequenced (SULT1A2hum, SULT1A1hum and SULT1A3hum). Waring's group have reported that both thermostable and thermolabile forms are polymorphic and both act on paracetamol as a substrate¹⁷⁹. Recently a new colorimetric assay for phenol sulphotransferase (in platelets) using 2-naphthol as substrate has been reported²⁰¹, which seems to be a more robust assay as it was possible to correlate the results of this assay with genotype.

152. In conclusion, the impaired sulphation story in ASDs is potentially biologically plausible but remains unproven. There are published data from only one group (Waring *et al.*) reporting impaired sulphation in ASDs, using indirect methods of assay. There is a need for independent replication of these findings to be published, preferably using more direct methods of assay.

Impaired sulphur metabolism has been reported for individuals with ASDs, but this finding needs to be independently checked

Immune Function

153. The issue of immunological abnormalities in ASDs has been widely debated, but there is a lack of reports in the peer-reviewed literature. Studies of immunological function in children with ASDs have reported a wide array of abnormalities^{202,203}, including decreased cellular responses, decreased serum C4b levels and increased humoral immune and autoantibody responses. A recently published abstract identified on PubMed highlights a number of these changes¹⁶⁵. Jyonouchi *et al.* compared responses of peripheral blood mononuclear cells to a mitogen (lipopolysaccharide) and antigens (tetanus toxoid, house dust mite) and reported an excessive innate immune response and a disruption of the regulatory cytokines. It should be noted that these do not appear to be consistent findings. Furthermore, the immunological differences between children with ASDs and controls that have been reported are often small, with values lying close to the normal range for children. To date there is not a clear pattern of immunological abnormalities in ASDs, with various abnormalities being reported in a proportion of children. There is no convincing evidence as to a causal relationship between defects of the immune system and ASDs.

There is considerable interest in possible immune problems in ASDs, but there is a lack of published research in this area 154. A number of reports from the "grey literature" were brought to the attention of the MRC Autism Review, which claimed that pro-inflammatory cytokines may be elevated in the serum of individuals with ASDs. This finding, if true, could have wide-ranging effects including the possibility of altering the endothelium of cerebral blood vessels. The lack of fever, cachexia and evidence of substantial inflammation (apart from the mild inflammatory infiltrate in the intestine) makes it unlikely that pro-inflammatory cytokines are persistently elevated. This remains to be determined, but could be achieved relatively easily through performing ELISA tests, in conjunction with the use of appropriate controls.

Suggested Physical Abnormalities

155. There are no known physical markers of ASDs. ASDs can co-occur with other conditions, but there is some debate as to the frequency of associated medical problems. Research on brain abnormalities has been hampered by the small number of brain samples available for study. Current evidence suggests many people with ASDs may have larger, heavier brains, with cellular abnormalities in a number of regions – but no large lesion has been found to be specific or universal in ASDs. Advances in functional brain imaging may improve understanding of the brain basis of ASDs – studies to date have found under-activation in areas associated with planning and control of complex action, and in areas associated with processing socio-emotional information.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

'Is autism associated with structural congenital malformations or anomalies (e.g. sensorineural hearing loss, congenital malformations of the heart)?'

156. In general ASDs have not been thought to be associated with physical anomalies. However, there are methodological challenges to the assessment of possible associations, including the need for large samples in order to reliably identify malformations which are themselves relatively rare (for example sensorineural hearing loss, I-2 per 1000 live births). As with ASDs the prevalence of these conditions is most reliably estimated by using careful methods of ascertainment and diagnosis.

157. A further issue is that most studies have identified the prevalence of such abnormalities in those with a diagnosis of ASD, i.e. estimated the odds of having a structural malformation given a diagnosis of ASD. However to estimate the risk of developing ASD given the presence of a certain condition or structural abnormality requires a cross sectional study of the affected, e.g. those with congenital malformations, to determine risk of ASD in these groups. This has not been performed. In theory, if such associations were found, they might give clues to stages of prenatal development when key factors operate to cause ASDs. Similarly, differences in brain structures formed before birth (see below) may be informative regarding timing of abnormalities in development, and help to narrow the range of possible environmental factors.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

'What is the co-morbidity of ASDs spectrum disorders with other medical conditions?'

158. This question is best addressed by population-based investigations in which identifiable medical conditions have been found in association with cases of ASDs that meet conventional criteria for diagnosis. Whether the two conditions are coincidental, or whether the medical condition associated with ASDs plays some causal or permissive role in its manifestation, cannot of course be answered by such an investigation.

159. Criteria for identification of comorbidity include:

- systematic information about the medical condition
- conventional definition of ASDs
- population defined by age range
- · independent verification of medical and psychiatric diagnoses

160. It is worth noting that there is considerable controversy in the published literature about the degree of comorbidity. There are those who believe the 'true' rate of medical conditions in a representative series of children with ASDs is about a third²⁰⁴, and those who take the view the figure is much lower, at around 10%. According to the proponents of the higher figure, the argument runs, if sufficiently intensive investigations are done, hidden medical conditions will be uncovered. A recent review of epidemiological studies that had examined the prevalence of a wide range of medical conditions⁴³ reported a consensus mean figure of about 6% (median almost identical). This is unlikely to end the debate, as the quality of the studies reviewed, and the intensity with which hidden medical pathology was investigated, was very variable.

161. Comorbid medical conditions included epilepsy, cerebral palsy, fragile X, tuberous sclerosis, sensory impairments of hearing and vision, Down's syndrome, neurofibromatosis, congenital rubella and phenylketonuria. Epilepsy and cerebral palsy were the most prevalent. Gillberg reports that external ear anomalies have been observed more frequently in some studies of ASDs⁴⁷. Increased prevalence of autistic symptomatology - but not ASDs per se - has been reported among congenitally blind and deaf children. Median figures of 3.1% for cases of ASDs associated with hearing impairments and 1.3% for visual impairments has been found in a review of epidemiological studies in which these data were available⁴³. In a longitudinal clinic based study of children with hearing impairment (cited on page 94 in reference⁴⁷), Rapin found that 5% had ASD. However this estimate may be higher reflecting selection biases in a clinic rather than general population sample. Researchers have suggested that sensory disabilities may limit the child's access to social communication, and hence cause at least transient difficulties in social understanding that resemble to some extent the more profound and persistent social deficits seen in ASDs²⁰⁵.

The rates of co-occurrence of ASDs with other medical conditions are unclear

Brain Abnormalities

Structural studies

162. Although ASD was eventually recognised as a disorder of brain functioning in the 1960s, our understanding of the underlying mechanisms has been slow to develop. Any adequate neurobiological model of ASDs has to account for the sex ratio; the association with mental retardation, epilepsy and EEG abnormalities; the age of onset and regression in some affected individuals, as well as the specific symptomatology. A major practical obstacle has been a dearth of tissue from the brains of people with ASDs who have died, so that qualitative findings from a relatively small number of individuals have had a disproportionate influence on explanatory models. To date, there have been two major studies^{206,207}. Each has reported some specific findings not yet replicated elsewhere, but areas of agreement include:

- brain weight is increased in an as yet uncertain proportion of individuals with ASDs;
- decreased Purkinje cell number is seen in the majority of (but not all) cases;
- · developmental abnormalities of the inferior olive are a common observation.

163. There is convergent evidence for these findings. A number of structural imaging studies *in vivo* have now reported increased brain volume in children and adults with ASDs, using magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)²⁰⁸⁻²¹⁵. Similarly head circumference is increased in a proportion of individuals²¹⁶⁻²²⁰. The MRI and head circumference changes are apparent from about 3-4 years of age. There is some preliminary evidence for a disproportion in the grey matter to white matter ratio and also some suggestion of regional variability in increased brain volume. At present, however, there are too few studies to draw definite conclusions. There is some debate as to the mechanisms underlying these increases in brain weight and volume. Thus it is unclear whether the underlying abnormality is overproduction of cells, which subsequently do not undergo selective cell death, or whether the primary problem is a failure of synaptic pruning. Increased head circumference is also seen in a proportion of relatives.

164. With respect to decreased Purkinje cell number, in some individuals with epilepsy this is associated with increased Bergmann glia, suggesting that some loss may be secondary to seizures. Nevertheless the presence of other developmental cerebellar abnormalities suggests that decreased Purkinje cell number probably occurs late in the prenatal period or early in postnatal development. Although there are claims of specific hypoplasia of cerebellar vermal lobules VI and VII²²¹⁻²²³, there is no convincing replication of these findings outside Courchesne's laboratory; neither is there evidence for more widespread cerebellar hypoplasia. Developmental abnormalities of the inferior olive seldom occur in isolation, nearly always being found in association with regions of cortical maldevelopment. There is also agreement between studies that some of the observed neuropathology has a prenatal onset. A hypoplastic facial nucleus in one individual has, with other evidence, led to an estimation of onset of abnormal development at 4 weeks gestation; olivary abnormailites suggest that some abnormal mechanisms are operating by 12 weeks gestation, whereas cerebellar abnormalities have been interpreted as suggesting an onset by about 32 weeks gestation.

165. Further evidence and replication of findings is needed in this area. Animal models may be useful – not to model ASDs per se (which involve peculiarly human functions such as imagination and social insight), but perhaps to explore specific aspects of behaviour (e.g. repetitive behaviour, stereotypies), and elucidate connections between key brain regions. Animal models may also be

used to test hypotheses about possible physiological abnormalities and their effects on the brain. Potentially, structural abnormalities may inform genetic studies, clarify which environmental hypotheses are biologically plausible, and help identify the stage of development at which the causes of ASDs operate.

Functional abnormalities

166. New technologies have allowed imaging of the brain in action, using for example positron emission tomography (PET) and functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI). Studies to date reveal areas of relatively low activity (hypometabolism) in the cerebral cortex, but there is little agreement as to which areas of the brain are specifically affected. Recent fMRI studies have noted abnormal localisation of activity associated with diverse cognitive tasks^{224,225}. A common finding, though one not specific to ASDs, is reduced activation of the frontal lobes – thought to be crucial areas for the control of complex behaviour (planning, and so forth; see below in relation to psychological theories). There may also be abnormalities in the limbic system, involved in processing of socio-emotional information^{226,227}. Taken together with the EEG findings and the association with epilepsy, it appears that ASD is associated with abnormal cortical organisation, although the extent to which this a localised versus generalised phenomena is currently unclear

Neurochemistry

167. Over the years virtually every neurotransmitter system has been implicated in the pathogenesis of ASDs. The links have usually been based upon similarities between autistic behaviours and the consequences of drug administration in animals and man. It is widely recognised, however, that although current drug treatments can improve some behavioural abnormalities in ASDs, the core symptomatology is relatively resistant to successful pharmacological intervention and that drug actions may be relatively non-specific. The role of neurotransmitters in brain development is also appreciated, although difficult to investigate directly in ASDs. Recently there has been increasing interest in neurochemical studies using donated tissue and the investigation of neurotransmitter systems using radioisotope techniques.

168. Many claims of abnormalities in neurotransmitter systems have either not replicated or are internally inconsistent. An elevation in blood serotonin is a relatively consistent finding in the field (for a review see²²⁸, although see Croonenberghs *et al.*²²⁹ for a more complex investigation) and appears to reflect increased storage in platelets rather than abnormal synthesis. Some studies have also observed hyperserotonaemia in relatives²³⁰. Claims of an association between ASDs and a particular variant of the serotonin transporter gene²³¹ have so far not been replicated and there is no association between serotonin levels and behaviour in individuals with ASDs. Metabolites of serotonin in the CSF are unremarkable and neither genetic nor post-mortem studies have found evidence of receptor abnormalities. A recent positron emission tomography (PET) imaging study²³² has demonstrated that the normal pattern of high brain serotonin synthesis capacity in childhood may be disrupted in ASDs, but it is unclear whether this finding is connected to unusual levels of platelet serotonin or is secondary to abnormal brain development.

169. Results of studies of the dopaminergic and noradrenaline systems are contradictory. There is no evidence of a consistent elevation of dopamine or its metabolites in plasma or urine, nor of noradrenaline, although it has been suggested that the sympathetic nervous system might be hyper-responsive to stress²²⁸. There are very recent studies of the cholinergic²³³ and GABAergic

Many neurotransmitter systems have been proposed as being involved in ASDs, but there is little supportive evidence systems in small numbers of individuals with ASDs, but the reported abnormalities must be considered preliminary. Studies of plasma opioids have produced inconsistent findings and there is just one report of extremely abnormal endorphin fragments²³⁴ in ASDs. Although naltrexone appears to have some effect in reducing hyperactivity, it has no clear effect upon core autistic symptoms.

170. In summary, further investigation of the relationship between brain serotonin synthesis and other indices of serotonergic function appears warranted. There is also scope for further postmortem work examining the rote of the GABAergic and glutaminergic systems, as both neurotransmitters have been implicated in the pathogenesis of epilepsy. Future studies will need to utilise IQ matched controls to determine which abnormalities are specific to ASDs as well as genetically sensitive designs. The possibility that genes may act through effects on the intrauterine environment²³⁵ also merits further investigation.

Epilepsy

171. The association between idiopathic ASDs and epilepsy has been recognised since the late 1960's and seizures are a significant cause of morbidity and mortality for individuals with ASDs. Estimates of the proportion of individuals affected vary, but by adulthood about one third of individuals with ASDs have developed epilepsy²³⁶. There has been no systematic study of the prevalence of seizures across the entire autism spectrum. In the general population the incidence of seizures falls rapidly from a peak in the first year, only rising again much later in life. By contrast in ASDs there is a bimodal distribution in the age of onset, with the childhood peak followed by a rise in incidence in adolescence and early adult life²³⁶. There is no indication that idiopathic ASDs are associated with any particular seizure type (although there is a strong association between 15 and 36%²³⁷ of children with ASDs but without epilepsy show EEG abnormalities; these are identified more frequently if EEG's are repeated or if magnetoencephalography²³⁸ is used, as this is more sensitive than EEG. There is no consistent evidence for a characteristic EEG pattern.

Epilepsy affects about a third of those with ASDs – many more than among the general population, and with different pattern for age of onset 172. What underlies the association with epilepsy and EEG abnormalities? Although there is a strong genetic contribution to idiopathic ASDs, the link between genes and seizures appears to be mediated by abnormal brain development, as the rate of seizures does not appear to be elevated amongst relatives. There is no evidence from post-mortem or neuroimaging studies that epilepsy arises on the basis of hippocampal sclerosis. One study of ASDs²⁰⁷ has reported evidence of cortical dysgenesis in individuals with epilepsy, PET and SPECT studies reveal areas of focal cortical hypometabolism (reviewed by Ryu *et al.*²³⁹. Abnormal cortical development has also been identified in the small number of children with ASDs who have come to surgery for medically intractable seizures²⁴⁰.

173. Recently there has been particular interest in the relationship between epileptiform activity and autistic regression. Autistic regression most typically occurs during the second year of life²⁴¹. Although estimates vary, perhaps 25% to 33%^{18,241} of children with ASDs lose speech sometimes associated with loss of social skills. Usually speech has not progressed beyond single words before loss²⁴¹ and regression is much more common amongst children with ASDs than those with specific language disorder²⁴². The relationship between autistic regression and abnormal brain activity is controversial. There is general agreement that in the majority of children who regress there is no association with clinical seizures. Nevertheless the observation that possibly 15-20% of children

with ASDs without seizures have an epileptiform EEG²³⁷ has raised the possibility of subclinical seizures, and parallels have been drawn with Landau Kleffner syndrome (an acquired aphasia usually associated with a characteristic pattern of EEG abnormality and seizures).

174. Epileptiform EEG's seem to be more common amongst children without seizures who regress than those who do not regress²³⁷, but the possibility that these findings are simply a marker of more abnormal brain development is widely recognised. At present the only indication for neurosurgical intervention in ASDs is for the treatment of medically intractable epilepsy²⁴³. In terms of future research it will be important to establish if there are any specific genetic or environmental risk factors associated with the development of epilepsy in individuals on the autism spectrum and to more clearly establish the relationship between EEG abnormalities, underlying brain dysfunction and autistic regression.

Suggested Psychological Abnormalities

175. It is important to know not only what is different in the brains and behaviour of people with ASDs, but also what is special about how they perceive and understand the world. There are three main psychological theories of ASDs at present, focusing on social understanding, control of behaviour, and detail-focus. The specificity, universality and primacy of the postulated psychological differences have yet to be established. The implications for biological investigation and practical intervention have begun to be explored (particularly for social deficit theories), but further work is needed.

176. Abnormalities in brain structure or function have their effect on behaviour through abnormal development of psychological functions. Several psychological theories attempt to explain the nature of specific symptoms in ASDs; three are briefly reviewed below. In principal, a full psychological understanding of ASDs could inform both studies of the neurobiological basis and educational approaches. Psychological theories drive functional brain imaging studies, and investigation of possible parallels with acquired brain injury, which may elucidate the brain pathways affected in ASDs. Educational approaches have taken some direction from psychological accounts, but further work is needed to build effective bridges from theory to practice.

The Theory of Mind Deficit Theory (ToM)

177. This theory has been successful in suggesting a cause of the core social and communicative impairments in ASDs (see Baron-Cohen *et al.*²⁴⁴ for review). Theory of mind refers to the everyday ability to attribute mental states (beliefs, desires) in order to understand and predict behaviour. People with ASDs appear to be specifically impaired in this ability, as reflected in tests of mental state attribution²⁴⁵⁻²⁴⁷. The ability to 'know what someone is thinking' as assessed in these tests, is related to everyday social and communicative competence. Some diagnostic specificity has been demonstrated (e.g., against Gilles de la Tourettes Syndrome, Down's Syndrome), but these studies need to be extended to other conditions.

178. The neural basis of 'Theory of mind" has been explored through neuropsychological and brain imaging studies²⁴⁸. A number of studies of ToM following acquired brain damage (e.g. stroke) suggest an association between orbito- and medial-frontal cortex, and amygdala pathology and ToM deficits²⁴⁹⁻²⁵². Functional imaging studies (PET and fMRI) have highlighted similar areas^{226,253,254} and have pinpointed reduced activation in medial-frontal cortex , temporal poles and superior temporal sulcus²⁵⁵. These candidate areas will be of interest in identifying the action of specific genetic or environmental factors on brain development.

Psychological theories are important for generating predictions for brain research, and for informing practical intervention

Most people with autism appear to have difficulty understanding others' thoughts and feelings 179. The ToM deficit theory has also had practical implications. Attempts have been made to remediate ToM skills at the primary school level, with some success but limited generalisation^{256,257}. Deficits in ToM and emotion recognition at later ages are the focus for current attempts at computerized instruction (e.g. CD-ROM developed by Cambridge Autism Research Centre/Shirley Foundation Project). Deficits in social perception deficits may be the earliest reliable signs of ASD²⁵⁸.

The Executive Function Theory (EF)

180. This theory postulates deficits in those abilities thought to depend on the frontal lobes that allow flexible behaviour. 'Executive function' is a term covering a range of high-level abilities such as planning future action, modifying behaviour according to feedback, shifting between different behaviours, resisting habitual but no longer adaptive behaviours. People with ASDs have been shown to perform poorly on tests of many of these functions (work reviewed in Russell²⁵⁹). It has been suggested that deficits in EF can explain some of the rigid and perseverative behaviour seen in ASDs, and may account for the difficulty of even some very high-functioning individuals with ASDs to manage the practicalities of everyday life. Patients with acquired frontal lobe damage (e.g. from head injury) show similar difficulties on EF tests and in everyday planning and decision-making.

Most people with ASDs have difficulty planning and controlling their behaviour 181. There are many neurological studies of EF outside ASDs²⁶⁰. Studies of acquired brain damage suggest dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and fronto-striatal/cerebellar pathology associated with EF deficits. The brain basis of EFs is also likely to involve connections of these areas with other systems such as basal ganglia, striatum and cerebellum.

182. Although EF deficits have been documented in many individuals with ASDs (e.g.²⁶¹) they have not always been found in those of truly normal IQ²⁵⁴. EF deficits may be therefore be a common, but not necessary, feature of ASD. Equally, there does not seem to yet be a consensus on which aspect of EF is typical of ASDs (some studies find it is in planning, others find it is in inhibition, others in following arbitrary rules, etc). Finally, EF deficits are far from specific to ASDs, and appear in many clinical conditions (e.g. ADHD, conduct disorder). This may in the long run limit their potential as diagnostic markers. However, remediation of these difficulties could, in principle, potentially improve the independent living skills of adults with ASDs.

183. Treatments are currently available that address planning difficulties²⁶². Many schools for children with ASDs are addressing EF deficits by using explicit structuring of activities in a cookbook approach to daily-life skills. In addition, pharmacological treatments can be targeted at stereotypies and obsessive phenomena (see page 50).

The Central Coherence Theory (CC)

184. This theory and one of its variants, the theory of enhanced perceptual discrimination²⁶³, attempt to explain the uneven profile of abilities and difficulties in ASDs. Central coherence refers to the everyday tendency to put information together to extract higher-level meaning, to remember, for example, the gist of a story rather than its details or exact words. People with ASDs seem to show a bias, instead, for part over wholes – and often excel at noticing and recalling detailed information (referred to as 'weak coherence'). Perception and processing of features is believed to be superior, possibly at the expense of processing global information (currently debated²⁶⁴).

185. Weak CC appears to date to characterise people with ASDs at both high and low-functioning ends of the spectrum (see review by Happé²⁶⁵). However, we do not yet know if these tests have diagnostic specificity – that is, whether other groups also show a detail-focused processing style. Weak CC with normal or superior intelligence has been found in fathers of boys with ASDs^{80,266}, suggesting that this feature could be part of the broader phenotype.

186. The brain basis of this processing bias has not yet been explored, with the exception of one brain imaging study²²⁶, and the implications of this theory for educational intervention have not been investigated.

187. It is as yet unclear how theory of mind deficits, problems in executive functions and the tendency for weak coherence relate – whether all three describe different aspects of ASD, or whether one constitutes the primary core difficulty from which the others arise. Practical challenges for addressing such issues include the difficulty of studying the very early development of children with ASDs, given later diagnosis. It remains to be seen which psychological deficits/biases emerge first in development of ASDs, and which aspects represent secondary effects.

188. Despite extensive research on psychological theories of ASDs, there remains fairly little understanding of the frequency or significance of the sensory abnormalities often highlighted in parental and autobiographical accounts. Nor is the association of ASDs with general intellectual disability well understood. A recent population study³⁸ suggests that instead of the risk of low IQ in ASDs being 75% (the traditional figure¹¹) it may be much lower (only 25%). The possible developmental 'knock-on' effects of e.g. lack theory of mind, for learning through social attention, may be important for language^{267,268} and for general intelligence²⁶⁹ – and have implications for remediation.

Factors that influence the severity and course

189. More information is needed regarding the long-term outcome and life course of people with ASDs. Depression and anxiety are common associated problems, and sleep disorders are frequently reported. The crucial topic of intervention lay outside the scope of the present review, but good educational approaches exist, and there is a need for more systematic research to demonstrate efficacy. Drugs currently administered target associated difficulties (e.g. anxiety, hyperactivity) only, and careful monitoring of side effects is vital for individuals with ASD for whom communication is a key difficulty.

190. There are few longitudinal studies following individuals ascertained from population-based studies to adolescence and adult life. Those that are available have tended to come from earlier studies of identified 'classical' ASDs. In the studies cited by Gillberg²⁷⁰ a good outcome, normal or near normal social life and acceptable functioning at work or school was reported in 5-17% of individuals. In other studies the single best predictor of outcome is IQ^{22,23} – both cited in Gillberg²⁷⁰. In a more recent review of studies reporting longitudinal follow up data in ASDs²⁷¹, 21 studies were identified, of variable quality, reporting outcome at an average age of 24 years. From these studies, the authors concluded that young adults with ASDs may have continued problems with personal communication and social interaction but may, depending on intellectual level, function acceptably at work. There was also some suggestion that the mortality rate may be higher for individuals with an ASD. However the quality of these data are such that no firm conclusions can be drawn.

People with ASDs can show areas of great ability. These may reflect a bias towards noticing and remembering details, rather than the big picture

Little is known about later life and old age for those with ASDs

LAY GROUP QUESTION

'How extensive are mental health problems in people with ASDs?'

191. Making an accurate psychiatric diagnosis in people with ASDs has inherent difficulties: impoverished language²⁷², literal interpretation of questions²⁷³, concrete thinking²⁷⁴, impaired general ability, and obsessionality²⁷⁵, rigidly pursued interests and bizarre preoccupations, that may be difficult to distinguish from delusional and paranoid thoughts²⁷⁶⁻²⁷⁹. Furthermore, many individuals have no speech or so little that they cannot express their feelings in any way.

192. Many case reports exist of psychiatric disorder in ASDs but there are no epidemiological studies. Hence the prevalence of these difficulties is unknown. Estimates of relative prevalence suggest that depression is associated with ASDs most often, followed by anxiety disorder. The risk for depression in adolescence and adulthood must be considered high, estimated as between 4.4% and 57.6%²⁸⁰. For examples see^{276.278,281,282}.

193. Larger scale studies have not found evidence of increased rates of schizophrenia in ASDs ^{283,284}, although cases exist^{275,278,285,288}. Catatonia has been found as a later complication superimposed on ASDs by one study²⁸⁹, where 17% of referrals in a clinic sample of 506 individuals were affected. Cases of comorbidity with compulsive behaviours^{281,290}, hyperactivity, tics and Tourette's syndrome have been also been described.

194. For the purpose of this report Howlin compiled all available published reports and reviews of psychiatric disturbance in ASDs between 1951 and 2001. A total of 189 individuals were identified from 32 reports, which included only individuals with a clear diagnosis above childhood age. This review found depression present in 39% of cases reported, anxiety disorders in 17%, mania and bipolar disorders in 10%, schizophrenia in 7%, and isolated psychotic symptoms in another 7%. There were few differences when the individuals were divided into those diagnosed with ASDs and those with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning ASDs, but depressive symptoms and symptoms of anxiety were more frequent in the Asperger group.

LAY GROUP QUESTION

'Why are sleep patterns disturbed in people with ASDs?'

195. Children with ASDs, like children with other forms of developmental disorder, are at particular risk for sleep disorders (e.g.²⁹¹⁻²⁹³). Problems include night-time settling difficulties, night waking, duration of nighttime sleep, sleep onset, early waking, (e.g.^{294,295}). Children with ASDs may have higher rates of sleep problems than children with intellectual impairment alone²⁹², and these problems appear to occur at all levels of intellectual functioning.

1%. There is evidence for abnormalities in both rapid eye movement (REM) and non-REM sleep in children with mental retardation^{294,297}. A number of physiological abnormalities of REM sleep have been found in children with ASDs, such as: latency²⁹⁸; density²⁹⁹; and immaturity^{300,301}. NREM sleep may also be abnormal²⁹⁷.

There are no epidemiological studies of psychiatric problems in people with ASDs, but what evidence exists suggests raised rates of anxiety and depression

Sleep problems are common in people with ASDs. The causes, and consequences, of these difficulties are as yet unclear 197. Associations between sleep abnormalities and behavioural disturbances (such as challenging behaviour) have been observed in children with ASDs²⁹⁸, Down's syndrome³⁰², epilepsy³⁰³, mental retardation²⁹², and tuberous sclerosis³⁰⁴. Sleep deprivation or dysfunction has been associated with poor performance on a variety of cognitive tasks, for example, concentration, digit span, and executive functions³⁰⁵⁻³⁰⁹. A number of studies have suggested the importance of REM sleep in memory formation of different types³¹⁰⁻³¹⁴. The role of sleep difficulties in deficits in such processes is as yet unclear.

Intervention

198. The scope and remit of the present review did not allow a focus on intervention, and this important topic is the subject of other recent reports or projects underway (see Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders 2000, 30(5) for recent collection of articles on Interventions and Future Directions for Research). Howlin²⁷² has reviewed 50 years of behavioural and pharmacological treatment approaches for ASD. The New York Health Department also provided a very detailed and comprehensive review in 2000³¹⁵. Both reviews highlight the importance of educational and social-community support, and the benefit of structured educational regimes. The use of tried behavioural and educational programmes in young children was recommended. Studies show that meaningful gains can be obtained and that a child's rate of progress can be improved by a combination of educational, developmental or behavioural treatments³¹⁶. Intensive home-based programmes have been most systematically evaluated, but numbers are small and no randomised control trials have been performed³¹⁷. Current studies³¹⁸ have been more cautious in their conclusions than the original reports³¹⁹. In evaluation studies of behavioural approaches it is not possible to identify which components in these programmes are most effective ^{320, 321}. Other less intensive behavioural approaches are equally effective.

199. Psychopharmacological treatments in use at present do not treat the core features of ASD. Indeed, in the absence of good understanding of the brain basis of ASDs, there is no rationale for any pharmacological treatment of ASD specifically, although a wide range of psychopharmacological agents has been employed. These have generally been given to ameliorate associated symptomatology, including: poor attention and concentration, obsessive phenomena, compulsions or rituals, stereotyped behaviours, excessive anxiety, depressed mood, sleep problems and self injury. They include drugs influencing serotonergic function (5-HT reuptake inhibitors), which may reduce repetitive behaviour and aggression^{322,323}, but see^{324,325}; drugs that inhibit impulse transmission in dopaminergic neurons, which may reduce challenging behaviours^{326,327}; drugs influencing adrenaline and noradrenaline systems to reduce overactivity^{328,330}; and drugs with multiple actions on neurotransmitter systems. There is concern among parents and others working with people with ASDs that pharmacological treatments may be used in place of more appropriate behavioural and educational approaches, particularly with adults in residential care. For individuals with limited communication, monitoring of possible side-effects is particularly important in any treatment and especially in drug treatments with known risks.

Currently available drug treatments target problems associated with ASDs – there is no drug treatment for ASDs themselves.

6. TAKING FORWARD RESEARCH INTO AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDERS

Introduction

200. In considering the way forward for research on autism spectrum disorders (ASDs), we have focused on the following strategic themes, which are reflected in the headings used in the remainder of this section.

- · Researching and refining case definition
- · Developing the epidemiological framework
- Enhancing integrated research strategies
- · Developing hypotheses about abnormal physiology
- Strengthening research capacity and the interface with services
- Adding value through lay participation
- Taking the **next steps**

201. We have not presumed to provide a detailed plan for the science. Nor have we set out a menu of the many research projects that might merit support, not least because earlier sections of this report deal with opportunities and gaps in considerable detail. This "way forward" takes account of the strengths and gaps in autism research, both within the UK and internationally, some of the key scientific opportunities, and the need to enhance the infrastructure – particularly at the research-service interface. We have been mindful throughout of the importance of the existing framework of guidance and approval systems for ethics in research, in particular the need to consider the ability of individual people with autism spectrum disorders to give or withhold their consent.

Researching and Refining Case Definition

202. Improved definition of the outward characteristics (phenotypes) of the subgroups within the spectrum, and overlaps with other conditions, will underpin research on causes and mechanisms. Accuracy and consistency of case definition and diagnosis is a crucial issue both for services and for research. Improvements will help researchers compare different studies with each other and across time. Further research is needed to develop and evaluate the tools for case definition.

203. The definition of autism spectrum disorders is fundamental when addressing questions of their assessment, frequency, causes, outcomes and management. The development and validation of instruments for use in research and in services is an area in which the UK has strengths and continues to be a key area for research.

204. Consistency between studies and over time are crucial issues that can significantly affect interpretation of research findings. This is well illustrated by current difficulties in confidently answering the question "Has autism increased over recent years?" Fortunately, new research is able to build on the consensus achieved around the diagnostic triad and the recent development of systematic assessment tools (see Chapter 3).

205. While our focus is on research, there is clearly overlap with the need for definitions that have utility in the clinical and service context. For this reason a continuing dialogue between research targeting fundamental questions and that aimed at developing and evaluating tools for services is essential.

206. There is consensus on the broad criteria used to identify those with autism spectrum disorders. However, questions remain about the interpretation of more subtle patterns. This requires detailed information on patterns of impairment within population and family studies.

207. Further work is required to develop and test the classification of subgroups within pervasive developmental disorders. For instance, do children with autism spectrum disorders who show apparent regression represent a meaningful subgroup?

208. Further work is needed to develop reliable methods to assist researchers in mapping identified impairments onto the currently recognised diagnostic categories.

209. Developmental disorders by their very nature change with increasing age, yet many of the instruments may be specific for a relatively narrow age range. To understand the evolution of phenotype with increasing age there is a need to improve ascertainment of autism spectrum disorders in the very young, adolescents and adults.

210. An important question is the extent to which the phenotypic and genetic features of autism spectrum disorders overlap with those of other developmental disorders, such as specific language disorders, obsessive-compulsive disorders and attention-deficit hyperactivity.

Developing the Epidemiological Framework

211. Epidemiology has a central role in addressing questions about prevalence, incidence and their relation to time, place and person within populations. It is key in the formal testing of causal hypotheses, specifically in working out the contributions of environment and genetic influences. Such a framework is also necessary for research on case definition, co-morbidity, natural history and outcome.

212. Population-based studies that identify affected children or adults using active ascertainment and common diagnostic criteria have several advantages, including the provision of adequate numbers of affected individuals, identified using a common methodology, to test important hypotheses about causes and to provide unbiased estimates of outcome.

213. Recent epidemiological studies within the UK confirm earlier and, at the time, relatively controversial observations that autism spectrum disorders are among the most common developmental disorders of childhood. A particular strength of these recent studies is their use of similar definitions and methods of ascertainment. On the other hand they are individually relatively small and so have limited power to address important issues about causes, natural history and outcome, particularly at a sub-group level.

214. There may be potential for some existing epidemiological studies to be combined to test simple hypotheses, for example relating to the prevalence of gastrointestinal symptoms and other conditions among people with autism spectrum disorders.

215. Considerable advances are being made internationally towards identifying candidate genes for autism spectrum disorders. New, large epidemiological studies that include genetic data would allow these advances to be taken forward fairly rapidly, in the context of a general population sample, to address questions about genes and environment. The scientific rationale for collecting DNA would be strong and should conform to guidelines (e.g. MRC *Ethics Series* Human Tissue and Biological Samples for Use in Research). The UK is well placed to exploit this approach but such studies are challenging to mount and require strong national - and possibly international - scientific collaboration.

216. In addition, such large studies can contribute well-characterised cohorts for prospective investigation of longer term outcomes. Such a cohort, of affected people ascertained over a relatively short period of time, is likely to be qualitatively different from health service registers developed for needs assessment and health service planning. However, some overlap may exist where researchers work particularly closely with health services.

217. There have been considerable advances internationally towards identifying candidate genes for the autism spectrum disorders – to which UK science is making a significant contribution. While there is excitement about these advances, examples from other areas of biomedicine make it clear that to identify susceptibility loci and determine how they interact is a complex task requiring a substantial, multidisciplinary research effort.

218. Various models for genetic epidemiological studies exist and their appropriateness depends on the questions being addressed. Traditional behavioural genetic designs may be useful for investigating the nature of the relationship of different subtypes of the autism spectrum disorders, specifically the degree to which Asperger's syndrome and other autism variants are part of a spectrum. These designs are also potentially useful for testing some of the cognitive theories of autism.

219. Another established design already applied in the autism field is the twin study in which, for example, the study of twins with identical genetic backgrounds ("monozygotic" twins) but with differing diagnoses can shed light on environmental risk factors. Further twin studies could also valuably address the issue of whether genetic liability is related to symptom severity.

220. Family studies with a case control design can help both to refine the definition of phenotypes and to examine how particular manifestations are correlated within pairs of affected siblings. For instance, they may be able to help ascertain the extent to which 'regression' is a feature within families.

221. Twin and family designs can be complemented by large scale genetic association studies, based on general population samples, focussing on candidate genes. In addition to helping confirm susceptibility genes, whose locations have been mapped in affected multiplex families, they provide a fairly simple and quick means of testing whether the susceptibility genes involved in one putative ASD subtype are also involved in other subtypes.

222. Studies of families with an affected member, such as the 'Baby Sibs Projects' in North America (http://www.naar.org/grants/babysibs.pdf), potentially provide an interesting model for exploring events that precede clinical diagnosis and their relationship to later social, behavioural and brain development.

Enhancing Integrated Research Strategies

223. The UK has a long history of internationally cutting edge research on autism spectrum disorders, particularly in developmental psychopathology, behavioural and molecular genetics, neuropathology and assessment. These basic science programmes provide a strong platform on which to build a more integrated approach to defining risk factors and mechanisms, thus laying the basis for new and more effective approaches to diagnosis, treatment and perhaps prevention.

224. An integrated neurosciences approach to working out causal pathways is needed, combining structural, functional, behavioural and genetic approaches. Important strategic issues include the following points.

225. There is currently some uncertainty about the specificity and significance of findings in brains of people with autism spectrum disorders who have died. This is partly due to the limited availability of such brains. More effective collection of tissue from affected individuals and controls is needed, perhaps in collaboration with European researchers. In the USA much has been done by lay organisations to encourage brain donation.

226. Imaging of the living brain, using for example magnetic resonance imaging and positron emission tomography, is a powerful component of an integrated neurosciences strategy. There may be a case for ensuring that structural and functional images of brains can be more readily shared by the research community. Most of the imaging work has involved adult volunteers and the techniques require adaptation for use with children. The selection and availability of appropriate control participants is an important consideration in both neuropathology and imaging studies. Careful collection of diagnostic and psychometric information is crucial.

227. Conceptually, psychology has a pivotal place in interpreting links between brain, mind and behaviour. UK research in cognitive and behavioural psychology has provided many significant insights into the definition and diagnosis of autism spectrum disorders and the key assets and deficits. Much of this work has been based on intensive study of relatively small numbers of people. There are increasing opportunities to test some of the cognitive theories within integrated genetic and epidemiological designs and to tackle fundamental issues such as heterogeneity and the broader set of features of autism spectrum disorders, for example cognitive and language impairment. Such integrated multidisciplinary approaches will allow well substantiated theories to be further tested and refined, both in laboratory and every day settings.

228. New ways forward for practitioners and parents may come not only from work on deficits but also in understanding special skills that occur in autism spectrum disorders. There is considerable scope for investigating brain mechanisms in the context of studies of the efficacy of early interventions. To date these have focused on very basic behaviours but it is possible that intensive teaching of social interaction skills in older and more able individuals could be combined with psychological and imaging investigations.

229. Useful animal models of autism as a condition are not practically possible. However, analysis of particular behavioural symptoms, the relationships between them, and the underlying neuropathology, neurochemistry and neurophysiology, may be susceptible to mouse genetic models combined with a variety of structural and functional studies. This is clearly another area for multidisciplinary collaboration.

Developing Hypotheses about Abnormal Physiology

230. There are a wide range and variety of observations and theories on the suggested role of vaccines, drugs, toxins, infections and diet as suggested risk factors for autism. Many of the studies of diet, intestinal permeability and inflammatory responses in the gastro-intestinal mucosa have come from the UK, but the field is relatively young and fragmented. Greater methodological rigour and independent replication are crucial in much of this work.

231. Many findings in the area of abnormal physiology are not available in the peer reviewed literature, or are not well described, and these preliminary findings need to be confirmed by independent replication in other centres. Currently, the low volume of research and the lack of methodological rigor and independent replication means that many of these claims find little support from the wider scientific community.

232. Nevertheless, many of the observations are interesting and in principle worth investigating. Moreover, potentially modifiable risk factors are attractive targets for interventions. A start might be made by testing such hypotheses in robust but relatively simple research designs, so that the less likely ideas can be put to one side and further effort and investment can focus on the areas that strong preliminary evidence identifies as more likely to be productive.

233. Our review of the evidence highlights the need to take account of the following:

- Gastroenterological studies need to be controlled for bowel habit, eating behaviour and autism spectrum disorder subtypes. Closer collaboration between the different clinical disciplines, in particular gastroenterology and psychiatry, is crucial.
- The plausibility of suggested dietary risk factors, such as casein and gluten, could be tested more systematically through a combination challenge tests and assays of blood metabolites.
- The plausibility of the sulphation and sulphate oxidation theories could be tested through more robust biochemical methods than hitherto. Account also needs to be taken of a broader range of evidence, such as of reported polymorphisms in the relevant metabolic enzymes.
- On current evidence, reports of disturbances in chemical messengers in the brain or immune system are not well substantiated, and may be incidental or secondary effects, rather than causal. The research needs a stronger conceptual and methodological base and greater specificity.
- In all of these, choices of sampling strategy, case-definition, measures and controls are crucial and a multidisciplinary collaborative approach is likely to be essential.
- Findings need be published in high quality, peer reviewed journals, not least so that the methods can be replicated and the findings and hypotheses tested independently by other approaches. Where independent replication and different approaches fail to demonstrate a significant association, the case for further work is likely to be weak even if the particular factor cannot be proven to be of no risk.

- Well substantiated, refined hypotheses can then be tested through a variety of other designs. Some will be amenable to case-control or other epidemiologically and genetically sensitive designs and others to investigation in experimental models.
- The feasibility of addressing even biologically plausible theories will depend on the frequency of the susceptible sub-groups as well as that of the exposures of interest.

Strengthening Research Capacity and the Interface with Services

234. Researchers, funders and service providers need to consider how best to achieve strategic, integrated research alliances both to sustain excellence and to develop new areas of enquiry; and to ensure the availability of sufficient and appropriately skilled manpower at the research-service interface. It will be timely during 2002 to bring together the various national reviews of services and research relevant to autism spectrum disorders.

Strengthening Research Capacity

235. There may be a need for specific measures to promote multidisciplinary collaboration around shared strategic goals. Such collaboration offers established centres of excellence the kind of new scientific opportunities that are essential if they are to sustain their competitiveness internationally. In relation to emerging or currently fragmented national effort, such collaboration can provide access to crucial partners and expertise.

236. A useful model is that employed by the USA National Institutes for Health in promoting and funding collaboration between established centres of excellence in autism research. The NIH experience is that considerable added value is derived from co-ordinating tests and measures, and from sharing data-sets, tissues and other key resources. Such networks are also better placed to support underpinning methodological development, for example to refine case definition and phenotypes, and to provide an attractive training environment.

237. We are conscious of the need to attract young researchers, from both basic scientific as well as clinical disciplines, to this field. There is, however, a research capacity issue in relation to community paediatrics and child psychiatry, both of which subspecialties currently produce relatively few individuals committed to a research career.

238. Basic and applied research in neurodevelopmental disorders has historically played only a small part in medical education. Current exciting advances in our understanding of the molecular and systems basis of brain functioning provide an opportunity for bringing together teaching, research and practice.

239. Similarly, there is a need to strengthen the scientific expertise in relation to the epidemiological study of neurodevelopmental disorders more generally.

240. UK research on gastroenterological symptoms, their significance and management is currently focused on very few academic departments. It would be helpful to engage the gastroenterological research community more widely while at the same time strengthening links to other disciplines.

241. The kind of large-scale prospective epidemiological and genetic studies we have advocated earlier in this section will require additional trained and motivated medical and clinical psychology researchers to be based in a number of UK centres that combine service and research. Not all centres in such a network would necessarily need to include expertise in genetics, epidemiology and imaging, which could be accessed through strategic alliances with those that did.

Nurturing the Research – Service Interface

242. The links between research and services need to be strong in order to recruit and gain access to participants and so that children identified through research can be given appropriate ongoing care and support. Consequently, much research needs to work through service providers (schools, clinics, parent organisations). In this respect, having the National Health Service provides the UK with significant opportunities. It is also important to think beyond autism spectrum disorders. Other disabilities, such as learning and language difficulties, and sensory and motor impairments, are of practical importance to the same teachers, parents and service providers who also work with people with autism spectrum disorders.

243. Service provision for affected individuals and their families is the subject of two separate reviews - The National Initiative on Autism: Screening and Assessment (NIASA) and the National Needs Assessment for autism in Scotland. We would hope that any proposals arising from these reviews will take into account training for research. For example, multicentre epidemiological studies require support from trained professionals in the NHS. While a number of UK centres provide professional training for the assessment and diagnosis of autism spectrum disorders for researchers and clinicians, this is not centrally co-ordinated and there is a substantial waiting list.

244. It is important to co-ordinate research agendas for autism with other national initiatives, such as the National Service Framework for Children.

Adding Value Through Lay Participation

245. The participation in this review of affected individuals and their carers and lay people with experience of patient support and advocacy groups has enriched both the process and outputs. However, they have indicated that there are also broader issues, which, although outside the terms of reference of this review, are important and to which research could make a significant contribution. The effectiveness of interventions, the extent of service needs, and the organisation and delivery of services across health, social services and education are such themes.

246. The partnership developed during the course of this review represents an important milestone in autism research in the UK. Further partnerships are likely to be of benefit by providing researchers and funders with access to user perspectives and lay organisations with access to scientific expertise. Specifically, aspects of patient and carer experience can help scientists better frame their research questions and to work towards outcomes that are more relevant to the intended beneficiaries.

Next Steps

247. Much of the basic research on causes is essentially long term and programmatic in nature. New and important findings will emerge from the current UK and international effort and investment in high quality research, and these too will inform longer term research and funding strategies. Nevertheless there are several achievable steps that could be taken in the near future to enhance services and research for autism spectrum disorders:

- Bring to the attention of policy makers in UK health, social care and education, and to
 practitioners, researchers and lay audiences the results of the various national reviews relevant
 to autism spectrum disorders in a co-ordinated way to maximise the sharing of agendas and
 concerted actions. The kinds of issue that are likely to merit a co-ordinated approach include
 training for services and research, and how best to ensure that the research and development
 environment in clinical, social care and educational settings is strong.
- Consider whether specific initiatives are required to stimulate collaboration to further exploit UK strengths in the field and to address important questions where research is currently weak and could be strengthened.
- Encourage the research community to develop high quality research proposals for funding that address the key issues for research identified in this report, in particular case-definition; the roles and interplay between genetic and environmental risk factors; causal pathways and mechanisms; and new approaches to treatment and perhaps prevention.
- Build on the researcher-lay-funder partnership that was indispensable to this review, extending it beyond biomedicine and research, so as to ensure that the best evidence is easily available to all and to facilitate the growth of consumer involvement in the design, conduct and dissemination of research as a means to enhancing its quality and relevance.

MRC: REVIEW OF AUTISM RESEARCH

REFERENCES

- Wing,L. & Gould,J. Severe impairments of social interaction and associated abnormalities in children: epidemiology and classification. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 9, 11-29. (1979).
- Medical Research Council. Report of the Strategy Development Group Subgroup on Research into Bowel Disorders and Autism. London, England, Medical Research Council. www.mrc.ac.uk/Autism_report.html (2000).
- American Medical Association. Current scientific data do not support causal association between autism and the MMR vaccine. American Medical Association. www.ama-assn.org/ama/pub/article/1824-2080.html (2000).
- Stratton K. Immunization safety review: measles-mumps rubella vaccine and autism. Institute of Medicine. 2001. Washington DC, National Academy Press. www.iom.edu/IOM/IOMHome.nsf/Pages/MMR+and+Autism (2001).
- World Health Organisation. Adverse Events following measles, mumps and rubella vaccines. www.who.int/vaccinesdiseases/safety/infobank/mmr.html (2000).
- Halsey,N.A. & Hyman,S.L. Measles-mumps-rubella vaccine and autistic spectrum disorder: Report from the New Challenges in Childhood Immunizations Conference convened in Oak Brook, Illinois, June 12-13, 2000. Pediatrics 107, E84 (2001).
- Strauss, B. & Bigham, M. Does measles-mumps-rubella (MMR) vaccination cause inflammatory bowel disease and autism? *Can. Commun. Dis. Rep.* 27, 65-72 (2001).
- Irish Department of Health and Children. Irish Department of Health and Children. www.gov.ie/committees-01/chealth/rep-childhood/default.htm (2001).
- Wing,L. The epidemiology of autistic spectrum disorders; Is the prevalence rising? Ment.Retard.Dev.Disabil.Res.Rev. in press. (2001).
- Kanner,L. & Eisenberg,L. Early infantile autism 1943-1955. American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 26, 55-65. (1956).
- 11. Rutter, M. Diagnosis and definition of childhood autism. *Journal* of Autism and Childhood Schizophrenia **8(2)**, 139-161. (1978).
- World Health Organisation. The ICD-10 classification of mental and behavioural disorders. Diagnostic criteria for research. Geneva, World Health Organisation. (1993).
- American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders 4th ed. Washington, APA. (1994).
- 14. Gillberg, C. & Coleman, M. The Biology of the Autistic Syndromes. Cambridge University Press, (2001).
- Mayes,S.D., Calhoun,S.L. & Crites,D.L. Does DSM-IV Asperger's disorder exist? J. Abnorm. Child Psychol. 29, 263-271 (2001).
- Schopler, E., Reichler, R., DeVellis, R. & Daly, K. Toward objective classification of childhood autism: Childhood Autism Rating Scale (CARS). *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 10, 91-103. (1980).
- Gilchrist, A. et al. Development and current functioning in adolescents with Asperger syndrome: a comparative study. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 42, 227-240 (2001).
- Tuchman, R. & Rapin, I. Regression in pervasive developmental disorders: seizures and epileptiform electroencephalogram correlates. *Pediatrics* 99(4), 560-566. (1997).
- Volkmar, F. & Cohen, D. Disintegrative disorder or "late onset" autism. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry 30(5), 717-724. (1989).
- Rogers,S. & DiLalla,D. Age of symptom onset in young children with pervasive developmental disorders. *Journal of* the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry 29(6), 863-872. (1990).

- Le Couteur, A. et al. Autism diagnostic interview: a standardized investigator-based instrument. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 19, 363-387 (1989).
- 22. Rutter, M. Autistic children: infancy to adulthood. Seminars in Psychiatry 2(4), 435-450. (1970).
- Gillberg, C. & Steffenburg, S. Outcome and prognostic factors in infantile autism and similar conditions: a population-based study of 46 cases followed through puberty. *Journal of Autism* and Developmental Disorders 17, 272-288. (1987).
- Landau, W.M. & Kleffner, F.R. Syndrome of acquired aphasia with convulsive disorder in children. 1957. Neurology 51, 1241, 8 (1998).
- Lord,C., Rutter,M. & Le Couteur,A. Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised: a revised version of a diagnostic interview for caregivers of individuals with possible pervasive developmental disorders. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 24, 659-685 (1994).
- Lord, C. et al. The autism diagnostic observation schedulegeneric: a standard measure of social and communication deficits associated with the spectrum of autism. J Autism Dev. Disord. 30, 205-223 (2000).
- Wing,L. The Diagnostic Interview for Social and Communication Disorders 3rd Ed. Bromley, Centre for Social and Communication Disorders / Elliot House. (1993).
- Wing,L., Leekam,S. & Libby,S. The Diagnostic Interview for Social and Communication Disorders: background, inter-rater reliability and clinical use. Manuscript in preparation. (2001).
- Ehlers, S. & Gillberg, C. The epidemiology of Asperger syndrome. A total population study. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 34, 1327-1350 (1993).
- Stone, W.L. et al. Can autism be diagnosed accurately in children under 3 years? J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 40, 219-226 (1999).
- 31. Howlin, P. & Moore, A. Diagnosis in autism. Autism 1, 135-162 (1997).
- Filipek, P.A. et al. The screening and diagnosis of autistic spectrum disorders. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 29, 439-484 (1999).
- Filipek,P.A. et al. Practice parameter: screening and diagnosis of autism: report of the Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology and the Child Neurology Society. Neurology 55, 468-479 (2000).
- Fombonne, E. Epidemiological estimates and time trends in rates of autism. Molecular Psychiatry. in press (2001).
- Chakrabarti,S. & Fombonne,E. Pervasive developmental disorders in preschool children. JAMA 285, 3093-3099 (2001).
- Baron-Cohen, S., Allen, J. & Gillberg, C. Can autism be detected at 18 months? The needle, the haystack, and the CHAT. British Journal of Psychiatry 161, 839-843. (1992).
- Baron-Cohen,S. et al. Psychological markers in the detection of autism in infancy in a large population. British Journal of Psychiatry 168(2), 158-163. (1996).
- Baird, G. et al. A screening instrument for autism at 18 months of age: a 6-year follow-up study. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 39, 694-702 (2000).
- Baron-Cohen,S. et al. Early identification of autism by the CHecklist for Autism in Toddlers (CHAT). J. R. Soc. Med. 93, 521-525 (2000).
- Berument,S.K., Rutter,M., Lord,C., Pickles,A. & Bailey,A. Autism screening questionnaire: diagnostic validity. Br. J. Psychiatry 175, 444-451 (1999).
- Luteijn,E.F. et al. How unspecified are disorders of children with a pervasive developmental disorder not otherwise specified? A study of social problems in children with PDD-NOS and ADHD. Eur. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 9, 168-179 (2000).

- Stone, W.L., Coonrod, E.E. & Ousley, O.Y. Brief report: screening tool for autism in two-year-olds (STAT): development and preliminary data. J Autism Dev. Disord. 30, 607-612 (2000).
- Fombonne, E. The epidemiology of autism: a review. Psychol. Med. 29, 769-786 (1999).
- Powell, J.E. et al. Changes in the incidence of childhood autism and other autistic spectrum disorders in preschool children from two areas of the West Midlands, UK. Dev. Med. Child Neurol. 42, 624-628 (2000).
- Kaye, J.A., Mar Melero-Montes, M. & Jick, H. Mumps, measles, and rubella vaccine and the incidence of autism recorded by general practitioners: a time trend analysis. *BMJ* 322, 460-463 (2001).
- Wing,L. Sex ratios in early childhood autism and related conditions. Psychiatry Research 5, 129-137 (1981).
- Gillberg, C. & Coleman, M. The Biology of the Autistic Syndromes. Gillberg, C. & Coleman, M. (eds.), pp. 85-101 Cambridge University Press. (2001).
- Fombonne,E. Epidemiological evidence on rates of autism and time trends. Slide presentation at Immunization Safety Review Committee. http://www.iom.edu/iom/iomhome.nsf/WFiles/Fombonne_am/ \$file/Fombonne_am.ppt_(2000)
- Wing,L. & Gould,J. Severe impairments of social interaction and associated abnormalities in children: epidemiology and classification. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 9, 11-29. (1979).
- Wing,L. Childhood autism and social class: a question of selection? Br. J. Psychiatry 137, 410-417 (1980).
- Gillberg, C. & Steffenburg, S. Outcome and prognostic factors in infantile autism and similar conditions: a population-based study of 46 cases followed through puberty. *Journal of Autism* and Developmental Disorders 17, 272-288. (1987).
- Gillberg, C., Steffenburg, S. & Schaumann, H. Is autism more common now than ten years ago? Br. J. Psychiatry 158:403-9., 403-409 (1991).
- Tanoue, Y., Oda, S., Asano, F. & Kawashima, K. Epidemiology of infantile autism in southern Ibaraki, Japan: differences in prevalence in birth cohorts. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 18, 155-166 (1988).
- Ritvo,E.R. et al. The UCLA-University of Utah epidemiologic survey of autism: prevalence. Am. J. Psychiatry 146, 194-199 (1989).
- Boyle, C. & Murphy, C. Prevalence of autism in Brick Township, New Jersey 1998 Community Report. Atlanta, Georgia, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2000).
- Rutter, M. et al. Quasi-autistic patterns following severe early global privation. English and Romanian Adoptees (ERA) Study Team. J Child Psychol. Psychiatry 40, 537-549 (1999).
- Konstantareas, M.M., Hauser, P., Lennox, C. & Homatidis, S. Season of birth in infantile autism. *Child Psychiatry Hum. Dev.* 17, 53-65 (1986).
- Ticher, A., Ring, A., Barak, Y., Elizur, A. & Weizman, A. Circannual pattern of autistic births: reanalysis in three ethnic groups. *Hum. Biol.* 68, 585-592 (1996).
- Stevens, M.C., Fein, D.H. & Waterhouse, L.H. Season of birth effects in autism. J. Clin. Exp. Neuropsychol. 22, 399-407 (2000).
- Landau, E.C., Cicchetti, D.V., Klin, A. & Volkmar, F.R. Season of birth in autism: a fiction revisited. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 29, 385-393 (1999).
- Yeates-Frederikx, M.H., Nijman, H., Logher, E. & Merckelbach, H.L. Birth patterns in mentally retarded autistic patients. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 30, 257-262 (2000).

- Bolton,P.F. Pickles,A., Harrington,R., Macdonald,H. & Rutter,M. Season of birth: Issues, approaches and findings for autism. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 33, 509-530 (1992).
- Torrey, E.F., Miller, J., Rawlings, R. & Yolken, R.H. Seasonality of births in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder: a review of the literature. Schizophr. Res. 28, 1-38 (1997).
- 64. Fombonne,E. Epidemiological estimates and time trends in rates of autism. Molecular Psychiatry . 2001.
- 65. Heussler, H. *et al.* Prevalence of autism in early 1970s may have been underestimated. *BMJ* **323**, 633 (2001).
- Fombonne,E. & Du,M.C. Prevalence of infantile autism in four French regions. Soc. Psychiatry Psychiatr. Epidemiol. 27, 203-210 (1992).
- Shah,A., Holmes,N. & Wing,L. Prevalence of autism and related conditions in adults in a mental handicap hospital. *Appl. Res. Ment. Retard.* 3, 303-317 (1982).
- Rothman K.J. & Greenland S. Causation and causal interference. Rothman K.J and Greenland S. Modern Epidemiology. 2nd Ed. 7-28. 1998. Philadelphia, PA, Lippcott- Raven Publishers.
- Bailey, A. et al. Autism as a strongly genetic disorder: evidence from a British twin study. Psychol. Med. 25, 63-77 (1995).
- Bailey, A., Palferman, S., Heavey, L. & Le Couteur, A. Autism: the phenotype in relatives. J Autism Dev. Disord. 28, 369-392 (1998).
- Bailey, A., Phillips, W. & Rutter, M. Autism: towards an integration of clinical, genetic, neuropsychological, and neurobiological perspectives. J Child Psychol. Psychiatry 37, 89-126 (1996).
- 72. Bolton,P. et al. A case-control family history study of autism. J Child Psychol. Psychiatry **35**, 877-900 (1994).
- Steffenburg,S. et al. A twin study of autism in Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway and Sweden. J Child Psychol. Psychiatry 30, 405-416 (1989).
- Rutter, M., Silberg, J., O'Connor, T. & Simonoff, E. Genetics and child psychiatry: II Empirical research findings. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 40, 19-55 (1999).
- International Molecular Genetic Study of Autism Consortium. A full genome screen for autism with evidence for linkage to a region on chromosome 7q. International Molecular Genetic Study of Autism Consortium. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 7, 571-578 (1998).
- Philippe, A. et al. Genome-wide scan for autism susceptibility genes. Paris Autism Research International Sibpair Study. Hum. Mol. Genet. 8, 805-812 (1999).
- Barrett, S. et al. An autosomal genomic screen for autism. Collaborative linkage study of autism. Am. J. Med. Genet. 88, 609-615 (1999).
- Risch, N. et al. A genomic screen of autism: evidence for a multilocus etiology. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 65, 493-507 (1999).
- 79. Bass, M.P. et al. Genetic studies in autistic disorder and chromosome 15. Neurogenetics. 2, 219-226 (2000).
- Happé, F., Briskman, J. & Frith, U. Exploring the cognitive phenotype of autism: weak "central coherence" in parents and siblings of children with autism: I. Experimental tests. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 42, 299-307 (2001).
- Lamb J.A., Moore J., Bailey, A. & Monaco, A.P. Autism: recent molecular genetic advances. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 9, 861-868 (2000).
- Bailey,A. et al. Prevalence of the fragile X anomaly amongst autistic twins and singletons. J Child Psychol. Psychiatry 34, 673-688 (1993).

- Fombonne, E., Du, M.C., Cans, C. & Grandjean, H. Autism and associated medical disorders in a French epidemiological survey. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 36, 1561-1569 (1997).
- Harrison, J.E. & Bolton, P.F. Annotation: tuberous sclerosis. J Child Psychol. Psychiatry 38, 603-614 (1997).
- Schroer, R.J. et al. Autism and maternally derived aberrations of chromosome 15q. Am J Med. Genet. 76, 327-336 (1998).
- Abrams, M.T. et al. Cognitive, behavioral, and neuroanatomical assessment of two unrelated male children expressing FRAXE. Am J Med. Genet. 74, 73-81 (1997).
- Barton, M. & Volkmar, F. How commonly are known medical conditions associated with autism? J Autism Dev. Disord. 28, 273-278 (1998).
- Bolton, P.F. & Rutter, M. Genetic influences in autism. International Review of Psychiatry 2, 67-80 (2001).
- Donnelly,S.L. *et al.* Female with autistic disorder and monosomy X (Turner syndrome): parent-of-origin effect of the X chromosome. *Am J Med. Genet.* **96**, 312-316 (2000).
- Gillberg, C. Chromosomal disorders and autism. J Autism Dev. Disord. 28, 415-425 (1998).
- Gillberg,I.C., Gillberg,C. & Ahlsen,G. Autistic behaviour and attention deficits in tuberous sclerosis: a population-based study. Dev. Med. Child Neurol. 36, 50-56 (1994).
- Hunt,A. & Shepherd,C. A prevalence study of autism in tuberous sclerosis. J Autism Dev. Disord. 23, 323-339 (1993).
- Konstantareas, M.M. & Homatidis, S. Chromosomal abnormalities in a series of children with autistic disorder. J Autism Dev. Disord. 29, 275-285 (1999).
- Rineer, S., Finucane, B. & Simon, E.W. Autistic symptoms among children and young adults with isodicentric chromosome 15. *Am J Med. Genet.* 81, 428-433 (1998).
- Rutter, M., Bailey, A., Bolton, P. & Le Couteur, A. Autism and known medical conditions: myth and substance. J Child Psychol. Psychiatry 35, 311-322 (1994).
- Skuse,D.H. et al. Evidence from Turner's syndrome of an imprinted X-linked locus affecting cognitive function. Nature 387, 705-708 (1997).
- Vourc'h,P. et al. No mutations in the coding region of the Rett syndrome gene MECP2 in 59 autistic patients. *Eur. J Hum. Genet.* 9, 556-558 (2001).
- Amir,R.E. et al. Rett syndrome is caused by mutations in X-linked MECP2, encoding methyl-CpG-binding protein 2. Nat. Genet. 23, 185-188 (1999).
- Lowe, T.L., Tanaka, K., Seashore, M.R., Young, J.G. & Cohen, D.J. Detection of phenylketonuria in autistic and psychotic children. JAMA 243, 126-128 (1980).
- Bolton, P.F. & Griffiths, P.D. Association of tuberous sclerosis of temporal lobes with autism and atypical autism. *Lancet* 349, 392-395 (1997).
- 101. Dykens, E. & Volkmar, F.R (1997). Medical Conditions associated with autism. In D.Cohen and F.R. Volmar (Eds), Handbook of Autism and Pervasive Developmental Disorders, 2rd edition, (pp. 388-410). New York: Wiley.
- Le Couteur, A. et al. A broader phenotype of autism: the clinical spectrum in twins. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 37, 785-801 (1996).
- Gillberg, C. et al. Autism associated with marker chromosome. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 30, 489-494 (1991).
- 104. Bundey,S., Hardy,C., Vickers,S., Kilpatrick,M.W. & Corbett,J.A. Duplication of the 15q11-13 region in a patient with autism, epilepsy and ataxia. Dev. Med. Child Neurol. 36, 736-742 (1994).

- Cook,E.H., Jr. et al. Autism or atypical autism in maternally but not paternally derived proximal 15q duplication. Am J Hum. Genet. 60, 928-934 (1997).
- Schroer, R.J. et al. Autism and maternally derived aberrations of chromosome 15q. Am J Med. Genet. 76, 327-336 (1998).
- Maddox,L.O. *et al.* Autistic disorder and chromosome 15q11q13: construction and analysis of a BAC/PAC contig. *Genomics* 62, 325-331 (1999).
- Skuse,D.H. Genomic imprinting of the X chromosome: a novel mechanism for the evolution of sexual dimorphism .J. Lab Clin. Med. 133, 23-32 (1999).
- Thomas, N.S. et al. Xp deletions associated with autism in three females. Hum. Genet. 104, 43-48 (1999).
- 110. Skuse, D.H. Imprinting, the X-chromosome, and the male brain: explaining sex differences in the liability to autism. *Pediatr. Res.* 47, 9-16 (2000).
- 111. Nelson, K.B. Prenatal and perinatal factors in the etiology of autism. Pediatrics 87, 761-766 (1991).
- 112. Juul-Dam, N., Townsend, J. & Courchesne, E. Prenatal, perinatal, and neonatal factors in autism, pervasive developmental disorder-not otherwise specified, and the general population. *Pediatrics* 107, E63 (2001).
- 113. Mason-Brothers, A. et al. The UCLA-University of Utah epidemiologic survey of autism: prenatal, perinatal, and postnatal factors. *Pediatrics* 86, 514-519 (1990).
- 114. Bolton,P.F. et al. Obstetric complications in autism: consequences or causes of the condition? J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 36, 272-281 (1997).
- 115. Park,R.J. & Bolton,P.F. Pervasive developmental disorder and obstetric complications in children and adolescents with tuberous sclerosis. Autism 5, 237-248 (2001).
- 116. Stromland,K., Nordin,V., Miller,M., Akerstrom,B. & Gillberg,C. Autism in thalidomide embryopathy: a population study. Dev. Med. Child Neurol. 36, 351-356 (1994).
- 117. Rodier,P.M., Ingram, J.L., Tisdale, B. & Croog, V.J. Linking etiologies in humans and animal models: studies of autism. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 11, 417-422 (1997).
- 118. Christianson,A.L., Chesler,N. & Kromberg,J.G. Fetal valproate syndrome: clinical and neuro-developmental features in two sibling pairs. Dev. Med. Child Neurol. 36, 361-369 (1994).
- 119. Ingram,J.L., Peckham,S.M., Tisdale,B. & Rodier,P.M. Prenatal exposure of rats to valproic acid reproduces the cerebellar anomalies associated with autism. *Neurotoxicol.Teratol.* 22, 319-324 (2000).
- Moore, S.J. et al. A clinical study of 57 children with fetal anticonvulsant syndromes. J. Med. Genet. 37, 489-497 (2000).
- Davis, E. et al. Autism and developmental abnormalities in children with perinatal cocaine exposure. J. Natl. Med. Assoc. 84, 315-319 (1992).
- Harris,S.R., MacKay,L.L. & Osborn,J.A. Autistic behaviors in offspring of mothers abusing alcohol and other drugs: a series of case reports. *Alcohol Clin. Exp.* Res. **19**, 660-665 (1995).
- Nanson,J.L. Autism in fetal alcohol syndrome: a report of six cases. Alcohol Clin. Exp. Res. 16, 558-565 (1992).
- Ingram, J.L. et al. Discovery of allelic variants of HOXA1 and HOXB1: genetic susceptibility to autism spectrum disorders. *Teratology* 62, 393-405 (2000).
- Lee,S.J. & McEwen,B.S. Neurotrophic and neuroprotective actions of estrogens and their therapeutic implications. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 41, 569-591 (2001).
- 126. Stein,D.G. Brain damage, sex hormones and recovery: a new role for progesterone and estrogen? *Trends Neurosci.* 24, 386-391 (2001).

- Markowitz, P.I. Autism in a child with congenital cytomegalovirus infection. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 13, 249-253 (1983).
- Stubbs,E.G. Autistic symptoms in a child with congenital cytomegalovirus infection. J. Autism Child Schizophr. 8, 37-43 (1978).
- Chess, S. Autism in children with congenital rubella. J Autism Child Schizophr. 1, 33-47 (1971).
- Chess, S. Follow-up report on autism in congenital rubella. J Autism Child Schizophr. 7, 69-81 (1977).
- 131. Rapin, I. & Katzman, R. Neurobiology of autism. Ann. Neurol. 43, 7-14 (1998).
- Ghaziuddin, M., Tsai, L.Y., Eilers, L. & Ghaziuddin, N. Brief report: autism and herpes simplex encephalitis. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 22, 107-113 (1992).
- Wakefield, A.J. et al. Ileal-lymphoid-nodular hyperplasia, nonspecific colitis, and pervasive developmental disorder in children. Lancet 351, 637-641 (1998).
- Kawashima, H. et al. Detection and sequencing of measles virus from peripheral mononuclear cells from patients with inflammatory bowel disease and autism. *Dig. Dis. Sci.* 45, 723-729 (2000).
- Singh,V.K., Warren,R.P., Odell,J.D., Warren,W.L. & Cole,P. Antibodies to myelin basic protein in children with autistic behavior. Brain Behav. Immun. 7, 97-103 (1993).
- Singh,V.K., Lin,S.X. & Yang,V.C. Serological association of measles virus and human herpesvirus-6 with brain autoantibodies in autism. *Clin. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 89, 105-108 (1998).
- Staeheli, P., Sauder, C., Hausmann, J., Ehrensperger, F. & Schwemmle, M. Epidemiology of Borna disease virus. J. Gen. Virol. 81 Pt 9, 2123-2135 (2000).
- Hornig, M., Weissenbock, H., Horscroft, N. & Lipkin, W.I. An infection-based model of neurodevelopmental damage. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S.A 96, 12102-12107 (1999).
- 140. Hornig,M., Solbrig,M., Horscroft,N., Weissenbock,H. & Lipkin,W.I. Borna disease virus infection of adult and neonatal rats: models for neuropsychiatric disease. *Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol.* 253, 157-177 (2001).
- Pletnikov, M.V. et al. Persistent neonatal Borna disease virus (BDV) infection of the brain causes chronic emotional abnormalities in adult rats. *Physiol Behav.* 66, 823-831 (1999).
- 142. Halsey, N.A., Modlin J.F. & Jabbour J.T. Subacute sclerosing panencephalitis (SSPE): an epidemiologic review. Stevens, J. G., Todaro, G. J., and Fox, C. F. Persistent Viruses. 101-114. New York, N.Y., Academic Press Inc. (1978).
- Taylor, B. et al. Autism and measles, mumps, and rubella vaccine: no epidemiological evidence for a causal association. *Lancet* 353, 2026-2029 (1999).
- Farrington, C.P., Miller, E. & Taylor, B. MMR and autism: further evidence against a causal association. *Vaccine* 19, 3632-3635 (2001).
- 145. Smeeth,L. et al. A case-control study of autism and mumpsmeasles-rubella vaccination using the general practice research database: design and methodology. BMC. Public Health 1, 2 (2001).
- Smeeth,L. *et al.* Measles, mumps, and rubella (MMR) vaccine and autism. Ecological studies cannot answer main question. *BMJ* 323, 163 (2001).
- DeWilde,S., Carey,I.M., Richards,N., Hilton,S.R. & Cook,D.G. Do children who become autistic consult more often after MMR vaccination? Br. J. Gen. Pract. 51, 226-227 (2001).

- Fombonne, E. & Chakrabarti, S. No evidence for a new variant of MMR-induced autism. Pediatrics . in press (2001).
- 149. Dales,L., Hammer,S.J. & Smith,N.J.Time trends in autism and in MMR immunization coverage in California. JAMA 285, 1183-1185 (2001).
- 150. Spitzer, W.O., Aitken, K.J., Dell'Aniello, S. & Davis, M.W.L. The natural history of autistic syndrome in British children exposed to MMR. Adverse Drug React. Toxicol. Rev. 20, 160-163 (2001).
- 151. Peltola,H. et al. No evidence for measles, mumps, and rubella vaccine-associated inflammatory bowel disease or autism in a 14-year prospective study. Lancet 351, 1327-1328 (1998).
- Patja,A. et al. Serious adverse events after measles-mumpsrubella vaccination during a fourteen-year prospective followup. Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J. 19, 1127-1134 (2000).
- 153. May,M. Disturbing behavior: neurotoxic effects in children. Environ. Health Perspect. **108**, A262-A267 (2000).
- ATSDR.Toxicological Profile for Mercury.Atlanta Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. (1999).
- 155. Bernard, S., Enayati, A., Redwood, L., Roger, H. & Binstock, T. Autism: a novel form of mercury poisoning. *Med. Hypotheses* 56, 462-471 (2001).
- Wecker, L., Miller, S.B., Cochran, S.R., Dugger, D.L. & Johnson, W.D. Trace element concentrations in hair from autistic children. J. Ment. Defic. Res. 29 (Pt 1), 15-22 (1985).
- 157. Lewendon,G., Kinra,S., Nelder,R. & Cronin,T. Should children with developmental and behavioural problems be routinely screened for lead? Arch. Dis. Child 85, 286-288 (2001).
- Wakefield, A.J. et al. Enterocolitis in children with developmental disorders. Am. J. Gastroenterol. 95, 2285-2295 (2000).
- 159. Furlano, R.I. et al. Colonic CD8 and gamma delta T-cell infiltration with epithelial damage in children with autism. J. Pediatr. 138, 366-372 (2001).
- Horvath, K., Papadimitriou, J.C., Rabsztyn, A., Drachenberg, C. & Tildon, J.T. Gastrointestinal abnormalities in children with autistic disorder. J. Pediatr. 135, 559-563 (1999).
- D'Eufemia, P. et al. Abnormal intestinal permeability in children with autism. Acta Paediatr. 85, 1076-1079 (1996).
- 162. Shearer, T.R., Larson, K., Neuschwander, J. & Gedney, B. Minerals in the hair and nutrient intake of autistic children. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 12, 25-34 (1982).
- Whitely, P, Rogers, J. Savery, D. & Shattock, P.A gluten free diet as an intervention for autism and associated spectrum disorders. Autism 3, 45-65 (1999).
- McCarthy,D.M. & Coleman,M. Response of intestinal mucosa to gluten challenge in autistic subjects. *Lancet* 2, 877-878 (1979).
- 165. Jyonouchi,H., Sun,S. & Le,H. Proinflammatory and regulatory cytokine production associated with innate and adaptive immune responses in children with autism spectrum disorders and developmental regression. J. Neuroimmunol. 120, 170-179 (2001).
- 166. Parker,F. et al. Immunostimulating hexapeptide from human casein: amino acid sequence, synthesis and biological properties. Eur. J. Biochem. 145, 677-682 (1984).
- 167. Teschemacher, E. Human Lactation 3: The effects of human milk on the recipient infant. Goldblum, A.S. & Hanson, L.A. (eds.), pp. 213-225 Plenum Press, New York. (2001).
- Dubynin, V.A. et al. [Effects of systemically-administered betacasomorphin-7 on nociception in rats]. Biull. Eksp. Biol. Med. 114, 284-286 (1992).

- Righetti, P.G., Nembri, F., Bossi, A. & Mortarino, M. Continuous enzymatic hydrolysis of beta-casein and isoelectric collection of some of the biologically active peptides in an electric field. *Biotechnol. Prog.* 13, 258-264 (1997).
- Zioudrou, C., Streaty, R.A. & Klee, W.A. Opioid peptides derived from food proteins. The exorphins. J. Biol. Chem. 254, 2446-2449 (1979).
- 171. Konstantareas, M.M. & Homatidis, S. Ear infections in autistic and normal children. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 17, 585-594 (1987).
- 172. Shaw,W. Role for certain yeast and bacteria byproducts discovered by organic acid testing in the etiology of a wide variety of human diseases. Overland Park, Kansas 66204, USA. Bulletin of the Great Plains Laboratory. (1999).
- 173. Shaw,W., Kassen,E. & Chaves,E. Increased urinary excretion of analogs of Krebs cycle metabolites and arabinose in two brothers with autistic features. *Clin. Chem.* **41**, 1094-1104 (1995).
- Shah, D.T. & Larsen, B. Clinical isolates of yeast produce a gliotoxin-like substance. *Mycopathologia* 116, 203-208 (1991).
- 175. Bolte, E.R. Autism and Clostridium tetani. Med. Hypotheses 51, 133-144 (1998).
- Sandler, R.H. et al. Short-term benefit from oral vancomycin treatment of regressive-onset autism. J. Child Neurol. 15, 429-435 (2000).
- Tvede,M. & Rask-Madsen,J. Bacteriotherapy for chronic relapsing Clostridium difficile diarrhoea in six patients. *Lancet* 1, 1156-1160 (1989).
- Borody, T.J. "Flora Power"— fecal bacteria cure chronic C. difficile diarrhea. Am. J. Gastroenterol. 95, 3028-3029 (2000).
- McFadden,S.A. Phenotypic variation in xenobiotic metabolism and adverse environmental response: focus on sulfur-dependent detoxification pathways. *Toxicology* 111, 43-65 (1996).
- Waring, R.H. & Mitchell, S.C. The metabolism and elimination of S-carboxymethyl-L-cysteine in man. *Drug Metab Dispos.* 10, 61-62 (1982).
- Mitchell,S.C. & Waring,R.H. The deficiency of sulfoxidation of S-carboxymethyl-L-cysteine. *Pharmacol. Ther.* 43, 237-249 (1989).
- Gregory,W.L., James,O.F., Turner,I., Meese,C.O. & Idle,J.R. Re-evaluation of the metabolism of carbocisteine in a British white population. *Pharmacogenetics* 3, 270-274 (1993).
- Brockmoller, J., Staffeldt, B. & Roots, I. Evaluation of proposed sulphoxidation pathways of carbocysteine in man by HPLC quantification. *Eur. J. Clin. Pharmacol.* 40, 387-392 (1991).
- Meese,C.O. & Fischer,P.Tracing the human metabolism of stable isotope-labelled drugs by ex vivo NMR spectroscopy. A revision of S-carboxymethyl-L-cysteine biotransformation. Z. Naturforsch. [C.] 45, 1171-1175 (1990).
- Kupfer,A. & Idle,J.R. False positives with current carbocisteine protocol for sulphoxidation phenotyping. *Lancet* 335, 1107 (1990).
- Scadding,G.K. et al. Poor sulphoxidation ability in patients with food sensitivity. BMJ 297, 105-107 (1988).
- Gordon, C., Bradley, H., Waring, R.H. & Emery, P. Abnormal sulphur oxidation in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lancet* 339, 25-26 (1992).
- Steventon,G.B., Heafield,M.T., Sturman,S., Waring,R.H. & Williams,A.C. Xenobiotic metabolism in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology* 40, 1095-1098 (1990).
- Emery, P. et al. D-penicillamine induced toxicity in rheumatoid arthritis: the role of sulphoxidation status and HLA-DR3. *Journal of Rheumatology* 11, 626-632 (1984).

- Watson,R.G. *et al.* A proposed mechanism for chlorpromazine jaundice—defective hepatic sulphoxidation combined with rapid hydroxylation. *J. Hepatol.* 7, 72-78 (1988).
- 191. Heafield, M.T. et al. Plasma cysteine and sulphate levels in patients with motor neurone, Parkinson's and Alzheimer's disease. *Neurosci. Lett.* 110, 216-220 (1990).
- Olomu,A.B. et al. High incidence of poor sulfoxidation in patients with primary biliary cirrhosis. N. Engl. J. Med. 318, 1089-1092 (1988).
- 193. Davies, M.H. et al. Sulphoxidation and sulphation capacity in patients with primary biliary cirrhosis. J. Hepatol. 22, 551-560 (1995).
- Klovrza, L. & Waring, R. H. Sulphur metabolism in Autism. Journal of Nutritional and Environmental Medicine 10, 25-32 (2000).
- O'Reilly,B.A. & Waring,R.H. Enzyme and sulphur oxidation deficiencies in autistic children with known food/chemical intolerances. J Orthomol Med 8, 198-200 (1993).
- 196. Waring,R.H. & Ngong,J.M. Sulphate metabolism in allergyinduced autism: relevance to the disease aetiology. Biological Perspectives in Autism, 25-33. University of Sunderland, The Autism Research Unit. (1993).
- Waring, R.H., Ngong, J.M., Klovrza, L., Green, S. & Sharp, H. Biochemical parameters in autistic children. *Developmental Brain Dysfunction* 10, 43 (1997).
- Alberti, A., Pirrone, P., Elia, M., Waring, R. H. & Romano, C. Sulphation deficit in "low-functioning" autistic children: a pilot study. *Biol. Psychiatry* 46, 420-424 (1999).
- Bradley, H., Waring, R. H., Emery, P. & Arthur, V. Metabolism of low-dose paracetamol in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Xenobiotica* 21, 689-693 (1991).
- Steventon,G.B. et al. Metabolism of low-dose paracetamol in patients with chronic neurological disease. *Xenobiotica* 20, 117-122 (1990).
- Nowell, S. et al. Relationship of phenol sulfotransferase activity (SULTIAI) genotype to sulfotransferase phenotype in platelet cytosol. *Pharmacogenetics* 10, 789-797 (2000).
- Singh,V.K. Plasma increase of interleukin-12 and interferongamma. Pathological significance in autism. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 66, 143-145 (1996).
- 203. Gupta,S. Immunological treatments for autism. J. Autism Dev. Disord. **30**, 475-479 (2000).
- Gillberg, C. & Coleman, M. Autism and medical disorders: a review of the literature. *Dev. Med. Child Neurol.* 38, 191-202 (1996).
- Hobson,R.P., Lee,A. & Brown,R. Autism and congenital blindness. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 29, 45-56 (1999).
- Kemper, T.L. & Bauman, M. Neuropathology of infantile autism. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 57, 645-652 (1998).
- 207. Bailey, A. *et al.* A clinicopathological study of autism. *Brain* **121(5)**, 889-905 (1998).
- Piven, J. et al. An MRI study of brain size in autism. Am. J. Psychiatry 152, 1145-1149 (1995).
- Piven, J., Bailey, J., Ranson, B. & Arndt, S. An MRI study of the corpus callosum in autism. *American Journal of Psychiatry* 154(8), 1051-1056. (1997).
- Piven, J., Saliba, K., Bailey, J. & Arndt, S. An MRI study of autism: the cerebellum revisited. *Neurology* 49(2), 546-551. (1997).
- Aylward, E. et al. MRI volumes of amygdala and hippocampus in non-mentally retarded autistic adolescents and adults. *Neurology* 53(9), 2145-2150. (1999).

- Sears, L. et al. An MRI study of the basal ganglia in autism. Progress in Neuro-psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry 23(4), 613-624. (1999).
- Courchesne, E. et al. Unusual brain growth patterns in early life in patients with autistic disorder: An MRI study. Neurology 57(2), 245-254. (2001).
- Saitoh,O., Karns,C. & Courchesne,E. Development of the hippocampal formation from 2 to 42 years: MRI evidence of smaller area dentata in autism. *Brain* 124(7), 1317-1324. (2001).
- Manes, F. et al. An MRI study of the corpus callosum and cerebellum in mentally retarded autistic individuals. Journal of Neuropsychiatry and Neuroscience 11(4), 470-474. (2001).
- Lainhart, J.E. et al. Macrocephaly in children and adults with autism. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 36, 282-290 (1997).
- 217. Woodhouse, W. *et al.* Head circumference in autism and other pervasive developmental disorders. *J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry* **37**, 665-671 (1996).
- Fombonne, E., Roge, B., Claverie, J., Courty, S. & Fremolle, J. Microcephaly and macrocephaly in autism. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 29, 113-119 (1999).
- Ghaziuddin, M., Zaccagnini, J., Tsai, L. & Elardo, S. Is megalencephaly specific to autism? *J. Intellect. Disabil.* Res. 43 (Pt 4), 279-282 (1999).
- Courchesne, E. et al. Unusual brain growth patterns in early life in patients with autistic disorder: An MRI study. Neurology 57, 245-254 (2001).
- 221. Haas, R. et al. Neurologic abnormalities in infantile autism. Journal of Child Neurology 11(2), 84-92. (1996).
- 222. Harris, N., Courchesne, E., Townsend, J., Carper, R. & Lord, C. Neuroanatomic contributions to slowed orienting of attention in children with autism. *Brain Research and Cognitive Brain Research* 8(1), 61-71. (1999).
- 223. Carper, R. & Courchesne, E. Inverse correlation between frontal lobe and cerebellum sizes in children with autism. *Brain* **123(4)**, 836-844. (2000).
- Ring, H. et al. Cerebral correlates of preserved cognitive skills in autism: a functional MRI study of embedded figures task performance. Brain 122(7), 1305-1315. (1999).
- Schultz, R.T., Romanski, L.M. & Tsatsanis, K.D. Asperger syndrome. Klin, A., Volkmar, F. & et al. (eds.), pp. 172-209 The Guilford Press, New York, N.Y., (2000).
- Baron-Cohen, S. *et al.* Social intelligence in the normal and autistic brain: an fMRI study. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 11, 1891-1898 (1999).
- Howard, M.A. et al. Convergent neuroanatomical and behavioural evidence of an amygdala hypothesis of autism. *Neuroreport* 11, 2931-2935 (2000).
- Anderson,G.M. & Hoshino,A.Y. Handbook of Autism and Pervasive Developmental Disorder. Cohen,D.J. & Volkmar,F. (eds.), pp. 325-343 (John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1997).
- Croonenberghs, J. et al. Peripheral markers of serotonergic and noradrenergic function in post-pubertal, caucasian males with autistic disorder. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 22, 275-283 (2000).
- Cook, E.H., Jr. et al. Platelet serotonin studies in hyperserotonemic relatives of children with autistic disorder. Life Sci. 52, 2005-2015 (1993).
- Cook, E.H., Jr. et al. Evidence of linkage between the serotonin transporter and autistic disorder. *Mol. Psychiatry* 2, 247-250 (1997).
- Chugani,D.C. et al. Developmental changes in brain serotonin synthesis capacity in autistic and nonautistic children. Ann. Neurol. 45, 287-295 (1999).

- 233. Perry,E. et al. Cholinergic activity in autism: abnormalities in the cerebral cortex and basal forebrain. American Journal of Psychiatry 158(7), 1058-1066. (2001).
- Leboyer, M. et al. Difference between plasma N- and Cterminally directed beta-endorphin immunoreactivity in infantile autism. Am. J. Psychiatry 151, 1797-1801 (1994).
- Robinson, P.D., Schutz, C.K., Macciardi, F., White, B.N. & Holden, J.J. Genetically determined low maternal serum dopamine beta-hydroxylase levels and the etiology of autism spectrum disorders. Am. J. Med. Genet. 100, 30-36 (2001).
- Volkmar,F.R. & Nelson,D.S. Seizure disorders in autism. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 29, 127-129 (1990).
- Tuchman, R. & Rapin, I. Regression in pervasive developmental disorders: seizures and epileptiform electroencephalogram correlates. *Pediatrics* 99(4), 560-566. (1997).
- Lewine, J.D. et al. Magnetoencephalographic patterns of epileptiform activity in children with regressive autism spectrum disorders. *Pediatrics* 104, 405-418 (1999).
- 239. Ryu,Y. et al. Perfusion impairments in infantile autism on technetium-99m ethyl cysteinate dimer brain single-photon emission tomography: comparison with findings on magnetic resonance imaging. European Journal of Nuclear Medicine 26(3), 253-259. (1999).
- Szabo, C.A. et al. Hippocampal volumetry in children 6 years or younger: assessment of children with and without complex febrile seizures. *Epilepsy Res.* 33, I-9 (1999).
- Kurita, H. Infantile autism with speech loss before the age of thirty months. J. Am. Acad. Child Psychiatry 24, 191-196 (1985).
- Lord,C. & Pickles,A. Language level and nonverbal social-communicative behaviors in autistic and languagedelayed children. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 35, 1542-1550 (1996).
- Szabo,C.A. et al. Epilepsy surgery in children with pervasive developmental disorder. *Pediatr. Neurol.* 20, 349-353 (1999).
- 244. Understanding Other Minds: Perspectives from autism and developmental cognitive neuroscience. Oxford University Press, Oxford (2000).
- 245. Baron-Cohen, S., Wheelwright, S., Hill, J., Raste, Y. & Plumb, I. The "Reading the Mind in the Eyes" Test revised version: a study with normal adults, and adults with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* **42(2)**, 241-251. (2001).
- 246. Happé,F.An advanced test of Theory of Mind: Understanding of story characters' thoughts and feelings in able autistic, mentally handicapped, and normal children and adults. *Journal* of Autism and Developmental Disorders 24, 129-154. (1994).
- 247. Baron-Cohen, S., O'Riordan, M., Stone, V., Jones, R. & Plaisted, K. Recognition of faux pas by normally developing children and children with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 29, 407-418 (1999).
- 248. Frith,C. & Frith,U. Interacting minds a biological basis. Science **286(54455)**, 1692-1695. (1999).
- Stone, V., Baron-Cohen, S. & Knight, R. Frontal lobe contributions to theory of mind. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience* 10(5), 640-656. (1998).
- Happé, F., Brownell, H. & Winner, E. Acquired theory of mind impairments following right hemisphere stroke. *Cognition* 70, 211-240. (1999).
- Stuss, D.T., Gallup, G.G., Jr. & Alexander, M.P. The frontal lobes are necessary for 'theory of mind'. Brain 124, 279-286 (2001).
- Rowe,A.D., Bullock,P.R., Polkey,C.E. & Morris,R.G. "Theory of mind" impairments and their relationship to executive functioning following frontal lobe excisions. *Brain* 124, 600-616 (2001).

- Happé, F. et al. 'Theory of mind' in the brain. Evidence from a PET scan study of Asperger syndrome. Neuroreport 20(9), 197-201. (1996).
- 254. Baron-Cohen,S., Wheelwright,S., Stone,V. & Rutherford,M.A mathematician, a physicist and a computer scientist with Asperger Syndrome: Performance on psychology and folk physics tests. *Neurocase* 5, 475-483. (1999).
- Castelli, F., Happé, F., Frith, U. & Frith, C. Movement and mind: a functional imaging study of perception and interpretation of complex intentional movement patterns. *Neuroimage*. 12, 314-325 (2000).
- Howlin,P., Baron-Cohen,S. & Hadwin,J. Teaching children with autism to mind-read: A practical guide for teachers and parents. John Wiley & Sons, (1998).
- 257. Swettenham, J.G., Baron-Cohen, S., Gomez, J.C. & Walsh, S. What's inside someone's head? Conceiving of the mind as a camera helps children with autism acquire an alternative to a theory of mind. *Cognitive Neuropsychiatry* 1, 73-88. (1996).
- Werner, E., Dawson, G., Osterling, J. & Dinno, N. Brief report: Recognition of autism spectrum disorder before one year of age: a retrospective study based on home videotapes. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 30, 157-162 (2000).
- 259. Russell,J.Autism as an executive disorder. Oxford University Press, New York (1997).
- 260. Shallice, T. From neuropsychology to mental structure. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1988).
- Turner, M. Repetitive behaviour and cognitive functioning in autism. Unpublished PhD thesis. University of Cambridge. (1996).
- Lord,C. & Schopler,E. Stability of assessment results of autistic and non-autistic language-impaired children from preschool years to early school age. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 30(4), 575-590. (1989).
- Plaisted,K.The development of autism: Perspectives from theory and research. Burack,J.A., Charman,T. & et al. (eds.), pp. 149-169 Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Mahwah, New Jersey, (2001).
- 264. Mottron,L. & Burack,J.A. The development of autism: Perspectives from theory and research. Burack,J.A., Charman,T. & et al. (eds.), pp. 131-148 (Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Mahwah, New Jersey,2001).
- 265. Happé,F.Autism: cognitive deficit or cognitive style? Trends Cogn Sci. 3, 216-222 (1999).
- Briskman, J., Happe, F. & Frith, U. Exploring the cognitive phenotype of autism: weak "central coherence" in parents and siblings of children with autism: II. Real-life skills and preferences. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 42, 309-316 (2001).
- Baron-Cohen, S., Baldwin, D. & Crowson, M. Do children with autism use the speaker's direction of gaze strategy to crack the code of language? *Child Development* 68(1), 48-57. (1997).
- Frith,U. & Happé,F. Language and communication in autistic disorders. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B, Biological Sciences 29(346(1315)), 97-104. (1994).
- 269. Scheuffgen,K., Happé,F., Anderson,M. & Frith,U. High "intelligence," low "IQ"? Speed of processing and measured IQ in children with autism. *Developmental Psychopathology* 12(1), 83-90. (2000).
- Gillberg,C. The Biology of the Autistic Syndromes. Gillberg,C.
 & Coleman,M. (eds.), pp. 73-78 (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge,2000).
- Schonauer, K., Klar, M., Kehrer, H.E. & Arolt, V. [The course of infantile autism through adulthood. An overview of long-term follow-up data]. *Fortschr. Neurol. Psychiatr.* 69, 221-235 (2001).

- Howlin, P. Practitioner review: psychological and educational treatments for autism. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 39, 307-322 (1998).
- Wing,L. Clarification on Asperger's syndrome. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 16, 513-515 (1986).
- Dykens, E., Volkmar, F. & Glick, M. Though disorder in high-functioning autistic adults. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 21, 291-301 (1991).
- Volkmar, F.R. & Cohen, D.J. Comorbid association of autism and schizophrenia. Am. J. Psychiatry 148, 1705-1707 (1991).
- Wing,L. Language, social, and cognitive impairments in autism and severe mental retardation. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 11, 31-44 (1981).
- Clarke, D.J., LittleJohns, C.S., Corbett, J.A. & Joseph, S. Pervasive developmental disorders and psychoses in adult life. Br. J. Psychiatry 155, 692-699 (1989).
- Clarke, D.J. & Gomez, G.A. Utility of modified DCR-10 criteria in the diagnosis of depression associated with intellectual disability. J. Intellect. Disabil. Res. 43 (Pt 5), 413-420 (1999).
- Szatmari, P., Bremner, R. & Nagy, J. Asperger's syndrome: a review of clinical features. *Can. J. Psychiatry* 34, 554-560 (1989).
- Lainhart, J.E. & Folstein, S.E. Affective disorders in people with autism: a review of published cases. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 24, 587-601 (1994).
- Rumsey, J.M., Rapoport, J.L. & Sceery, W.R. Autistic children as adults: psychiatric, social, and behavioral outcomes. J. Am. Acad. Child Psychiatry 24, 465-473 (1985).
- Wolff,S. & McGuire,R.J. Schizoid personality in girls: a follow-up study—what are the links with Asperger's syndrome? J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 36, 793-817 (1995)
- Ghaziuddin, M., Tsai, L.Y. & Ghaziuddin, N. Autism in Down's syndrome: presentation and diagnosis. J. Intellect. Disabil. Res. 36(5), 449-456 (1992).
- Chung,S.Y., Luk,S.L. & Lee,P.W.A follow-up study of infantile autism in Hong Kong. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 20, 221-232 (1990).
- Petty,L.K., Ornitz,E.M., Michelman,J.D. & Zimmerman,E.G. Autistic children who become schizophrenic. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 41, 129-135 (1984).
- NagyJ. & Szatmari,P.A chart review of schizotypal personality disorders in children. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 16, 351-367 (1986).
- Sverd, J., Montero, G. & Gurevich, N. Brief report: cases for an association between Tourette syndrome, autistic disorder, and schizophrenia-like disorder. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 23, 407-413 (1993).
- Clarke, D.J., LittleJohns, C.S., Corbett, J.A. & Joseph, S. Pervasive developmental disorders and psychoses in adult life. Br. J. Psychiatry 155, 692-699 (1989).
- Wing,L. & Shah,A. Catatonia in autistic spectrum disorders. Br. J. Psychiatry 176, 357-362 (2000).
- Szatmari, P., Boyle, M. & Offord, D.R. ADDH and conduct disorder: degree of diagnostic overlap and differences among correlates. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 28, 865-872 (1989).
- 291. Stores, G. Children's sleep disorders: Modern approaches, developmental effects, and children at special risk. Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology 41(8), 568-573. (1999).
- Wvigs,L. & Stores,G. Severe sleep disturbance and daytime challenging behaviour in children with severe learning disabilities. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research* 40(8), 518-528. (1996).

- Richdale, A. & Prior, M. The sleep/wake rhythm in children with autism. European Child and Adolescent Psychiatry 4(3), 175-186. (1995).
- Stores, G. Sleep studies in children with a mental handicap. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Sciences 33(8), 1303-1317. (1992).
- Hoshino,Y., Watanabe,H. & et al. An investigation on the sleep disturbance of autistic children. *Folia Psychiatrica et Neurologica Japonica* 38, 45-51. (1984).
- Shibagaki, M., Kiyono, S. & Watanabe, K. Spindle evolution in normal and mentally retarded children: a review. Sleep 5, 47-57. (1982).
- Elia, M. et al. Sleep in subjects with autistic disorder: a neurophysiological and psychological study. Brain Development 22(2), 88-92. (2000).
- Elia, M., Ferri, R., Musumeci, S. & Bergonzi, P. Rapid eye movement modulation during night sleep in autistic subjects. *Brain Dysfunction* 4(6), 348-353. (1991).
- Tanguay, P., Ornitz, E., Forsythe, A. & Ritvo, E. Rapid eye movement (REM) activity in normal and autistic children during REM sleep. *Journal of Autism and Childhood Schizophrenia* 6(3), 275-288. (1976).
- Ornitz, E. Sleep and the maturing nervous system. Clemente, C., Pupura, D. & Mayers, E. (eds.), pp. 363-368. Academic Press, New York (1972).
- Stores, R., Stores, G., Fellows, B. & Buckley, S. A factor analysis of sleep problems and their psychological associations in children with Down's syndrome. *Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities* 11, 345-354 (1998).
- Stores, G., Wiggs, L. & Campling, G. Sleep disorders and their relationship to psychological disturbance in children with epilepsy. *Child Care, Health and Development* 24(1), 5-19. (1998).
- Hunt,A. & Stores,G. Sleep disorder and epilepsy in children with tuberous sclerosis: A questionnaire-based study. Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology 36, 108-115 (1994).
- Forest, G. & Godbout, R. Effects of sleep deprivation on performance and EEG spectral analysis in young adults. *Brain and Cognition* 43, 195-200 (2000).
- Stores, G., Ellis, A., Crawford, C. & Thompson, A. Sleep and psychological disturbance in nocturnal asthma. Arch Dis Child 78, 413-419 (1998).
- Hauri, P. Cognitive deficits in insomnia patients. Acta Neurol Belg 97, 113-117 (1997).
- Randazzo, A., Muehlbach, M., Schweitzer, P. & Walsh, J. Cognitive function following acute sleep restriction in children ages 10-14. Sleep 21, 861-868 (1998).
- Naegele, B. et al. Deficits of cognitive executive functions in patients with sleep apnea syndrome. Sleep 18, 43-52 (1995).
- Stickgold,R., James,L. & Hobson,J. Visual discrimination learning requires sleep after training. *Nature-Neuroscience* 3, 1237-1238 (2000).
- Gais, S., Plihal, W., Wagner, U. & Born, J. Early sleep triggers memory for early visual discrimination skills. *Nature-Neuroscience* 3, 1225 (2000).
- Hennevin, E. & Leconte, P. Study of the relations between paradoxical sleep and learning processes. *Physiology and Behavior* 18, 307-319 (1977).
- 313. Heuer,H., Spijkers,W., Kiesswetter,E. & Schmidtke,V. Effects of sleep loss, time of day, and extended mental work on implicit and explicit learning of sequences. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Applied* 4, 139-162 (1998).

- Wagner, U., Gais, S. & Born, J. Emotional memory formation is enhanced across sleep intervals with high amounts of rapid eye movement sleep. *Learning and Memory* 8, 112-119 (2001).
- 315. New York State Department of Health, Early Intervention Program. Clinical Practice Guideline: Report of the Recommendations Autism/Pervasive Developmental Disorders, Assessment and Intervention for Young Children (Age 0-3 years). New York, New York State Department of Health. www.health.state.ny.us/nysdoh/eip/autism (1999)
- Rogers,S.J. Empirically supported comprehensive treatments for young children with autism. J. Clin. Child Psychol. 27, 168-179 (1998).
- Lord,C. Commentary: achievements and future directions for intervention research in communication and autism spectrum disorders. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 30, 393-398 (2000).
- Smith, T., Groen, A.D. & Wynn, J.W. Randomized trial of intensive early intervention for children with pervasive developmental disorder. *Am. J. Ment. Retard.* 105, 269-285 (2000).
- McEachin, J. J., Smith, T. & Lovaas, O.I. Long-term outcome for children with autism who received early intensive behavioral treatment. Am. J. Ment. Retard. 97, 359-372 (1993).
- Prizant, B.M. & Rubin, S.A. Contemporary issues in interventions for autism spectrum disorders: a commentary. *Journal of the Association for Persons with Severe Handicaps* 24, 15-23. (1999).
- Sheinkopf,S.J. & Siegel, B. Home-based behavioral treatment of young children with autism. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 28, 15-23 (1998).
- McDougle, C.J. et al. A double-blind, placebo-controlled study of fluvoxamine in adults with autistic disorder. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 53, 1001-1008 (1996).
- 323. Gordon, C., State, R., Nelson, J., Hamburger, S. & Rapoport, J. A double-blind comparison of clomipramine, desipramine, and placebo in the treatment of autistic disorder. Archives of General Psychiatry 50(6), 441-447. (1993).
- Sanchez,L.E. et al. A pilot study of clomipramine in young autistic children. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 35, 537-544 (1996).
- 325. Remington,G., Sloman,L., Konstantareas,M., Parker,K. & Gow,R. Clomipramine versus haloperidol in the treatment of autistic disorder: a double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover study. Journal of Clinical Psychopharmacology 21(4), 440-444. (2001).
- Anderson, L.T. et al. The effects of haloperidol on discrimination learning and behavioral symptoms in autistic children. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 19, 227-239 (1989).
- Naruse, H. et al. A multi-center double-blind trial of pimozide (Orap), haloperidol and placebo in children with behavioral disorders, using crossover design. Acta Paedopsychiatr. 48, 173-184 (1982).
- 328 Gordon, C., Rapoport, J., Hamburger, S., State, R. & Mannheim, G. Differential response of seven subjects with autistic disorder to clomipramine and desipramine. *American Journal of Psychiatry* 149(3), 363-366. (1992).
- 329. Jaselskis, C.A., Cook, E.H., Jr., Fletcher, K.E. & Leventhal, B.L. Clonidine treatment of hyperactive and impulsive children with autistic disorder. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 12, 322-327 (1992).
- Lichter, D.G. & Jackson, L.A. Predictors of clonidine response in Tourette syndrome: implications and inferences. J. Child Neurol. 11, 93-97 (1996).

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix Annex Appendix Annex 2 Appendix Annex 3 Appendix Annex 4	Process of the Review Criteria for Selection and Managing Conflicts of Interest Membership of Review with Declaration Summary Terms of Reference
Appendix 2	List of Submitted and Suggested Information
Appendix 3	List of Individuals Specifically Approached
Appendix 4 Annex 1 Appendix 4 Annex 2 Appendix 4 Annex 3 Appendix 4 Annex 4	Programme 11 July 2001 Workshop Programme 26 September 2001 Workshop Programme 5 November 2001 Workshop Programme for Lay Group Research Methodology Training Day
Appendix 5	Lay Group Questions

APPENDIX | ANNEX |

Process of the Review

The Review was chaired by Professor Eve Johnstone (Chair, MRC Neurosciences and Mental Health Board and member of MRC Council). The Secretariat was provided by MRC Head Office, with Dr Francesca Happé (Institute of Psychiatry) acting as the Scientific Editorial Consultant for the writing of the Report.

Organisation

The Review was organised into 4 subgroups: three Expert Groups focussed on the following broad scientific areas –

- Epidemiology and Case Definition, chaired by Dr Carol Dezateux
- Psychology and Behaviour, chaired by Professor Uta Frith
- · Physiology and Infections, chaired by Professor Derek Jewell

The fourth Group comprised individuals drawn from the Autism community and the MRC Consumer Liaison Group.

The membership of the Expert Groups was agreed by the Review Chairman on the advice of the MRC Head Office secretariat, following consultation with the Group Chairmen; the selection of experts was made following certain criteria (see Appendix 1 Annex 2). Each Expert Group also included 2 members of the Lay Group as observers. All members of the Review were asked for declarations of interest, which were recorded and made available if requested. The membership of the Review, and a summary of declarations are given in Appendix 1 Annex 3. The terms of reference for the Review is given in Appendix 1 Annex 4.

The process of the Review was overseen by a Review Steering Group, which comprised the Chairman, the chairs of the 3 Expert Subgroups, a Lay Group representative, and a representative of the MRC Head Office.

Information

Information considered by the Review came from a number of sources. The Expert Groups used conventional methodologies to retrieve relevant information, including literature searches of peerreviewed publications on databases such as Medline. Reports published on the Internet were also considered, with particular care being taken to establish their provenance.

The Review also considered information that had not been published in peer-reviewed publications, the so-called "grey literature". This information came from a number of sources, including suggestions from the Lay Group and their associated networks, and submissions by scientists and lay members of the public (full list of suggested and submitted materials given in Appendix 2). The Lay Group was further responsible for suggesting additional individuals whom the Review could approach directly. The Review invited a number of particular researchers to submit information not yet published in peer-reviewed journals; any evidence was appraised in the same way as peer-reviewed, published literature, where possible (list of individuals approached given in Appendix 3).

Confidentiality of information was managed in the following manner:

- If published, either in print or on the Internet, it was considered as a document in the public domain
- If in the form of a manuscript accepted for publication, the Expert Groups considered it confidential to the Review Groups, until publication of the paper.
- If a manuscript in preparation or under review, or a specific submission which contained information that the individual submitting considered to be confidential, the Expert Groups considered it confidential to the Review Groups.

Lay Group Questions

In addition to providing the Review with alternative information sources, the members of the Lay Group were responsible for identifying a number of questions for the Review to consider. These questions reflected concerns already put forward by parents to the charities represented on the group as well as some issues arising from letters sent directly to the MRC by members of the public. The questions were made available for comment by the various organisations, for example by being posted on a website, with comments and additions were requested. Any subsequent responses were incorporated. Full list of questions at Appendix 5.

Meetings

Each of the Expert Groups met 2 or 3 times during the Review process, as well as electronic communication throughout the process. The Lay Group met on several occasions throughout the Review. A Research Methodologies Workshop was arranged for the members of the Lay Group (Programme at Appendix 4 Annex 4).

A larger meeting was held in London on 11 July 2001, with the purpose of a preliminary exploration of the main scientific issues and of the questions presented by the Lay Group, for consideration by the Review. All members of the Review and parties who had expressed an interest were invited to attend. The programme for the meeting is given at Appendix 4 Annex 1.

A synthesis meeting was held in London on 26 September 2001, to which all the members of the Review were invited. The function of the meeting was a discussion of the draft submissions from members of the Expert Groups, for the purpose of bringing together the various themes of the Review, in consideration of the questions presented by the Lay Group. The Programme for the meeting is given in Appendix 4 Annex 2.

A final strategy meeting was held in London on 5 November, to which all members of the Review were invited. In addition, a small number of additional experts were invited, to comment on the draft Report and to advise on the proposed research strategies. The Programme for the meeting is given in Appendix 4 Annex 3.

The Report was drafted by the Secretariat in consultation with the Review Groups. The Steering Group approved the final version.

APPENDIX I ANNEX 2

SELECTION OF EXPERTS AND MANAGEMENT OF POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The following information was provided to members of the Review Groups by the secretariat as part of information on the code of conduct for members and how to manage potential and perceived conflicts of interest.

Eligibility Criteria for Review Group Members

Scientific Expert Members

The role of the scientific experts is to identify and assess research-based evidence in their field relevant to the terms of reference of the review. They should approach this in a professional manner, i.e. to high standards of accuracy, impartiality and balance, and delivering their contribution to the agreed timescale. They are responsible to the Review Chairman through the Steering Group (of Group chairmen) for the quality of their input. The Groups are collectively responsible for the quality of their contribution to the workshops and final report.

The eligibility criteria for the Experts are as follows:

- Relevant expertise either in autism directly or in the biological or psychological systems, processes and research methodologies relevant to understanding autism.
- Research standing in terms of their breadth and depth of expertise. (This can be assessed through examination of publications, career pathway and recognition within the scientific / medical community or more widely).
- Reputation for objectivity, fairness and balance being able to stand back from their own research interests; a degree of self-criticism / reflection on their own science / discipline. (For this reason we tend to select experts whom we have seen in action or by consultation with senior research leaders).
- Reputation for being able to work constructively in committee with others openness to others' perspectives.
- Their contribution to the overall balance of expertise, experience and gender/geography on the Group.
- · Availability and willingness to give of their time.

Lay Members

The role of the Lay Group is (1) to bring a broader perspective to the work of the Groups, e.g. by helping to define the questions and (2) helping to ensure the outcomes of the scientific process are transparent and accessible. This also defines their role as observers on the Groups. As observers, they contribute indirectly to the scientific work of appraising the research and are not directly responsible for the *scientific* conclusions and recommendations. But in other respects they are members of the Group and should contribute fully to the discussions.

The eligibility criteria for the Lay Group are as follows:

- Experience relevant to the review, as a parent or person with autism, or as a "consumer" of health care and public health more generally.
- Breadth and depth of own experience and of the organisations and networks with which they are associated.
- Objectivity, fairness and balance being able to stand back from their own specific personal and
 organisational concerns.
- Ability to work constructively in committee with others openness to others' perspectives.
- Their contribution to the overall balance of experience and gender/geography on the Group.
- Availability and willingness to give of their time.

Identifying and Managing "Interests" Relevant to the Autism Review

What Kinds of Interest Should be Declared?

The kinds of interest that should be declared in this review are as follows:

- Connections with other organisations that fund, or lobby for funding, for autism research, including:
 - Specific research priorities of the organisation (e.g. education, environmental exposure, mental health, research on carers); [It may be simplest to register a list of funded projects].
 - A list of members of the scientific advisory committee, or equivalent body, that decides on research priorities and funding.
- MRC funding for research in autism, or plans or actual proposals being developed for such research.
- Employment by MRC, whether as a scientist of administrator.
- Employment by, consultancy for, directorships or shares in a company with an interest in autism.
- Involvement in the MMR litigation, clarifying your role such that it is clear what interest you have in one side or other *proving* its case. There is a perception that it is important to know whether you or your organisation has been remunerated for advice.

What is the Process for Managing Interests?

All those taking part in the review have been asked to complete declarations of interest. The declarations are not confidential. A tabulated summary of interests will be provided in the papers for meetings of the Groups.

The secretariat seeks clarification when a potential for a conflict of interest is identified either by the person completing the form, the secretariat or the Groups themselves. For instance, we have obtained additional details from those experts and parents who are in some way involved with the class action being brought against manufacturers of the MMR vaccine. The clarifications are available to and discussed by the review Groups.

A Group member may and should declare a previously unrecognised interest to the secretariat or chairman at any time once they recognise there is a potential for conflict (or for a perception by others that there could be a conflict). Members are encouraged to reminding the Group during the course of its business that he or she has a particular interest relevant to a specific item of business. It may be appropriate to absent themselves for that item.
APPENDIX I ANNEX 3

(Editorial Consultant – Science)

Membership of MRC Autism Review

Chairman	Declared Interest
Professor Eve Johnstone University of Edinburgh	Shareholding in Glaxo-Wellcome MRC Grant holder (not in autism research) Member of MRC Council and Neurosciences and Mental Health Board.
Secretariat Dr. Peter Dukes MRC Head Office	Employee of MRC
Dr. Chris Watkins MRC Head Office	Employee of MRC
Mrs Elizabeth Mitchell MRC Head Office	Employee of MRC
Dr. Francesca Happé Institute of Psychiatry	MRC grant in autism research

71

Epidemiology Sub Group

Dr. Carol Dezateux (Chair) Institute of Child Health	Member of MRC Health Services and Public Health Services Board. Colleagues have interest in immunisation policy, including MMR and autism. MRC grant holder (unrelated to autism).
Dr. Patrick Bolton University of Cambridge	MRC grant and other grants from charitable organisations for autism research. Medical advisor to the Tubercous Sclerosis Assoc. and advisor to National Autistic Society. Co-Director of Cambridge Autism Research Centre.
Dr. Eric Fombonne McGill University, Canada	Consultant for committees/seminars on autism to the Centre For Disease Control (CDC), MIND Institute (California), National Academy of Sciences (Washington DC), the Institute of Molecular Immunisation Safety Review Committee (Washington DC) and the American Academy of Paediatrics. MRC grant in autism research. Paid consultant to defendants in legal case.
Dr. Stuart Logan Institute of Child Health	Consultant in Community Child Health so a clinical interest in immunisation policy. Colleagues have specific research interest in immunisation policy, including MMR and autism.
Dr. Lorna Wing National Autistic Society	Member & Vice-President of National Autistic Society. Part-time consultant to NAS Centre for Social and Communication Disorders. Member of Sussex Autistic Society. Director of Sussex Autistic Community Trust Ltd. Parent of an Autistic Adult.

Mr. Adam Feinstein Lay Observer

Mr. David Potter Lay Observer

Physiology Sub Group

Professor Derek Jewell (Chair) University of Oxford	Member of MRC Strategy Development Group. Subgroup on research into inflammatory bowel disease and autism. MRC Grant holder (unrelated to autism).
Dr. Anthony Bailey Institute of Psychiatry	MRC employee (MRC Scientist). Previous consultant to Ortho Diagnostics (Johnson and Johnson) for a Urinary Peptides study. MRC and other grants for autism research.
Professor Richard Elliott Institute of Virology, University of Glasgow	MRC Grant holder (unrelated to autism). Member of MRC Physiological Medicines and Infections Board.
Dr. Paul Harrison MRC Institute of Environment and Health, University of Leicester	MRC Employee (MRC scientist).
Dr. Simon Murch Royal Free Hospital, School of Medicine	Collaboration with Dr A. Wakefield and Dr. R. Day in study of gastrointestinal inflammation in autistic children. Grants for immunological research in autistic children (not MRC).
Professor Bert Rima Queen's University Belfast	MRC grant in Measles virus research and other non-MRC grants. Non-commercial grants including a BBSRC grant entitled: Cross-species infection by morbilliviruses. Paid consultant to solicitors for defendants in class action.
Professor lan Sanderson London School of Medicine and Dentistry, Queen Mary's, University of London	MRC Grant holder (unrelated to autism research). Consultant to solicitors defending legal case. Fees paid into medical school research account.
Professor Chris Stokes University of Bristol	None.
Professor Jonathan Rhodes University of Liverpool	MRC and grants from other organisations (unrelated to autism).
Ms. Rosemary Kessick Lay Observer	
Mr. Jonathan Tommey Lay Observer	

73

Psychology Sub Group

Professor Uta Frith (Chair) University College, London	Member of MRC Strategy Development Group. Subgroup on research into inflammatory bowel disease and autism. MRC employee (External Scientific Staff). MRC grant in autism research.
Dr. Simon Baron-Cohen University of Cambridge	Co Director of Cambridge Autism Research Centre. MRC and other grants from charitable organisations for autism research.
Professor Jill Boucher University of Warwick	Number of grants on autism research (not MRC).
Dr. Patricia Howlin St. George's Hospital Medical School	Specialist Councillor and member of the ethics committee of the National Autistic Society. Funding from a number of organisations on autism research (not the MRC).
Professor Ann Le Couteur University of Newcastle	Member of International Collaborative Molecular Genetic Study of Autism. MRC grant holder for autism research. Co-author of Autism Diagnostic Interview - Revised.
Professor Trevor Robbins University of Cambridge	MRC programme grant holder unrelated to autism; MRC COGG in Brain, behaviour and neuropsychiatry general and indirect relevance to autism.
Professor David Skuse Institute of Child Health	Funding from a number of organisations on autism research (not the MRC). Colleagues have interest in immunisation policy, including MMR and autism.
Ms. Catherine Burkin	

Lay Observer

Ms. Donna Williams Lay Observer

Lay Group

Ms. Judith Barnard* National Autistic Society	Employed by National Autistic Society.
Ms. Virginia Bovell [#] Parents Autism Campaign for Education	Trustee of PACE. Trustee of the TreeHouse Trust. Parent of an autistic child.
Ms. Catherine Burkin National Autistic Society	Employee of National Autistic Society. Grant holder with Department of Work and Pensions. Collaboration with P. Howlin on evaluative research study (not MRC).
Mr. Adam Feinstein Looking Up Autism	None
Ms. Elaine Kay Disability Law Service	None
Ms. Rosemary Kessick Allergy Induced Autism	Litigant in class action against MMR manufacturers.
Mr. Donald Liddell Scottish Society on Autism	None
Ms. Helen Millar MRC Consumer Liaison Group	None
Mr. David Potter* National Autistic Society	Employee of The National Autistic Society: responsibility for autismconnect.org Links with Autism Research Centre (Cambridge); Autism Research Unit (Sunderland); PACE; Institute of Child Health.
Mr. Jonathan Sussex MRC Consumer Liaison Group	Employee of Office of Health Economics (part Association of British Pharmaceutical Industries).
Ms. Su Thomas [#] Parents Autism Campaign for Education	Parent of an autistic child.
Mr. Jonathan Tommey The Autism File	Parent of an autistic child.
Ms. Donna Williams Nobody Nowhere Autism	None

* # alternatives

External Expert Advisors

Professor John Cummings Tayside University Hospitals NHS Trust	None.
Reverend Graham Forbes Provost of St. Mary's Cathedral	St. Mary's has Glaxo-Wellcome shares in it's portfolio. Chair of Scottish Executive Expert Group on Immunisation.
Professor Christopher Gillberg University of Gothenberg	
Ms. Jill Murie Public Health, Institute of Scotland	Co-ordinator of Scottish National Needs Assessment on Autistic Spectrum Disorders.
Professor Sir Michael Rutter Institute of Psychiatry	Member of International Molecular Genetic Study of Autism Consortium. Advisor to defendant in legal case. Deputy Chairman and Governor of Wellcome Trust. Funding from Helmut Horten Foundation and Department of Health Member of National Autistic Society and vice-president of Association for All Speech Impaired Children.
Professor Emily Simonoff GKT Medical School	Funding from organisations for autism research (not MRC).
Professor Walter Spitzer McGill University, Canada	Advisor to claimants involved in legal action. Glaxo and Merck Shareholder Scientific Advisor to Sponsor of the Intercontinental Case Control Study on Autism and Vaccines.

APPENDIX I ANNEX 4

MRC REVIEW GROUP ON AUTISM RESEARCH: EPIDEMIOLOGY AND CAUSES

Terms of Reference

Purpose and Outcome

The aim of the Review is to provide the Department of Health (in the first instance) with a clear picture of current state of knowledge about the epidemiology and causes of ASDs, and an understanding of the strength of the evidence underpinning that knowledge. It aims to help the government to answer questions such as, *If MMR vaccination is not a cause of ASDs, then what is? Is ASDs increasing in the population?* and *What research needs to be stimulated?*

Both the process of the Review and the final Report will aim to ensure accessibility and acceptability of the findings to the lay public, as well as accurately reflecting expert opinion. This does not mean that we will achieve a single consensus view.

Scope of the Review

- I To review current knowledge (both nationally and internationally) on the following themes:
- EPIDEMIOLOGY: the incidence and prevalence of autistic spectrum disorders
- The possible CAUSES of autistic spectrum disorders, including mediating factors that may influence the nature and extent of impairment and social disadvantage, and
- The evidence-base for INTERVENTIONS (focusing on those that are informed by, or that inform, understanding of causes).
- 2 To identify gaps in the biomedical, psychological and behavioural knowledge base.
- 3 To suggest possible research areas for further development.
- 4 To encompass expert and lay understanding and experience of ASDs in appraising the evidence base.
- 5 Social care, education and organisation and delivery of services will generally be outside the scope of the review.

Notes on working method

I Three Expert Subgroups will be established to cover the areas of:

- · Epidemiology and case definition
- · Physiology and infections
- · Psychology and behaviour
- 2 The Subgroups will report to the overall Chairman of the Review through the Subgroup chairmen. Information will be shared across the Subgroups, the steering group and to MRC officers, as well as to the MRC Consumer Liaison Group. The work of the group will otherwise be confidential.
- 3 The Lay Group will have observers on the Expert Subgroups. The Lay members roles are to
- advise on effective ways for lay and parental participation in the review;
- contribute to the work of the Expert Subgroups, particularly through identifying coherent sets of questions to be put to the researchers;
- advise on effective reporting and dissemination of the review so that it can address the needs of both the Department of Health and the wider lay audiences.
- 4 MRC Head Office will support the work of the group in particular its meetings, which will be minuted in brief (along the lines of: key points, submissions, declarations of interest, decisions and action agreed). A verbatim record will not be kept.
- 5 The Office will also establish an e-mail list for communications and a list of information resources.
- 6 MRC Head Office is responsible for communicating the work and findings of the review groups to the Department of Health and externally.

APPENDIX 2 Submitted and Suggested Information

The following table lists information that was suggested by members of the public, Lay or Expert Groups, which they considered might be helpful to the Review.

List of Published and Unpublished Works

Name	Name of Published or Unpublished work
Brogan, Dr. C.	 Brogan, C.A. The diagnosis of children with autistic spectrum disorders: Implications for parents. 2000 Unpublished PhD Thesis: Glasgow Caledonian University. Brogan, C.A. Greater Glasgow Autism Project: People with autistic spectrum disorders aged 12 to 30 years. 2000 Report: National Autistic Society Scotland and Greater Glasgow Health Board. Brogan, C.A. The pathway to care for children with autistic spectrum disorders aged 0 to 12 years. 2001 Report: National Autistic Society Scotland and Greater Glasgow Health Board. Brogan, C.A. & Knussen, C. The disclosure of a diagnosis of an autistic spectrum disorder: Determinants of satisfaction in a sample of Scottish parents. <i>Autism,</i> in submission. Brogan, C.A. & Knussen C. Professional practice in the disclosure of a diagnosis of an autistic spectrum disorder in Scotland: Comparing the perspectives of parents and professionals. <i>Social Science and Medicine.</i> In submission.
Burn, Mr & Mrs R.	Delacato, C. H. The Ultimate Stranger: The Autistic Child. Academic Therapy Publications. 1974. Neurophysical View of Autism - Delcato, D. F., Szegda, D. F. & Parisi, A. Review of Recent Research as it applies to the Delcato Theory of Autism. Dev Brain Dysfunct. 1994; 7:129-131. Final Report - Sensori Motor Training Project - National Association of Retarded Children together with reference documents Burn, J. Carina's Story. Email from David Delacato Awating English Translation of Parisi, A. I bambino dallo sguardo sfuggente.
Challoner, A.	Autism Review Report - A collection of papers and other relevant information.*
Danczak, Dr. E.M.	Chapter in textbook: Autism The Search For Coherence. Ed: J. Richer. JK Publishing. Details at JKP.com. www.Autismmanagement.com. Monthly emails and briefing emails.

Dealler, S.	 Dealler, S., Carringon, S., Baird, A., Reid, C. & Corfield, A. Autism: the significance of sulphate metabolism and sulphotransferase activity in the pathogenesis of the syndrome and potential therapeutic measures that this may permit.* Dealler, S. Research into ASD. The time has come for major research into the background biology of the disorder.
Desorgher Mrs S.	 Desorgher Mr and Mrs. Autism, Pulling it all together. Desorgher Mr and Mrs. Autism, Pigments and the Immune System. Desorgher website: http://www.desorgher.fsnet.co.uk
Fombonne Dr. E.	 Immunisation Safety Review Committee Report. Measles- Mumps-Rubella vaccine and Autism. April 23rd 2001. Institute of Medicine, Washington DC. Hasley, NA., Hyman, SL., and the Conference Writing Panel. Measles-Mumps-Rubella vaccine and Autism spectrum disorder: report from the New Challenges in Childhood Immunisations Conference. <i>Paediatrics</i> 2001; 107:84 Fombonne, E. Epidemiological estimates and time trends in rates of Autism. <i>Molecular Psychiatry</i> (in press) Fombonne, E. Epidemiological investigations of Autism and other pervasive developmental disorders. In: Lord C. (ed) <i>Educating children with Autism</i>. Washington DC: National Academy of Sciences Press (in press) Chen W. et al. No evidence for links between Autism and measles virus. 2001 (submitted) Chakrabarti S., Fombonne E. Pervasive developmental disorders in pre-school children. <i>Journal of the American Medical Association</i> 2001 (in press) Chakrabarti S., Fombonne E. No evidence for a new variant of MMR-induced Autism. <i>Paediatrics</i> 2001 (in press)* Baird G. et al. A screening instrument for Autism at 18 months of age: a 6 year follow-up study. <i>Journal of the American academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry</i> 2000. 39:217-227 Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. <i>Prevalence of Autism in Brick Township, New Jersey</i> 1998 Atlanta, GA: Centres for Disease Control and Prevention 2000. Community Report. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/nceh/cddh/dd/rpttoc.htm Kaye, J. et al. Mumps, Measles, and Rubella vaccine and the incidence of Autism recorded by general practitioners: a time trend analysis. <i>British Medical Journal</i> 2001; 322 460-463 Dales, L. et al.Time trends in Autism and MMR immunisation coverage in California. <i>Journal of American Medical Association</i> 2001; 285: 1183-1185

	 Fombonne, E. Epidemiological surveys of Autism: a review. Psychological Medicine 1999; 29: 769-786 Fombonne, E. What is the prevalence of Asperger disorder? Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders June 2001 Wing L. The definition and prevalence of Autism: a review. European Child and adolescent Psychiatry 1993; 2: 61-74 Fombonne, E. Is there an epidemic of Autism? Paediatrics 2001; 107: 411-413
Fraser, Prof. W.	> Webb, E. et al. & The University of Wales College of Medicine and Cardiff Local Education Authority. The prevalence of Asperger Syndrome and high functioning Autism in children attending mainstream schools. Abstract in <i>J. Intellectual Disability Research</i> 2000; 44: 513
Johnstone, Prof. E.	 Letter from Rear Admiral John Adams to Secretary of State, Alan Milburn.
McCarthy, G. I. M.	 > The International Autistic Research Organisation, Millenium Edition. 2000. Issue 2. > The International Autistic Research Organisation, Newsletter/Magazine. 2001.
Monaco, Prof. A.	 > The International Molecular Genetic Study of Autism Consortium. A full genome screen for Autism with evidence for linkage to a region on chromosome 7q. <i>Human Molecular Genetics</i> 1998; 7:571-578 > Maestrini, E. et al. & the International Molecular genetic Study of Autism Consortium. Serotonin transporter (5-HTT) and g-aminobutyric acid receptor subunit b3 (GABRB3) gene poymorphisms are not associated with Autism in the IMGSA families. <i>Am. J Med. Genetics (Neuropsychiatr. Genet.)</i> 1999;88:492-496 > Lamb, J.A. et al. Autism: recent molecular genetic advances. <i>Human Molecular Genetics</i> 2000; 9:861-868 > Maestrini, E. et al. Identifying Autism susceptibility genes. <i>Neuron</i> 2000; 28: 19-24 > The International Molecular Genetic Study of Autism Consortium. Further characterisation of the Autism susceptibility locus AUTS1 on chromosome 7q. <i>Human Molecular Genetics</i> 2001; 10:973-982 > The International Molecular Genetic Study of Autism Consortium. A genome wide screen for Autism; Strong evidence for linkage to chromosomes 2q, 7q and 16p. <i>Am J Human Genetics</i> 2001; (in revision).

Murch, Dr. S.	> > > >	 Wakefield AJ. et al. Entero-colitis in children with developmental disorders. <i>Am J Gastroenterol</i> 2000; 95: 2285 – 2295 Furlano RI. et al. Lymphocytic colitis, with CD8 and g d T cell infiltration and epithelial damage, in children with Autism. <i>J. Paediatr</i> 2001; 138:366-372. Torrente F. et al. Small intestinal enteropathy with T cell infiltration and epithelial lgG deposition in Autism. <i>J. Paediatr Gastroenterol Nutr</i>. 2000; 31: S140. Meeting Abstract. Ashwood P. et al. Flow cytometric characterisation of small intestinal lymphocyte populations in children with regressive Autism. <i>J. Paediatr Gastroenterol Nutr</i>. 2001; 32:346 Meeting Abstract. Day R. et al. A small intestinal epithelial autoantibody in children with Autism. <i>J. Paediatr Gastroenterol Nutr</i>. 2001; 32:352.
Murray Ms D.	>	Lesser M. and Murray D. The Interest System, a new conceptual nervous system: implications for Autism. Short version presented 23rd June 2001 at the Nexus Workshop with the Central European University Budapest, "Living With Limits to Knowledge". Longer version prepared for submission to Autism Int. will be available by July 11th.
Scott, Dr F.	>	Scott, F.J., Baron-Cohen, S., Bolton, P. & Brayne, C. The CAST: Preliminary development of a screen for Asperger Syndrome and Broader Autism Spectrum in Mainstream Primary School Age Children. (2000). Submitted to Autism.
Shattock, Mr P.	>	Shattock, P. Evidence submitted to the MRC "Causes of Autism" Committee (Physiology).*
Skuse Prof. D.	> > > >	Skuse DH. Imprinting, the X-chromosome, and the male brain: explaining sex differences in the liability to autism. Pediatr Res. 2000 Jan;47(1):9-16. Thomas NS, Sharp AJ, Browne CE, Skuse D, Hardie C, Dennis NR. Xp deletions associated with autism in three females. Hum Genet. 1999 Jan;104(1):43-8. Skuse DH, James RS, Bishop DV, Coppin B, Dalton P, Aamodt-Leeper G, Bacarese-Hamilton M, Creswell C, McGurk R, Jacobs PA. Evidence from Turner's syndrome of an imprinted X-linked locus affecting cognitive function. Nature. 1997 Jun Creswell C, Skuse D, Autism in association with Turner syndrome: genetic implications for male vulnerability to pervasive developmental disorders. Neurocase 1999 5:101-108. Skuse D Genomic imprinting of the X chromosome: a novel mechanism for the evolution of sexual dimorphism. J Lab Clin Med 1999 133: 23-32

Stokes, Prof. C.	> >	Stokes, C.R., Newby, T.J. & Bourne, F.J. The influence of oral immunization on local and systemic immune responses to heterologus antigens. <i>Clin. exp. Immunol.</i> 399-406. 1983. Newby, T.J., Stokes, C.R. & Bourne, F.J. Altered polyvinylpyrrolidone clearance and immune responsiveness caused by small dietary changes. <i>Clin. exp. Immunol.</i> 349-354. 1980.
Tommey, Mr J.	>	Langford, W. S. A Comprehensive Guide to Managing Autism.*
Waring, Dr. R.	> >	Klorrza, L. and Waring, R. Sulphur metabolism in Autism. J. Nutritional and Environmental Medicine 2000; 10: 25-32 Antonino, A., Patrizia, P., Elia, M., Waring, R. & Romano, C. Sulphation Deficit in "Low Functioning" Autistic Children: A Pilot Study. Society of Biological Psychiatry. 1999.
Williams Ms D.	> > >	 Williams, D. MRC Lay Group Presentation. Autism Review Workshop 11 July 2001 Kenyon. Dr J. Research into neurotransmitter imbalance, links with neurotoxins, leaky gut, immune deficiency etc. see www.doveclinic.com Blaylock R. Excitotoxins rev. ed. 1998 Research into myalgia, diet, neurotoxicity and neurotransmitter balance. See www.holisticmed.com/add/blaylock

* Submitted to Expert Groups as hard copy

APPENDIX 3

List of Individuals Specifically Approached by Review

Individual	Response
Dr A Wakefield Centre for Gastroenterology Royal Free Hospital School of Medicine	Did not wish to submit
Professor S Gupta Division of Basic & Clinical Immunology University of California, Irvine	E-mail received 8/8/2001*#
Dr M Megson Developmental Pediatrics Children's Hospital Richmond, Virginia	Text of "Is autism a G-alpha protein defect reversible with natural vitamin A?" Megson M.N. <i>Medical Hypotheses</i> 54(6) : 979-83 (2000)*
Professor J O'Leary Coombe Women's Hospital, Dublin	No response as of 20 / 9 / 2001
Dr R Sandler Rush Children's Hospital Rush Medical College, Chicago	No response as of 20 / 9 / 2001
Mr P Shattock Autism Research Unit University of Sunderland	Submitted information*#
Dr R Waring Department of Biochemistry University of Birmingham	Submitted information*

* Submitted to Expert Groups as hard copy

Information submitted was treated in confidence

APPENDIX 4 ANNEX I

MRC Autism Review: I I July Workshop

AIM: A preliminary exploration of the main scientific issues and of the questions presented by the Lay Group, for consideration by the Review.

- 09.30 Introductory Session (Eve Johnstone)
- 09.50 **Current Research Issues for Autism** This session aims to explore the broad issues for research.
- 09.50 Introduction to the Session
- 10.00 **Panel: Case Definition & Epidemiology** (Chair Carol Dezateux) Perspectives from Lorna Wing and Eric Fombonne Followed by 30 minute open discussion
- 11.20 Panel: Physiology & Infections (Chair Derek Jewell) Perspectives from Bert Rima, Ian Sanderson, Simon Murch Followed by 30 minute open discussion
- 12.40 Lunch
- Panel: Genetics, Brain and Behaviour (Chair Uta Frith)
 Perspectives from Patrick Bolton (genetics), Tony Bailey (brain)
 and Tony Charman (psychology & behaviour)
 Followed by 30 minute open discussion
- 15.00 **Tea**
- 15.20 **Lay Group Perspectives** (Judith Barnard, Elaine Kay, and Donna Williams) Presentation & discussion of the issues and questions identified by the Lay Group.
- 15.50 **Communication and Dissemination Strategy** (Elizabeth Mitchell) Communication to the Department of Health and to wider scientific and lay communities.

16.05 Panel Discussion: Taking the Review Forward (Eve Johnstone)

16.20 **End**

APPENDIX 4 ANNEX 2

MRC Autism Review: 26 September Synthesis Meeting

LOCATION: The Novartis Foundation, 41 Portland Place, London W1B IBN

AIM: A discussion of the draft submissions from members of the Expert Groups, for the purpose of bringing together the various themes of the Review, in consideration of the questions presented by the Lay Group.

Agenda

09:30 Registration / Tea & Coffee

- 10:00 Individual Expert Group Meetings Case Definition & Epidemiology Physiology & Infections Brain and Behaviour
- 12:15 Preliminary Joint Session
- 12.30 Lunch

Joint Session of Expert Groups

Presentations from the Subgroups, followed by open discussion

- 15.30 **Tea**
- 15:50 Identification of further action
- 16:30 END

APPENDIX 4 ANNEX 3

MRC Autism Review: 5 November Strategy Meeting

LOCATION: The Novartis Foundation, 41 Portland Place, London W1B 1BN, from 10.00 to 17.00.

Programme

- I) Chairman's Welcome
- 2) Progress Report on the Draft Review Report: Francesca Happé / Chris Watkins
- 3) Presentations from Expert Group Chairs: Brief overviews from Carol Dezateux, Derek Jewell, Uta Frith and Lay Group – highlighting (1) preliminary conclusions and recommendations from their groups, (2) key issues in relation to the Lay Group Questions, and (3) key issues for the research strategy discussion.
- Short Plenary Discussion -to identify cross-cutting issues and any gaps for further discussion later in the day.
- 5) International & National Strategies & Reviews External perspectives Brief presentations from:
 - USA perspective Peter Dukes
 - Christopher Gillberg: A Scandinavian perspective
 - Jill Murie (Scotland): Review of Autism Services Scotland
 - Graham Forbes (Scottish Executive Review)
 - Anne Le Couteur: (National Initiative for Autism Screening and Assessment)

6) Invited Commentaries on the Draft Strategy

- Walter Spitzer (Emeritus Professor, McGill University)
- John Cummings (Tayside University Hospital NHS Trust)
- Michael Rutter (Institute of Psychiatry) (Retired) (written) introduced by Professor Johnstone

Followed by short discussion

7) **Preliminary Identification of Strategic Issues** (*From 12.45*): Identification of the main strategic issues for autism research for detailed consideration in the afternoon session.

LUNCH

8)

Research Strategies: Assisted by the external visitors, the Review Members tasked with developing a broad, forward-looking strategy for autism research in the UK. It will be helpful to approach this through identification of

- **Strategic research questions** building on the Review's earlier work integrating perspectives of researcher and users
- Appropriate (and inappropriate) methodologies to address those questions
- How best to achieving the **interdisciplinarity** required to deliver the strategic research objectives
- How best to develop the other **interfaces** critical to an integrated strategy: parent / researcher / practitioner knowledge and expertise; the health and education domains; "grey" / white evidence.
- Strengths and gaps in UK **research capacity** and **infrastructure** including in the clinical/service structures that will essential to advancing the research strategy.
- Ethical issues
- **Sequencing** and co-ordination issues within the strategy early priorities, developmental work required...
- 9) **Conclusions and Recommendations:** The Review Group will need to identify the main conclusions & recommendations that fall out of the previous discussions.
- Identification of Further Actions: (1) For completion of the Report by end of November; (2) For disseminating the Report; (3) For facilitating activities recommended or arising from the Report.

11) Closing Remarks

- Virginia Bovell / Judith Barnard
- Eve Johnstone

APPENDIX 4 ANNEX 4

Research Methodology Workshop July 9 2001

TRAINER: Sally Crowe, Public Health Research Unit Oxford **ATTENDING:** members of MRC Autism Review Lay Group

Learning Objectives:

- 1) To be able to describe a variety of research methodologies and understand the importance of framing and building the research question
- 2) To develop and practice critical appraisal skills
- To have discussed systematic reviews, including aspects of bias and the use of unpublished literature
- 4) To have considered uncertainties in research and how this affects decision making
- 5) To enable participants to feel more confident and competent in their discussions with the expert review groups
- 6) To have networked and had some fun

Time	Activity	Materials
9.45	Introductions and expectations of the day	Jargon buster handout
10.00	Framing and building a research question using	Slide handout
	an Autism example	
	A birds eye view of research methods	
11.00	Systematic Reviews what are they?	Slide handout
11.30	Tea/Coffee break	
11.45	Working with uncertainty in research - examples	
	and discussion	
12.30	Lunch	
1.15	Critical appraisal skills, what are they how can they help?	10 questions
1.45	Small group work appraising a relevant article	Research/info article
	(need to discuss)	
2.45	Tea/Coffee break	
3.00	Feedback from small groups, the key components of	
	appraising information	
3.45	Summing up of the day, evaluation	
4.00	Depart	

• The style of the day will be interactive with focused activity as well as more 'freeflow' sessions.

- There will be handouts for all the key learning points;
 - a suitable folder will be supplied to keep them in.

APPENDIX 5

Lay Group Questions

Epidemiology

- What is the definition of ASDs spectrum used by this Review? See Chapter 3.
- How many people have an ASDs spectrum condition? See Chapter 4.
- Can changes in diagnostic practice alone explain the perceived increase in numbers of people with an ASDs spectrum condition? See Chapter 4.
- Would a national register prove a more reliable and consistent way of keeping track of changes in prevalence? See Chapter 4.
- Is the male-female ratio in ASDs spectrum conditions consistent across sub groups? See Chapter 4.
- Is there any evidence for differences in the distribution of the condition over different socioeconomic groups or demographic areas? See Chapter 4.
- What information is there as to the increase in diagnoses of ASDs in countries using the triple MMR vaccine and those immunising separately with single, monovalent vaccines? The Review did not consider this specific question.

Case definition

- How much does a child's diagnosis depend on the route through the health care system s/he follows? The Review did not directly consider this question, which is related to issues of service delivery. However, as discussed in the Report, a diagnosis of an ASD can be made accurately using existing assessment tools.
- Given that assessments are psychologically based is genuine assessment of children with ASDs possible?
 How reliable are the tests and measures performed on children with ASDs? At present there is no biological marker or test for ASDs, and it is unlikely that a single genetic "test" would correctly identify an individual with an ASD, for the reasons given in the Report. The current psychological diagnostic tools have been rigorously tested and independently validated. There are numerous biochemical tests and analyses which have been proposed to be diagnostic for ASDs, but these remain to be independently validated.
- Families with an autistic child are given an approximate 6% chance of having another born with the disorder. Is this a true figure and what is its significance? See Chapter 5.
- Can an understanding of the genetics and aetiology of serious allergies help with understanding ASDs spectrum conditions? The Review was not able to consider this question. However, the immunological status of individuals with ASDs is currently an area of uncertainty.
- Late onset ASDs is it real or a consequence of poor initial diagnosis ? See Chapter 3.
- Reliability of diagnosis high functioning autism vs. autism See Chapter 3.

- What is the evidence that MMR does not cause ASDs ? Is there a way of getting an upper limit on a subgroup of autistics who might have been caused by MMR ? See Chapter 5.
- Is the gender difference due to diagnostic bias ? See Chapter 4.
- How early can you identify an autistic child ? See Chapter 3.
- Why does it take 2 years to get a diagnosis ? There are a number of factors to be taken into account when considering the time taken to get a diagnosis. Parents may not always seek help immediately¹⁷. Once professional bodies are apprised of potential problems, a diagnosis of ASDs/ASD requires a multi-disciplinary assessment undertaken across multiple settings. This takes time by necessity. Furthermore, parents need time to work through the implications of the diagnosis and the practical consequences.
- Can regressive ASDs be considered a specific subtype of ASDs ? See Chapter 3.
- What proportion of total cases are regressive ? See Chapter 3.
- What is the relationship between ASDs and the extended Landau Kleffner syndrome ? See Chapter 5.

Physiology and infections

- What role has disordered bowel function played in ASDs? What is the evidence that gastrointestinal disorders, eg. 'leaky gut', are associated with ASDs spectrum disorders? What research is needed to strengthen our understanding of any relationship between gastrointestinal disorders and ASDs, and between ASDs and gastrointestinal disease? See Chapter 5.
- Are there environmental triggers to ASDs? Are there diets that trigger, prolong or ameliorate ASDs? See Chapter 5.
- What evidence is there implicating vaccines in ASDs? See Chapter 5.
- What is known from drug based interventions about the causes and the underlying physiological processes in ASDs? See Chapter 5.
- What does knowledge of animal models tell us about the condition of ASDs in people? See Chapter 5.
- What is the evidence for Borna disease as a causative agent ? See Chapter 5.
- In what ways does the physiology of people with ASDs differ from other people? See Chapter 5.
- What does research tell us about ASDs in relation to the following: Immunology (allergies and vaccines); Biochemistry (endocrine disruption, toxicology); Infections (viral) and complex disorders (eg. Myalgic encephalopathy, chronic fatigue syndrome); Stress; Inflammatory conditions (eg Rheumatoid arthritis); Nutrition and diet (effective nutrients or diet, state of the gut). How biologically plausible are such associations? See Chapter 5.
- What is the impact of a predominance of repeated antibiotic use for respiratory tract infections and glue ear? The Review did not have access to specific published reports on this issue, and have not therefore been able to comment on this question.

- From our understanding of the causes and epidemiology of ASDs what biochemical or physiological tests might be valuable? Could mercury (especially in the form of thiomersal) be implicated as a trigger of ASDs ? See Chapter 5.
- Why do 20% of autistic children suffer epileptic fits in adolescence ? Would there be a rationale for prescribing anti-epileptics pre-emptively? See Chapter 5.
- What role do obstetric complications (e.g. forceps, prolonged labour) have in autism ? See Chapter 5.

Psychology and behaviour

- In what ways do the brains of people with ASDs differ from other people? See Chapter 5.
- How can knowledge of the brains of people with ASDs be applied to interventions to improve the quality
 of life? Knowledge of what cannot be learned easily (because the necessary neural mechanism is
 not functioning well) can lead to the rational provision of compensatory learning opportunities.
 Compensation includes the possibility that others act as appropriate support for individuals with
 ASDs. Improved understanding of the brain abnormality (even if it is at present incurable) should
 lead to greater public awareness of the gravity of the disorder.
- What do theories of differences in executive function and central coherence have to tell us about the condition? What knowledge and theories link what is known about genetics and physiology to psychological theories, such as theory of mind? What do we know about information processing problems in ASDs? See Chapter 5.
- What evidence is there that psychological therapies address the underlying pathophysiology of ASDs? The Review were not able to consider this question.
- Is autism one end of the normal spectrum of behaviour, or is it an abnormal condition? See Chapter 3
- What is the evidence for the success of early interventions? See Chapter 5.
- What can we learnt from other brain conditions / injuries (e.g. Alzheimer's) ? Accidental damage to specific brain regions can result in problems with theory of mind. Brain abnormality underlying schizophrenia can also mimic certain symptoms (negative symptoms) and can result in problems with theory of mind. Analogies between developmental and acquired disorders need to be drawn with care.
- What evidence exists on autistic individuals having an alternative form of perceptual processing (e.g. auditory processing)? See Chapter 5.
- What data exists on dual diagnosis (e.g. ADHD) with ASDs ? See Chapter 5
- What are the differences in autistic brains, compared to others ? What areas of the brain are affected, and are they always the same regions ? Is retardation caused by damage to different areas ? See Chapter 5.



20 Park Crescent, London WIB IAL Telephone: 020 7636 5422 Facsimile: 020 7436 6179 Website: www.mrc.ac.uk

design: www.rhodesdesign.co.uk